University of Alberta

Airborne particulate matter and a western style diet as potential environmental factors in the pathogenesis of Inflammatory Bowel Disease

by

Lisa Kish

A thesis submitted to the Faculty of Graduate Studies and Research

in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Master of Science

in Experimental Medicine

Department of Medicine

©Lisa Kish

Fall 2012

Edmonton, Alberta

Permission is hereby granted to the University of Alberta Libraries to reproduce single copies of this thesis and to lend or sell such copies for private, scholarly or scientific research purposes only. Where the thesis is converted to, or otherwise made available in digital form, the University of Alberta will advise potential users of the thesis of these terms.

The author reserves all other publication and other rights in association with the copyright in the thesis and, except as herein before provided, neither the thesis nor any substantial portion thereof may be printed or otherwise reproduced in any material form whatsoever without the author's prior written permission.

To my family and my love, for all your support and most of all, for always believing in me

Abstract

Inflammatory bowel disease is believed to occure in response to environmental factors resulting in immune dysregulation in genetically predisposed individuals. Such environmental factors include diet, (specifically a "western diet"rich in refined sugars, and fat) and airborne particulate matter (PM) pollution. Normally the gastrointestinal tract maintains tolerance to luminal antigens and the enteric flora, however, it's proposed that in genetically predisposed individuals, presence of such antigens acts to trigger or exacerbate intestinal inflammation resulting in IBD development. In this thesis, I demonstrate the ability for short-term, oral exposure of PM to initiate an acute intestinal inflammatory response in wild type mice. Next, long term oral PM exposure alters the expression of various Th1/Th2 mediated cytokines microbial composition in WT and IL10^{-/-} mice. Finally, I demonstrate that exposure to a western diet, with or without, PM results in immunosuppression in the colon and significant inflammation in the small intestine of IL10^{-/-} mice.

Table of Contents

Abstract	ii
List of Tables	vii
List of Figures	viii
List of Abbreviations	xi
Chapter 1: Introduction	1
1-1. Background	1
1-2. Microflora and IBD	2
1-3. Particulate matter and IBD	8
1-4. Role of Diet in IBD	12
1-4-1. Fat	13
1-4-2. Carbohydrates	15
1-4-3. Protein	17
1-5. Relevance and study aims	24
1-6. Hypothesis	25
References	
Chapter 2: Acute effects of particulate matter exposure on mucosal im	mune
function and gut permeability	
2-1.Introduction	37
2-2. Materials and Methods	39
2-2-1. Particulate Matter (PM)	39
2-2-2. Animals and PM treatment	40
2-2-3. Mucosal cytokine secretion	40
2-2-4. Gene expression and pathway analysis	41
2-2-5. Cell isolation and Proliferation	42
2-2-6. In vivo permeability	43
2-2-7. Statistical Analysis	

2-3. Results
2-3-1. PM exposure alters gene expression in both the small and
large intestine44
2-3-2. PM exposure elicits a transient increase in pro-cytokine
secretion in the small intestine but not the colon
2-3-3 PM exposure transiently alters intestinal permeability 67
2-3-4 PM exposure alters systemic immune function
2-4 Discussion71
References
Chapter 3: Long term effects of particulate matter exposure on mucosal
immunity and intestinal microflora in the mouse model of colitis
3-1. Introduction
3-2. Materials and Methods
3-2-1. Particulate Matter (PM)93
3-2-2. Animals and long term PM exposure experimental setup. 94
3-2-3. Mucosal Cytokine expression
3-2-4. Microbial analysis
3-2-5. Short chain fatty acid analysis
3-2-6. Statistical analysis98
3-3. Results
3-3-1. Long term PM exposure elicits an increase in pro-
inflammatory cytokine expression in the colon of WT mice
3-3-2. Long term PM exposure alters microbial composition in WT
mice
3-3-3. Short chain fatty acid composition altered in response to
long term PM exposure112
3-3-4. Long term PM exposure in IL10 deficient mice significantly
2.2.5 Long torm DM expression altern microbial composition in
3-3-5. Long term Pivi exposure alters microbial composition in IL10 ^{-/-} mice
3-3-6 Short chain Fatty acid composition is significantly altered in
IL10 ^{-/-} mice in response to long term PM exposure

3-4. Discussion 1	30
References1	38
Chapter 4. Effects of a western style diet on mucosal immune function and	
intestinal microflora1	41
4-1. Introduction1	41
4-2. Methods1	42
4-2-1. Animals and dietary treatment experimental setup1	42
4-2-2. Histological injury score1	43
4-2-3. Mucosal cytokine expression1	43
4-2-4. Microbial analysis1	44
4-2-5. Short chain fatty acid analysis1	46
4-2-6 Statistical analysis1	46
4-3. Results 1	46
4-3-1. Morphological and histological analysis1	46
4-3-2. Western style diet alters immune function in IL10 ^{-/-} mice	
1	154
4-3-3. Western style diet alters microbial composition in IL10 ^{-/-}	
mice 1	-66
4-3-4. Western diet alters short chain fatty acid production in	02
ILIU ⁷ and WT mice	.82
4-4. Discussion	.87
References	.99
<u>Chapter 5</u> . Effects of western diet in combination with dietary exposure to	
mouse model of colitis	204
5-1. Introduction	204
5-2. Methods	205
5-2-1. Particulate Matter (PM)	205
5-2-2. Animals and experimental setup.	205
5-2-3. Histological injury score	206
5-2-4. Mucosal cytokine expression	207

5-2-5. Microbial analysis 207
5-2-6. Short chain fatty acid analysis
5-2-7. Statistical analysis
5-3 Results
5-3-1. Morphological and histological analysis reveal that IL10 ^{-/-} mice on the western +PM diet have attenuated disease by day 35 210
5-3-2. A western diet in combination with PM exposure results in an overall reduction in mucosal immune function
5-3-3. Western style diet in combination with oral PM exposure uniquely alters microbial composition in IL10 ^{-/-} and WT mice
5-3-4. Western + PM diet alters short chain fatty acid production in IL10 ^{-/-} and WT mice
5-5. Discussion
References
Chapter 6. Conclusions and Discussion
6-1. Overview
6-2. Conclusions
6-3. Limitations 263
6.3.1. IL10-/ mice
6.3.2 Particulate matter264
6-4. Future directions
References 267
<u>Appendix 1</u>
A. EHC-93 composition 270
B. Gene function

List of Tables

Table 1-1.Consumption of major dietary components and their susceptibility todevelopment of Ulcerative colitis and Crohn's disease20
Table 2-1.Gene expression levels in Small intestinal tissue after exposure toparticulate matter for 7 and 14 days48
Table 2-2.Gene expression levels in colon tissue after exposure to particulatematter for 7 and 14 days
Table 4-1. Nutrition breakdown of control chow and western diet 149
Table 4-2. Fatty acid composition of control chow and western diet 149
Table 4-3.Small and large intestine and cecum measurements for IL10-/- and WTmice on a standard mouse chow or western diet for 35 days152
Table 4- 4.Histological score for IL10-/- and WT mice on the standard mousechow or western diet for 35 days153
Table 4-5.Microbial composition from fecal samples taken prior to (day 0) andfollowing (day 35) dietary treatment (control chow or western diet) for IL10-/-mice
Table 4-6.Microbial composition from fecal samples taken prior to (day 0) andfollowing (day 35) dietary treatment (control chow or western diet) for WT mice179
Table 5-1.Small and large intestine and cecum measurements for IL10-/- and WTmice on a standard mouse chow, PM chow, western diet, or western + PM dietfor 35 days
Table 5-2. Colonic histology scores for IL10-/- and WT mice on the Control mouse chow, Chow + PM, Western diet, or Western +PM diet for 35 days 213
Table 5-3.Changes in microbial composition from fecal samples after 35 days oncontrol chow, PM chow, western diet, or western + PM diet as analyzed withTRFLP in IL10-/- mice233
Table 5-4.Changes in microbial composition from fecal samples after 35 days oncontrol chow, PM chow, western diet, or western + PM diet as analyzed withTRFLP in WT mice238
Table 1-A. Chemical composition of PM ₁₀ (EHC-93) 270

List of Figures

Figure 2-1. IPA software analysis preformed on the up-regulated/down-regulated gene expression results in the small intestine and colon of mice treated with PM for 7 or 14 days compared to control
<u>Figure 2-2.</u> Small intestinal secretion levels for a) CXCL1, b) IL12, c) IL10, d) IL1β, e) IL2, f) IFNγ, and g) TNFα 59
Figure 2-3. Colonic secretion levels for a) CXCL1, b) IL12, c) IL10, d) IL1β, e) IL2, f) IL5, g) IFNγ, and h)TNFα63
Figure 2-4. Average intestinal permeability (Lac/Man ratio) of WT mice gavaged vehicle (control) or 360ug of PM for 7 or 14 days
Figure 2-5. Splenocytes were isolated from PM treated mice or control mice on a) day 7 and b) day 14 or experimental protocol 70
Figure 3-1. a) CXCL1 b) IL12, c) TNFα, d) IFNγ e) IL1B and f) IL5 expression from small and large intestine tissue homogenate of WT mice after 35 days on standard mouse chow (control) or mouse chow with PM
Figure 3-2. IL17 expression from small intestinal and colonic tissue homogenate in WT mice placed on chow alone or chow with PM for 35 days 103
Figure 3-3. PCA plot examining changes in the microbial composition in IL10 ^{-/-} and WT mice after 35 days on control chow, or chow + PM
Figure 3-4. Shannon-weiner index of microbial diversity: microbial diversity was determined from fecal samples taken prior to (Day 0) and following (day 35) treatment in WT mice fed control chow or control chow + PM 107
Figure 3-5. T-RFLP analysis preformed on stool samples taken prior to (Day 0) and following (day 35) treatment in WT mice placed on a standard chow with or without PM
Figure 3-6. Short chain fatty acid analysis: a) Acetate b) Propionic c) Isobutyric d) Butyric e) Isovaleric f) Valeric and g) Caproic acid analysis from cecal contents of WT and IL10 ^{-/-} mice after 35 days on standard mouse chow or chow with PM
Figure 3-7. a) CXCL1 b) IL12, c) TNF α , d) IFN γ e) IL1B f) IL5 and g) IL4 expression from small and large intestinal tissue homogenate of IL10 ^{-/-} mice after 35 days on standard mouse chow (control) or mouse chow with PM 119

Figure 3-8 : a) IL13 and b) IL17 ELISA expression from small intestinal and colon tissue homogenate of IL10 ^{-/-} mice after 35 days of treatment with control chow or chow + PM
Figure 3-9. T-RFLP analysis preformed on stool samples taken prior to (Day 0) and following (day 35) treatment in IL10 ^{-/-} mice placed on a standard chow with or without PM
Figure 3-10 : Shannon-weiner index of microbial diversity: microbial diversity was determined from fecal samples taken prior to (Day 0) and following (day 35) treatment in IL10 ^{-/-} mice fed control chow or control chow + PM 129
Figure 4-1. Measurements relating to weight and food consumption in WT and IL10 ^{-/-} on the standard mouse chow or western diet 150
Figure 4-2. Cytokine and chemokine expression from colonic homogenate of WT and IL10 ^{-/-} mice after 35 days on the western diet or control chow 156
Figure 4-3. Cytokine and chemokine expression from small intestinal tissue homogenate of WT and IL10-/- mice after 35 days on the western diet or control chow
Figure 4-4. Microbial analysis performed on fecal samples prior to treatments (day 0) and following treatments (day 35) for IL10 ^{-/-} mice on the control chow and western diet
<u>Figure 4-5.</u> Microbial analysis performed on fecal samples prior to treatments (day 0) and following treatments (day 35) for WT mice on the control chow and western diet
Figure 4-6. PCA plot examining changes in the microbial composition in IL10 ^{-/-} and WT mice after 35 days on control chow, or western diet 180
Figure 4-7. Shannon-weiner index of microbial diversity, calculated from fecal samples taken prior to (day 0) and following dietary treatment with standard control chow or western diet in a) IL10 ^{-/-} mice, b) WT mice
Figure 4-8. Short chain fatty acid concentration from cecal contents of IL10-/- and WT mice on day 35 of control chow or western diet. PCA plot WT mice 183
Figure 5-1. Cytokine and chemokine expression from colonic homogenate of WT and IL10-/- mice after 35 days on the PM chow, western diet, western + PM, or control chow

Figure 5-2. Cytokine and chemokine expression from small intestinal tissue homogenate of WT and IL10-/- mice after 35 days on the PM chow, western diet, western + PM diet, or control chow
Figure 5-3. Microbial analysis performed on fecal samples taken prior to treatments (day 0) and following treatments (day 35) for IL10-/- mice on the control chow, PM chow, western diet, and western + PM diet 229
Figure 5-4. Microbial analysis performed on fecal samples taken prior to treatments (day 0) and following treatments (day 35) for WT mice on the control chow, PM chow, western diet, and western + PM diet
Figure 5-5. Shannon-weiner index of microbial diversity, calculated from fecal samples taken prior to (day 0) and following dietary treatment (day 35) with control chow, PM chow, western diet, or western + PM diet in a) IL10-/- mice, b) WT mice
<u>Figure 5-6.</u> PCA plot examining changes in the microbial composition in IL10 ^{-/-} after 35 days on control chow, PM chow, western diet, or western +PM diet 240
Figure 5-7. PCA plot examining changes in the microbial composition in WT mice after 35 days on control chow, PM chow, western diet, or western +PM 241
Figure 5-8. Short chain fatty acid concentration (SCFA) from cecal contents of IL10-/- and WT mice after 35 days on control chow, PM chow, western diet, or western + PM diet. SCFA: a) acetic acid, b) propanoic acid, c) isobutyric acid, d) butyric acid, e) isovaleric acid, f) valeric acid, g) caproic acid

List of Abbreviations

αCD3	Anti-CD3 antibody
Ag	Antigen
AP-1	Activator Protein 1
APC	Antigen Presenting Cells
B2m	Beta 2 microglobulin
BCFA	Branched Chain Fatty Acid
BSA	Bovine serum albumin
CD	Crohn's disease
CD	Cluster of differentiation
cDNA	complementary DNA
CCL	Chemokine Ligand
CCR	Chemokine receptor
СНО	Carbohydrates
CSF	Colony stimulating factor
CTLA	Cytotoxic T-Lymphocyte Antigen
CXCL	Chemokine (CXC motif) ligand
DC	Dendritic cells
ddH20	Distilled water
DEP	Diesel exhaust particulate
DHA	Docosahexaenoic acid
DNA	Deoxyribonucleic acid
EHC-93	Ambient air particulate matter
ELISA	Enzyme linked immunosorbent assay

EPA	Eicosapentaenoic acid
H&E	Haematoxylin and eosin
HPLC	High performance liquid chromatography
IBD	Inflammatory bowel disease
ICOS	Inducible T-cell co-stimulator
ΙΝϜγ	Interferon gamma
IL	Interleukin
ΙΡΑ	Ingenuity Pathway Analysis
GI	Gastrointestinal
нсі	Hydrochloric acid
МНС	Major Histocompatibility complex
MICA	Microbial Community Analysis
mRNA	Messenger Ribonucleic acid
MUFA	Monounsaturated fatty acids
ΝϜκΒ	Nuclear Factor kappa B
NK	Natural Killer
NO2	Nitrous Oxide
NOS	Nitric oxide synthesis
РАН	Poycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons
PBS	Phosphate buffered solution
РСА	Principle component analysis
PCR	Polymerase Chain Reaction
ΡΡΑRγ	Peroxisome proliferator active receptor $\boldsymbol{\gamma}$
PUFA	Polyunsaturated fatty acids
РМ	Particulate matter

RIPA	Radioimmunoprecipitation assay
RDP	Ribosomal Database Project
RNA	Ribonucleic acid
RPMI	Roswell Park Memorial Institute media
rRNA	Ribosomal Ribonuclei acid
ROS	Reactive oxygen species
SCFA	Short Chain Fatty Acid
SELE	Selectin E
SOCS	Suppressor of cytokine signalling
SI	Small Intestine
Sig	significant
STAT	Signal Transducer and Activator of Transcription
ТВХ	T-box
тн	T helper type
TLDA	TaqMan Low Density Array
ΤΝFα	Tumor Necrosis Factor alpha
T-RFLP	Terminal Restriction Fragment Length Polymorphism
UC	Ulcerative Colitis
VCAM	Vascular cell adhesion protein
WT	Wild Type
ZO-1	Zonula occludens 1

Chapter 1. Introduction

1-1. Background

Inflammatory bowel disease (IBD) is a group of chronic, relapsing and remitting inflammatory conditions affecting the gastrointestinal (GI) tract (1-3). The most common manifestations of IBD occur as Ulcerative colitis (UC) and Crohn's disease (CD), two disorders which differ from each other in severity and location of inflammation. UC is restricted to the colon and rectum, occurs in a continuous fashion, and lesions are limited to the mucosal layer of the intestinal wall (2, 4). CD on the other hand, is characterized by the formation of transmural lesions that can occur anywhere along the GI tract (i.e. from mouth to anus), usually in a discontinuous ("skip lesion") fashion. This intestinal injury often results in fibrosis and fistula formation in CD patients, and is not something typically observed in UC (1). Despite these differences, there are however, some overlapping pathological and clinical characteristics between these disorders, which suggest similar causes of disease (2). The exact etiology for this group of inflammatory disorders remains unknown; however, there is wide belief that IBD is the result of the combination of genetic predisposition, immune dysregulation against enteric flora, and environmental factors (5-9).

There has been a rapid increase in the prevalence, incidence, and severity of IBD over the last 50 years (10, 11), which is not due to improvements in diagnosis and disease surveillance alone (12). This increase is not only observed in North America and Europe, which have always reported higher incidences of disease, but also in countries which have classically reported low incidence of disease such as Japan, China, and India (13, 14). Studies have also demonstrated increased incidence of disease in migrants who have moved from regions with low disease prevalence to westernized nations (13). The worldwide increase in IBD over such a short period of time can't be explained by genetic predisposition or immune dysregulation alone, and along with the observation that not all individuals with IBD associated genes go on to develop disease (2), strongly suggests a role for environmental factors in the development of IBD.

Smoking, appendectomy, microbiota, stress, geographical location, diet and airborne pollutants (1, 15) are examples of environmental factors believed to be involved in the pathogenesis of IBD. Some factors, such as smoking, gut microflora, and appendectomy have been extensively studied and consistently shown to play a role in the etiology of IBD. For instance, smoking is a known risk factor for CD, but plays a protective role in UC (16), and appendectomy, if performed in individuals younger than 23, is also shown to be protective in UC (17). Other factors have been studied only to a small extent or results have remained inconclusive, so therefore have yet to be proven as causative factors in IBD. The role of microbiota, dietary factors, and airborne pollutants, which are factors associated with susceptibility to IBD are discussed in greater detail below.

1-2. Microflora and IBD

There are approximately 10¹⁵ microorganisms, consisting of between 300 and 1000 different species of bacteria (18-21), within the human body, with the highest concentration of bacteria present in the distal ileum and colon (22). This is 10 times greater than the amount of cells in the body and accounts for more than 100 times the amount of genes present in the human genome (23). Because of this and the interrelationships observed between enteric bacteria and the human host, the intestinal microbiota is often regarded as another organ in the human body which has evolved with us over time (20).

Microbes are necessary for the maintenance of intestinal health and are required for proper gut development and function. They are also needed for the development of the mucosal immune system, provide key nutrients, are involved in fermentation of substrates that the body can't break down on its own, and prevent growth of pathogenic bacteria (2, 24, 25). However, because of this close association to intestinal function, it appears that any dysregulation in the host response towards the bacteria, or imbalance in bacterial function can result in disease. There is significant epidemiological and experimental evidence to suggest that enteric microflora and their products are key to the development of disordered immune function and initiation of inflammation within the GI tract (26-29), and in the pathogenesis of IBD in particular. Microbial factors are believed to act as an environmental trigger to initiate IBD in genetically predisposed individuals, instigate flare-ups, cause the systemic complications

often observed in CD patients, and contribute to the development of many of the extra-intestinal components associated with IBD (26).

The evidence for linking enteric bacteria with IBD include: (1) intestinal lesions in IBD patients are most commonly found in areas with the highest concentration of bacteria (22); (2) studies have shown disease severity improves in CD patients with the diversion of the fecal stream, and relapse occurs in those patients after fecal restoration (30,31); (3) experimentally induced lesions can be induced in susceptible individuals by directly inoculating the non-inflamed bowel with fecal material (32,33); (4) alteration of the microflora with antibiotics and probiotics can have beneficial effects in UC and CD patients (34,35); and (5) studies using animal models show that presence of normal enteric bacteria is required for full expression of disease, regardless of the underlying genetic defect (22). This is perhaps the strongest experimental evidence for the involvement of enteric flora in the pathogenesis of IBD.

Many theories have been postulated to describe the role of bacteria in IBD, including: **(1)** IBD is due to a persistent intestinal infection with an unidentified pathogenic organism; **(2)** alterations in bacterial composition and function result in gut dysbiosis and initiate disease; **(3)** defective mucosal barrier function increases translocation of bacteria and bacterial products which increases antigen exposure to the mucosal immune system; and **(4)** IBD is the result of a dysfunctional host immune response, including a loss of tolerance,

towards the microbiota. These theories are not mutually exclusive; instead IBD is most likely the result of a combination of many host and microbial factors.

Role of Pathogens: Several pathogens have been suspected in causing CD and UC. Mycobacterium paratuberculosis and Mycobacterium kansasii are two examples of bacteria believed to be involved in the pathogenesis of CD (9). M. paratuberculosis is known to cause Johne's disease, an inflammatory disorder, with granuloma formation, within the colons of cattle (36), which is pathologically similar to CD and human idiopathic granulomatous enterocolitis (22). Both species of bacteria have also been isolated from IBD patients, but not controls (36-38). Mycobacteria are extracellular and intracellular bacteria which means they have the ability to stimulate both arms of the immune system (humoral and cellular immunity) (9), and along with the isolation from patients, makes them potential infectious agents involved in pathogenesis of CD. Diplostreptococcus and adherent Escherichia coli are two examples of other suspected infectious agents in UC, which have been found in higher incidences in patients with UC compared to controls (39,40). Yersinia, Campylobacter, Clostridium, Pseudomonas, Shigella, and Fusobacterium necrophoum are some of the other bacteria suspected in the pathogenesis of IBD (9, 22). Studies have demonstrated that the appearance of certain pathogens can precede onset of disease in some IBD patients, while others can exacerbate inflammation and initiate flare-ups (26). Unfortunately, it is not yet possible to determine if and what infectious microbe is responsible for the onset of IBD due to the lack of

prospective studies involving in-depth analysis of the gut microbiota in individuals prior to their developing IBD; therefore only basic associations can be suggested.

Gut Dysbiosis: Alterations in microbial function and composition, dysregulated immune function caused by defective sensing and clearance of bacteria, loss of immune tolerance towards enteric bacteria, and impaired barrier function are all suggested to play a role in the pathogenesis of IBD (41-43). Dysbiosis, which is the imbalance of microbial colonies within the intestinal tract, is a common characteristic in IBD; these patients tend to have an increase in aggressive, potentially harmful bacteria (eg adherent invasive Escherichia coli) and decrease in protective microbes (eg Faecalibacterium prausnitzii). In addition, IBD patients tend to exhibit a reduced overall microbial diversity within the intestinal tract (28, 44-47). These changes may increase the ability for pathogenic bacteria to invade intestinal epithelial cells resulting in activation of the immune system and release of pro-inflammatory cytokines. This could then cause damage to the intestinal epithelial barrier which increases tissue exposure to luminal bacteria and antigens; in a genetically susceptible individual this could result in an improper immune response towards enteric bacteria, causing uncontrolled inflammation and possible development of IBD.

<u>Role of the epithelial barrier</u>: The condition of the epithelia barrier is important because it separates the luminal contents such as bacteria and food antigens

from the mucosal immune system and allows for the maintenance of immune tolerance towards the enteric microbes. Any disruption within the intestinal epithelium can result in inflammation and loss of tolerance (48). Alterations in the mucosal barrier can be the direct result of damage from pathogenic bacteria and microbial products on the intestinal epithelium, caused by intrinsic defects in the epithelium, or occur as a result of secondary effects caused by inflammation within the intestine (48). Impaired barrier function increases intestinal permeability and results in the stimulation of the mucosal immune system by enteric bacteria and food antigens normally present in the lumen. Experimental studies in mice have confirmed the importance of an intact epithelial barrier in IBD pathogenesis, showing that altered barrier function results in the development of colitis (48). Therefore, breakdown of the epithelial barrier results in the inappropriate exposure of the mucosal immune system to commensal microorganisms leading to inflammation and possibly IBD.

Overall, there is significant evidence to link the role of bacteria to the pathogenesis of IBD. Microbes appear to induce or exacerbate intestinal inflammation by initiating an abnormal host immune response towards enteric bacteria and their products or toxins, and other luminal antigens in genetically predisposed individuals, resulting in uncontrolled intestinal inflammation and disease development. Improving our understanding of how intestinal microbes function, how they are influenced by environmental factors and how this affects intestinal health will perhaps one day allow us to fully understand the

pathogenesis of IBD and possibly provide new therapeutic targets for better treatment of IBD.

1-3. Particulate matter and IBD:

Particulate matter (PM) is a key component of air pollution that is responsible for an increasing number of adverse health conditions in urban centers around the world. PM comes from a variety of sources, including, vehicle exhaust, road dust, forest fires, and industrial emissions (49). It can be composed of a complex mixture of metals (aluminum, copper, iron, zinc, vanadium, and lead), sulfate and hydrogen ions, water, and organic components (50). There is also a polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAH) component, which are combustion derived by-products that have attracted a lot of attention because of their ability to generate reactive oxygen species (ROS) in target cells, and in many cases are considered carcinogenic (51,52). PM in ambient air is normally classified as PM₁₀ (particles with an aerodynamic diameter less than 10uM), which means it is made up of coarse and fine particles. Fine particulate is referred to as PM_{2.5} (particles with an aerodynamic diameter between 0.1uM and 2.5uM) and represents the combustion derived particulate component in air pollution (50, 53). There is also ultrafine PM (aerodynamic diameter less than 0.01uM), which most often is referred to as diesel exhaust particulate (DEP), because it is almost exclusively derived from the combustion of fossil fuel and is a major component of vehicle exhaust (54). These particles have the largest

surface area and highest concentration of toxic PAH out of all PM sources, and due to their small size, have the ability to penetrate the deepest into lung tissue. The exact negative health effect generated by PM exposure will vary depending on the exact chemical composition, surface area, and size of the particulate.

An estimated 500,000 deaths each year are related to PM exposure (52), and epidemiological studies show a strong association between pollution and various adverse health conditions, including an increased risk of stroke, myocardial infarction, arrhythmia, cardiac arrest, venous thrombosis, and lung cancer (55-61). There is also a direct effect on pulmonary diseases such as pneumonia and asthma, and PM exposure exacerbates obstructive lung disease (62, 65). Recent evidence also demonstrates an association between PM exposure and increased risk of various intestinal inflammatory disorders including, the development of gastroenteritis in children, appendicitis, colorectal cancer, and CD in individuals younger than 23 who are exposed to traffic related pollutants (15, 66-69).

The possible effect of PM on the GI tract should not be surprising considering that, the intestinal system is constantly exposed to a high concentration of pollutants similar to that seen in the lung on a daily basis. The majority of inhaled fine and coarse particles are removed from the airways via the mucociliary clearance system which transports the particles to the pharynx where they are swallowed and carried through the GI tract (70, 71). Intestinal

exposure also occurs with the ingestion of PM contaminated food such as fruits and vegetables (71). A significant proportion of PAH exposure occurs via this route; for instance, one study estimated that in non-smoking individuals, up to 18% of all PAH exposure occurred via the ingestion of PM contaminated vegetables (72). Therefore, the GI tract can be exposed to high levels of PM, making it an important environmental factor to consider in the initiation or exacerbation of intestinal inflammatory disorders.

The PAH and transition metal component of PM is thought to be the major culprit in the production of airway inflammation, which act to induce reactive oxygen species (ROS) and oxidative stress in bronchial epithelial cells (73-76). This has been confirmed in several animal models and human exposure studies, which have demonstrated that exposure to DEP, caused pronounced airway inflammation through the up regulation of vascular endothelial adhesion molecules and pro-inflammatory cytokines, and recruitment of neutrophils, mast cells and T cells (77-81). PM₁₀ has also been shown to generate free radicals, which are known to activate inflammatory associated transcription factors such as NFκB and AP-1 (82, 83).

However, the exact biological mechanisms underlying air pollution associated intestinal disease is still poorly understood. It is believed, in a similar fashion as the respiratory tract, PM can initiate intestinal inflammation by inducing cellular oxidative stress in the epithelium, with subsequent cytokine release and disruption in the mucosal barrier (71). There has been an effort to describe in detail the immune-pathologic effects of PM in the intestines. For instance, several studies have demonstrated an ability to induce ROS formation and NFκB activation in intestinal epithelial cell lines (71,84), and Dybdahli *et al.* (85) has shown dietary exposure to DEP in rats, results in the formation of DNA adducts and strand breaks in colonic epithelia. These features can go on to activate intracellular signaling pathways resulting in mucosal inflammation (86).

Mutlu *et al.* (71) have further shown that intestinal permeability increases in mice after oral exposure to PM, and this is due to reduced expression of the tight junction protein ZO-1. This was confirmed *in-vitro*, which also demonstrated discontinuous distribution of ZO-1 around the junctions of the intestinal epithelial cells. PM exposure also increased apoptosis in colonocytes and IL6 mRNA expression. Thus, this would suggest a possible role for dietary PM in the ability to initiate inflammation and increase intestinal permeability.

Interestingly, PM exposure has also been shown to interfere with the host's ability to clear bacteria from the respiratory tract, resulting in increased susceptibility to bacterial and viral lung infections (87, 88). If PM has similar effects on the intestinal immune system, then increased oral exposure to pollutants may increase the risk of bacterial invasion and intestinal inflammation.

Overall, it appears as though dietary exposure to PM has the ability to induce intestinal inflammation and alter mucosal barrier function; this could then increase the translocation of particles and enteric bacteria from the lumen, perpetuating the inflammatory response. If PM also has the ability to decrease intestinal host defence mechanisms, the cycle of mucosal inflammation would continue and be exacerbated, this in a genetically susceptible individual, could act as a trigger initiating IBD.

1-4. Role of Diet in IBD

Diet is an environmental factor that has long been suggested to play a role in IBD pathogenesis, mainly because of the location of this disease. Dietary antigens are present in abundance within the intestinal lumen and have the ability to directly interact with the epithelium and mucosal immune system, alter microbial composition, and impair barrier function (89-93). Therefore, it is possible that in a genetically predisposed individual, the presence or absence of specific dietary factors in association with enteric bacteria, act to initiate or exacerbate intestinal inflammation, leading to the development of IBD.

Increased consumption of refined sugar, starch, and processed fats are examples of dietary components believed to increase the risk of developing IBD, and CD in particular, whereas consumption of fruits, vegetables and dietary fibre appear to decrease this risk (94-98). A large number of case-control and prospective studies have been published examining the possible role of these

dietary factors in IBD, which have been summarized in Table 1 and are discussed in more detail below.

1-4-1. Fat

There has been numerous studies published that have attempted to determine what role fat consumption, and in particular fatty acid intake, has in the development of IBD. For instance, a study by Belluzzi *et al.* (99) tested the effect of omega (n) 3 fatty acids in the form of enteric-coated fish oil in 39 patients with CD, while another 39 patients were given placebo. They found that there was a marked decrease in the relapse rate among the patients receiving the enteric coated preparation, and this was not confounded by other variables such as smoking, sex, age, or duration of disease. This study showed the potential anti-inflammatory effects of n-3 fatty acids which are generally considered to have beneficial health effects. A later study found that supplementation with fish oils containing eicosapentaenoic acid (EPA) and docosahexaenoic acid (DHA) significantly inhibited the production of interferon gamma (IFNy) in peripheral mononuclear cells in patients with CD (100).

In another study, however, it was found that n-3 fatty acids and n-6 polyunsaturated fatty acids (PUFA) correlated strongly with the development of CD in a Japanese population. This study also found strong correlation with the ratio of n-6 to n-3 PUFA, milk protein, animal fat, and total fat to the

development of CD (101). The ratio of n-3: n-6 PUFA appears to be an important consideration regarding the risk factor for IBD (89,102,103).

Similarly, consumption of n-6 PUFA has been associated with the development of UC. One Japanese case-control study found a significant relation between the consumption of western foods and UC. In particular margarine, which is high in n-6 polyunsaturated fats, was independently associated with UC (104). A later European prospective cohort study found that there was a significant positive association between the consumption of total polyunsaturated fats and the development of UC (105). A follow-up study found that, among 126 patients with UC, there was an increased risk for the development of disease among those who were in the highest quartile of linoleic acid consumption (106). Other studies have also found that increased intake of total fat, monounsaturated fatty acids (MUFA) and PUFA are associated with increased risk of developing UC (107), and CD (102).

Overall, there is epidemiological evidence to suggest a link between increased fat intake, dependent on individual fatty acids, and IBD. The mechanism that has been suggested is through the direct effect of the fatty acids on the intestinal inflammatory response (1).

1-4-2. Carbohydrates

Carbohydrates can be divided into 3 groups: (1) monosaccharides and disaccharides which are simple sugars, (2) oligosaccharides, and (3) polysaccharides which include starch and fibre. Fibre can be further classified as soluble or insoluble. Soluble fibre, which includes pectins, beta-glucans, inulins, and dextrins, is readily fermented in the colon by enteric bacteria (1). This process results in gas, lactate, and short chain fatty acids (butyrate, acetate, and propionate) production. Insoluble fibre on the other hand, is not fermentable; instead it absorbs water as it passes through the intestinal tract, increased bulking activity and softening of stool (108). Examples of nonfermentable fibre include cellulose, hemicelluloses, lignins, waxes, and resistant starch (1).

Several studies have tried to examine the link between carbohydrate intake and disease susceptibility, but results remain inconclusive. There are many studies which suggest an association between increased sugar consumption along with decreased fibre are involved in IBD development. For instance Thorton *et al.* (109) found newly diagnosed CD patients consumed higher amounts of refined sugar and total carbohydrates, and lower amounts of dietary fibre, fruit, and vegetables then matched controls. Another study which compared intake of refined carbohydrates and fibre in 250 patients with CD and UC, also found increased sugar intake to be correlated to risk of disease development and fibre to be protective (1). Similar results were observed by

Reif and colleagues (110), which looked at the dietary histories from 54 patients with UC and 33 with CD and compared to 144 controls. They found that there was an increased risk for IBD in individuals who consumed high levels of sucrose. Some studies however, have suggested that no relationship exists between fibre consumption and IBD development (111,112).

Although no mechanism has been proposed to link high sugar and starch consumption with IBD development, animal studies have shown increased intake of sugar leads to insulin resistance and chronic inflammation (113,114). This suggests this dietary factor in particular appears to have to ability to initiate inflammation. Lack of fermentable fibre can also have important implications regarding IBD susceptibility. Butyrate is involved in intestinal health as it is the primary energy source for colonocytes, and has anti-inflammatory characteristics due to its ability to inhibit NFkB activation, which in turn, prevents proinflammatory cytokine production (2). It has also been shown to reduce colonic permeability by increasing activation of peroxisome proliferator active receptor y (PPARy) (42). Butyrate production is dependent on the type and amount of fibre consumed and its transit time through the GI tract (41). Therefore, decreased consumption of dietary fibre results in decreased butyrate production which could result in increased permeability, which in genetically predisposed individual, enhances the likely hood of disease initiation. Any possible positive health effects associated with fibre consumption however, have yet to be seen with IBD. Although an association appears to exist between carbohydrate

consumption and IBD development, there is still no direct epidemiological evidence to confirm this (1).

1-4-3. Protein

Increased consumption of dietary protein, whose major sources include meat, cheese, milk, fish, nuts, and eggs, is another factor that has been suggested in the pathogenesis of IBD. There have been a few studies published, which have attempted to confirm this association, including a paper by Tragnone and colleagues (111). They found that there was a correlation between increased protein consumption and development of UC, but not CD. A prospective cohort study performed in 2004 also examined the relationship between relapses in UC and dietary intake in 191 patients (115). They found 52% of the patients relapsed into active disease, and those that did, had a higher meat, protein, alcohol, and sulphur or sulphate consumption then those patients that didn't relapse. The authors postulated that the sulphur contained within these foods may be the trigger for relapse. Sulphur containing foods, such as milk, cheese, eggs, and meats may be metabolized into harmful by-products by the enteric flora leading to intestinal inflammation. (116). It has been shown that these by-products can inhibit butyrate oxidation and result in mucosal hyper-proliferation in UC patients (116).

Jantchew *et al.* (117) further evaluated the role of protein macronutrients in the pathogenesis of IBD in 2010. Among 67581 participants there were 77

incident cases of IBD and it was determined that high total protein intake was associated with a significant increased risk for developing IBD. Sources for such proteins that were associated with an increased risk included meat and fish but no eggs or dairy products (117).

Even though there is a smaller amount of published data examining the role of protein consumption in IBD development, what is there provides evidence to support the relationship, with the action of the microflora (1).

Various epidemiological studies have aimed at uncovering a link between specific dietary factors and the development of IBD, however their results are often inconclusive and in many cases contradictory. This can be due to the fact that much of the data used to make general associations often rely on case control studies, which are designed as retrospective based questionnaires (118). This allows for the possibility of recall bias and mistaken responses which can lead to confounding results (1,118). It is also hard to compare the results from several studies because there are different types of dietary questions asked from patients, and depending on the study, assessed at different time points in the disease (i.e. patients can be asked to recall their diet before diagnosis, at onset of symptoms, or after diagnosis) (1).

Another downside in many of these studies is their focus on single nutritional components as opposed to the entire dietary pattern of the individual. It seems more plausible that it is a combination of dietary factors which, in association with the enteric flora, enhances the risk of developing IBD. For example, recent reviews by Cosnes (119) and Bernstein (120) have suggested that a western style diet (which is high in simple carbohydrates and fat, and low in fibre, fruits and vegetables) is associated with increased risk of IBD. This type of diet includes many of the components which on their own have been implicated in disease, and interestingly is also becoming more prevalent in countries such as Japan and China, which have reported increased rates of IBD in the past 50 years (121).

A few possible mechanisms that diet can have on intestinal inflammation include: (1) effect of insulin resistance due to increased sugar intake; (2) alteration of barrier function and enteric bacteria; and (3) initiating either a proor anti- inflammatory response, depending on which nutrients present in the diet (1).

Overall, there appears to be an association between diet, as an environmental factor, and the development of IBD. Whether this relationship is due to an individual dietary component or the result of overall dietary patterns remains unknown, and does show a need for future studies.

Table 1-1: Consumption of major dietary components and their susceptibility to the development of Ulcerative colitis and Crohn's disease

	Ulcerative colitis		Crohn's disease			
Food component	Decreased risk	Increased risk	Reference	Decreased risk	Increased risk	Reference
Total fat intake		+	Reif 1997 (110)		+ (sig)	Sakamoto 2005 (102)
		+	Geerling 2000 (107)		+	Amre 2007 (128)
		+ (sig)	Sakamoto 2005 (102)		+	Jantchou 2010 (117)
		+	Hart 2008 (105)			
		+	Jantchou 2010 (117)			
Saturated Fat		+	Reif 1997 (110)		+	Sakamoto 2005 (102)
		+	Geerling 2000 (107)		+	Amre 2007 (128)
		+	Sakamoto 2005 (102)			
MUFA		+ (sig)	Reif 1997 (110)		+ (sig)	Sakamoto 2005 (102)
		+ (sig)	Geerling 2000 (107)		+	Amre 2007 (128)
		+ (sig)	Sakamoto 2005 (102)			
		+	Hart 2008 (105)			
total PUFA		+	Reif 1997 (110)	+	+ (sig)	Sakamoto 2005 (102)
		+	Geerling 2000 (107)		+ (sig)	Amre 2007 (128)
		+	Sakamoto 2005 (102)			

Table 1-1:	continued
------------	-----------

		+	Hart 2008 (105)			
		ļ				
n-3 PUFA		+	Sakamoto 2005 (102)		+	Sakamoto 2005 (102)
			John 2010 (129)		+	Amre 2007 (128)
n-6 PUFA		+	Geerling 2000 (107)		+	Sakamoto 2005 (102)
		+	Sakamoto 2005 (102)		+	Amre 2007 (128)
Total carbohydrate		+ (sig)	Tragnone 1995 (111)		+ (sig)	Tragnone 1995 (111)
		+	Geerling 2000 (107)	+		Sakamoto 2005 (102)
	+		Sakamoto 2005 (102)	+		Amre 2007 (128)
		+	Hart 2008 (105)		+	Jantchou 2010 (117)
	+		Jantchou 2010 (117)		+ (sig)	Greeling (126)
		+ (sig)	Tragnone 1995 (111)		+ (sig)	Tragnone 1995 (111)
Mono- and						
disaccharides		+ (sig)	Reif 1997 (110)		+	Reif 1997 (110)
		+	Geerling 2000 (107)		+ (sig)	Mayberry (133)
	+		Hart 2008 (105)		+ (sig)	Silkoff (125)
		+ (sig)	Sakamoto 2005 (102)		+ (sig)	Lomer (131)
		+	Russel 1998 (132)		+ (sig)	Kasper (112)
					+	Persson (124)

Table 1-1: continued

Polysaccharides (starch)	+	+ (sig)	Tragnone 1995 (111) Hart 2008 (105)		+ (sig)	Tragnone 1995 (111)
Dietary fiber		+	Reif 1997 (110)	+	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	Reif 1997 (110)
		+	Sakamoto 2005 (102)	+		Sakamoto 2005 (102)
	+		Hart 2008 (105)	+ (sig)		Amre 2007 (128)
				+		Persson 1992 (124)
Fruit	+		Gilat 1987 (122)	+		Reif 1997 (110)
		+	Higashi 1991 (123)	+		Sakamoto 2005 (102)
	+		Reif 1997 (110)	+		Amre 2007 (128)
	+		Sakamoto 2005 (102)			
		+	Halfvarson 2006 (127)			
Vegetables	+				+	Reif 1997 (110)
	+		Sakamoto 2005 (102)		+	Sakamoto 2005 (102)
		+	Halfvarson 2006 (127)	+		Amre 2007 (128)
Total protein		+	Reif 1997 (110)		+	Tragnone 1995 (111)
	+		Geerling 2000 (107)		+	Reif 1997 (110)
		+	Sakamoto 2005 (102)		+ (sig)	Sakamoto 2005 (102)
		+	Hart 2008 (105)		+	Amre 2007 (128)
Table 1-1 continued

Total protein cont.						
-		+	Jantchou 2010 (117)		+	Jantchou 2010 (117)
		+	Joqwet (115)			
animal protein			Geerling 2000 (107)		т	lantchou 2010 (117)
		+	Jantchou 2010 (117)		+	Shoda (101)
Total meat		+	Higashi 1991 (123)		+	Sakamoto 2005 (102)
		+	Sakamoto 2005 (102)			
		+	Jantchou 2010 (117)			
		+	Jogwet (115)			
Dairy		+ (sig)	Glasssman 1990 (130)	+		Sakamoto 2005 (102)
		+	Higashi 1991 (123)			
	+		Sakamoto 2005 (102)			
	+		Jantchou 2010 (117)			
Eggs		+	Higashi 1991 (123)		+	Reif 1997 (110)
		+	Reif 1997 (110)		+	Sakamoto 2005 (102)
		+	Sakamoto 2005 (102)	+		Halfarvson 2006 (127)
		+	Halfarvson 2006 (127)			
	+		Jantchou 2010 (117)			

This table has been adapted from Gentshew and Ferguson (2012) (gent) review paper. It provides a breakdown of the main dietary components and their association with the risk of developing Ulcerative colitis and Crohn's disease. Data is based on case control and prospective studies in various populations. Values bolded with (sig) were determined to be significant results as determined in each study.

1-5. Relevance and study aims

As mentioned above, there has been a rapid increase in the global incidence and severity of IBD over the past 50 years (12). This trend cannot be explained by genetics and immune dysregulation alone, therefore implicating the increasing role for environmental factors in the pathogenesis of this group of intestinal inflammatory disorders. Particulate matter exposure and diet (in particular, a western style diet high in fat and simple carbohydrates) are two potential environmental factors that have been suggested to be involved in the pathogenesis of IBD. Most evidence for their role is based on epidemiological studies and very little has been done to look at their direct role in intestinal inflammation and initiation of IBD.

Therefore the aims for this thesis include: **(1)** to determine the acute effects of orally administered PM on mucosal immune function; **(2)** examine chronic effects of orally administered PM on mucosal immune function, microflora composition, and IBD development in the IL10 deficient mouse model of colitis; **(3)** examine the role of a western style diet (i.e. high simple carbohydrates, high sugar) on intestinal immune function and microflora composition, and disease severity in the IL10 deficient mouse model of colitis;, and **(4)** to examine the combined effects of a western style diet in association with PM exposure on mucosal immune function, microflora composition, and disease severity in the IL10 deficient mouse model of colitis.

1-6. Hypothesis

Based on previous epidemiological data, I hypothesize that oral exposure to PM and a western style diet will increase intestinal inflammation, thereby increasing the severity of disease in the mice.

Reference:

- Chapman-Kiddell CA, Davies PS, Gillen L, et al. Role of diet in the development of inflammatory bowel disease. *Inflamm Bowel Dis.* 2010;16(1):137-151.
- Gentschew L, Ferguson LR. Role of nutrition and microbiota in susceptibility to inflammatory bowel diseases. *Mol Nutr Food Res.* 2012;56(4):524-35.
- 3. Neuman MG. Immune dysfunction in inflammatory bowel disease. *Transl Res.* 2007;**149**(4):173-86.
- 4. Shanahan F. Crohn's disease. *Lancet.* 2002;**359**:62–69.
- 5. Han DY, Fraser AG, Dryland P, et al. Environmental factors in the development of chronic inflammation:a case-control study on risk factors for Crohn's disease within New Zealand. *Mutat Res.* 2010;**690**:116–122.
- Triggs CM, Munday K, Hu R, et al. Dietary factors in chronic inflammation: food tolerances and intolerances of a New Zealand Caucasian Crohn's disease population. *Mutat Res.* 2010;690:123–138.
- 7. Ferguson LR. Nutrigenomics and inflammatory bowel diseases. *Expert Rev Clin Immunol.* 2010;**6**:573–583.
- Fiocchi C. Inflammatory bowel disease: etiology and pathogenesis. *Gastroenterology*. 1998;115:182 – 205.
- Karlinger K, Gyorke T, Mako E, et al. The epidemiology and the pathogenesis of inflammatory bowel disease. *Eur J Radiol.* 2000;**35**:154-167.
- 10. Danese S, Sans M, Fiocchi C. Inflammatory bowel disease: the role of environmental factors. *Autoimmun Rev.* 2004;**3**(5):394-400.
- Montgomery SM, Morris DL, Thompson NP, et al. Prevalence of inflammatory bowel disease in British 26 year olds: national longitudinal birth cohort. *BMJ*. 1998;**316**:1058–1059.
- Loftus EV Jr. Clinical epidemiology of inflammatory bowel disease: Incidence, prevalence, and environmental influences. *Gastroenterology*. 2004;**126**:1504–1517.
- Jayanthi V, Probert CS, Pinder D, et al. Epidemiology of Crohn's disease in Indian migrants and the indigenous population in Leicestershire. *Q J Med.* 1992;82:125–138.
- 14. Wills-Karp M, Santeliz J, Karp CL. The germless theory ofallergic diseases: revisiting the hygiene hypothesis. *Nat Rev.* 2001;**1**:69 75.

- Kaplan GG, Hubbard J, Korzenik J, et al. The inflammatory bowel diseases and ambient air pollution: a novel association. *Am J Gastroenterol.* 2010;**105**(11):2412-2419.
- 16. Lindberg E, Tysk C, Anderson K, et al. Smoking and inflammatory bowel disease. A case control study. *Gut.* 1988;**29**:352–357.
- Radford-Smith GL, Edwards JE, Purdie DM, et al. Protective role of appendectomy on onset and severity of ulcerative colitis and Crohn's disease. *Gut*. 2002;**51**:808–813.
- Turroni F, Ribbera A, Foroni E, et al. Human gut microbiota and bifidobacteria: from composition to functionality. *Antonie Van Leeuwenhoek.* 2008;94(1):35-50.
- 19. Steinhoff U. Who controls the crowd? New findings and old questions about the intestinal microflora. *Immunol Lett.* 2005;**99**(1):12–16
- 20. O'Hara AM, Shanahan F. The gut flora as a forgotten organ. *EMBO Rep.* 2006;**7**(7):688–693.
- 21. Gibson RG. "Fibre and effects on probiotics (the prebiotic concept)". *Clinical Nutrition Supplements*. 2004;**1**(2):25–31.
- 22. Sartor RB. Enteric microflora in IBD: Pathogens or commensals? *Inflamm Bowel Dis*.1997;**3**:230–235.
- 23. Qin J, Li R, Raes J, et al. A human gut microbial gene catalogue established by metagenomic sequencing. *Nature*. 2009;**464**(7285):59–65.
- 24. Fakofff-Nahoum S, Paglino J, Esiami-Varzaneh F, et al. Recognition of commensal microflora by toll-like receptors is required for intestinal homeostasis. *Cell*. 2004;118:229-241.
- **25.** Backhed F, Ley RE, Sonnenburg JL, et al. Host bacterial mutualism in the human intestine. *Science*. 2005;**307**:1915-1920.
- Sartor RB. Microbial factors in the pathogenesis of Crohn's disease, ulcerative colitis, and experimental intestinal inflammation. In Kirsner JB (ed): Inflammatory Bowel Disease, ed 5. Philadelphia, WB Saunders, 2000;153–178.
- Haller D. Nutrigenomics and IBD: the intestinal microbiota at the crossroad between inflammation and metabolism. *J Clin Gastroenterol.* 2010; *44*:S6–S9.
- 28. Baker PI, Love DR, Ferguson LR. Role of gut microbiota in Crohn's disease. *Expert Rev.* 2009;**3**:535–546.
- 29. Garrett WS, Gordon JI, Glimcher LH. Homeostasis and inflammation in the intestine. *Cell* 2010; **140**:859–870.

- Rutgeerts P, Geboes K, Peeters M, et al. Effect of faecal stream diversion on recurrence of Crohn's disease in the neoterminal ileum. *Lancet*.1991;**2**:771–774.
- 31. Winslet MC, Allan A, Poxon V, et al. Faecal diversion for Crohn's colitis: a model to study the role of the faecal stream in the inflammatory process. *Gut*. 1994;**35**(2):236-242.
- D'Haens G, Geboes K, Peeters M, et al. Early lesions caused by infusion of intestinal contents in excluded ileum of Crohn's disease. *Gastroenterology.* 1998;114:262–267.
- 33. Harper PH, Lee EC, Kettlewell MG, et al. Role of faecal stream in the maintenance of Crohn's colitis. *Gut.* 1985;**26**:279–284.
- 34. Peppercorn MA. Antibiotics are effective therapy for Crohn's disease. Inflamm Bowel Dis.1997;**3**:318–319.
- 35. Shanahan F. Probiotics and inflammatory bowel disease: Is there a scientific rationale. *Infamn Bowel Dis*. 2000;**6**:107-115.
- 36. Chiodini RJ, Kruiningen HJV, Thayer WR, et al. Possible role of mycobacteria in inflammatory bowel disease: An unclassified mycobacterium species isolated from patients with Crohn's disease. *Dig Dis Sci.* 1984;**29**:1073–1079.
- 37. Coloe PJ, Wilkes CR, Lightfoot D. Isolation of Mycobacterium paratuberculosis in Crohn's disease. *Aust Microbiol*. 1986;**7**:188A.
- 38. Burnham WR. Mycobacteria as a possible cause of inflammatory bowel disease. *Lancet.* 1978;**2**:693–696.
- 39. Burke DA, Axon ATR. Ulcerative colitis and Escherichia coli with adhesive properties. *J Clin Pathol.* 1987;**40**:782–786.
- 40. Darfeuille-Michaud A, Boudeau J, Bulois P, et al. High prevalence of adherent-invasive Escherichia coli associated with ileal mucosa in Crohns disease. *Gastroenterology*. 2004;**127**:412-421.
- 41. Sekirov I, Russell SL, Antunes LC, et al. Gut microbiota in health and disease. *Physiol Rev.* 2010;**90**:859–904.
- 42. Ramasundara M, Leach ST, Lemberg DA, et al. Defensins and inflammation: the role of defensins in inflammatory bowel disease. *J Gastroenterol Hepatol.* 2009;**24**:202–208.
- 43. Man SM, Kaakoush NO, Mitchell HM. The role of bacteria and patternrecognition receptors in Crohn's disease. *Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol.* 2011;**8**:152–168.

- 44. Frank DN, Robertson CE, Hamm CM, et al. Disease phenotype and genotype are associated with shifts in intestinal-associated microbiota in inflammatory bowel diseases. *Inflamm Bowel Dis.* 2011;**17**:179–184.
- 45. Eckburg PB, Relman DA. The role of microbes in Crohn's disease. *Clin Infect Dis.* 2007;**44**:256–262.
- 46. Ott SJ, Musfeldt M, Wenderoth DF, et al. Reduction in diversity of the colonicmucosa associated bacterial microflora in patients with active inflammatory bowel disease. *Gut.* 2004;**53**:685–693.
- 47. Frank DN, St Amand AL, Feldman RA, et al. Molecular-phylogenetic characterization of microbial community imbalances in human inflammatory bowel diseases. *Proc Natl Acad Sci.* 2007;**104**:13780–13785.
- Arrieta MC, Madsen K, Doyle J, Meddings J. Reducing small intestinal permeability attenuates colitis in the IL10 gene-deficient mouse. *Gut.* 2009;**58**:41-8
- 49. HEI Perspectives. Cambridge: Health Effects Institute. c2001 [accessed June 1,2012]. Available from: http://pubs.healtheffects.org/getfile.php?u=24.
- 50. Vincent R, Bjarnason SG, Adamson IY, et al. Acute pulmonary toxicity of urban particulate matter and ozone. *Am J Pathol.* 1997;**151**:1563-1570.
- 51. Dockery DW, Pope CA, Xu X, et al. An Association between Air Pollution and Mortality in Six U.S. Cities. *N Engl J Med.* 1993;**329**:1753-1759
- 52. U.N. Environmental Program and WHO Report. *Environment.* 36;**4** (March 1994).
- 53. Vincent R, Goegan P, Johnson G, et al. Regulation of Promoter-CAT Stress Genes in HepG2 Cells by Suspensions of Particles from Ambient Air. *Fundamental and Applied Toxicology*. 1997;**39**:18–32
- 54. Oberdörster G, Utell MJ. Ultrafine particles in the urban air: to the respiratory tract--and beyond? *Environ Health Perspect.* 2002;**110**:A440–A441.
- Krewski D, Burnett RT, Goldberg MS, et al. Validation of the Harvard Six Cities Study of particulate air pollution and mortality. *N Engl J Med.* 2004;**350**:198–199.
- Miller KA, Siscovick DS, Sheppard L, et al. Long-Term Exposure to Air Pollution and Incidence of Cardiovascular Events in Women. N Engl J Med. 2007;356:447–458.
- 57. Mills NL, Tornqvist H, Gonzalez MC, et al. Ischemic and Thrombotic Effects of Dilute Diesel-Exhaust Inhalation in Men with Coronary Heart Disease. N Engl J Med. 2007;357:1075–1082.

- 58. Pope CA III, Ezzati M, Dockery DW. Fine-Particulate Air Pollution and Life Expectancy in the United States. *N Engl J Med.* 2009;**360**:376–386.
- 59. Baccarelli A, Martinelli I, Zanobetti A, et al. Exposure to Particulate Air Pollution and Risk of Deep Vein Thrombosis. *Arch Intern Med.* 2008;168:920–927
- 60. Baccarelli A, Martinelli I, Pegoraro V, et al. Living near major traffic roads and risk of deep vein thrombosis. *Circulation.* 2009;**119**:3118–3124.
- 61. Dales RE, Cakmak S, Vidal CB. Air Pollution and hospitalization for venous thromboembolic disease in Chile. *J Thromb Haemost.* 2010;**8**:669-674.
- Downs SH, Schindler C, Liu LJ, et al. SAPALDIA Team. Reduced exposure to PM10 and attenuated age-related decline in lung function. N Engl J Med. 2007;357:2338–2347.
- Gauderman WJ, Avol E, Gilliland F, et al. The Effect of Air Pollution on Lung Development from 10 to 18 Years of Age. N Engl J Med. 2004;351:1057–1067.
- McCreanor J, Cullinan P, Nieuwenhuijsen MJ, et al. Respiratory effects of exposure to diesel traffic in persons with asthma. *N Engl J Med.* 2007;**357**:2348–2358.
- 65. Neupane B, Jerrett M, Burnett RT, et al. Long-Term Exposure to Ambient Air Pollution and Risk of Hospitalization with Community-acquired Pneumonia in Older Adults. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med.* 2010;**181**:47–53.
- 66. Kaplan GG, Dixon E, Panaccione R, et al. Effect of ambient air pollution on the incidence of appendicitis. *CMAJ.* 2009;**181**:591-597.
- 67. Orazzo F, Nespoli L, Ito K, et al. Air pollution, aeroallergens, and emergency room visits for acute respiratory diseases and gastroenteric disorders among young children in six Italian cities. *Environ Health Perspect.* 2009;**117**:1780–1785.
- Guberan E, Usel M, Raymond L, et al. Increased risk for lung cancer and for cancer of the gastrointestinal tract among Geneva professional drivers. *Br J Ind Med.* 1992;49:337–344.
- 69. Gerhardsson de Verdier M, Plato N, Steineck G, et al. Occupational exposures and cancer of the colon and rectum. *Am J Ind Med.* 1992;**22**:291–303.
- 70. Health Assessment Document for Diesel engine exhaust, EPA/600/8-90/057F. Washington: US Environmental Protection Agency (2002).c2002 [Accessed June 1, 2012]. Available from: http://nepis.epa.gov/Exe/ZyNET.exe/300055PV.TXT?ZyActionD=ZyDocum ent&Client=EPA&Index=1986+Thru+1990&Docs=&Query=&Time=&EndTi

me=&SearchMethod=1&TocRestrict=n&Toc=&TocEntry=&QField=&QFiel dYear=&QFieldMonth=&QFieldDay=&IntQFieldOp=0&ExtQFieldOp=0&X mlQuery=&File=D%3A\zyfiles\Index%20Data\86thru90\Txt\0000006\30 0055PV.txt&User=ANONYMOUS&Password=anonymous&SortMethod=h |-

&MaximumDocuments=1&FuzzyDegree=0&ImageQuality=r75g8/r75g8/x 150y150g16/i425&Display=p|f&DefSeekPage=x&SearchBack=ZyActionL& Back=ZyActionS&BackDesc=Results%20page&MaximumPages=1&ZyEntry =1&SeekPage=x&ZyPURL

- 71. Mutlu EA, Engen PA, Soberanes S, et al. Particulate matter air pollution causes oxidant-mediated increase in gut permeability in mice. *Part Fibre Toxicol.* 2011;**8**:19.
- 72. Scientific Committee on Food. Opinion on the Scientific Committee on Food on the risk to human health of Polycyclic Aromatic Hydrocarbons in food. SCF/CS/CNTM/PAH/29/Final, c2002. [Accessed June 1, 2012] Available from: http://ec.europa.eu/food/fs/sc/scf/out153_en.pdf.
- 73. Bonvallot V, Baulig A, Boland S, et al. Diesel exhaust particles induce an inflammatory response in airway epithelial cells: involvement of reactive oxygen species. *Biofactors.* 2002;**16**:15–17.
- 74. Xia T, Korge P, Weiss JN, et al. Quinones and aromatic chemical compounds in particulate matter induce mitochondrial dysfunction: implications for ultrafine particle toxicity. *Environ Health Perspect*. 2004;**112**:1347–1358.
- 75. Mudway IS, Stenfors N, Duggan ST, et al. An *in vitro* and *in vivo* investigation of the effects of diesel exhaust on human airway lining fluid antioxidants. *Arch Biochem Biophys.* 2004;**423**:200–212.
- 76. Aust AE, Ball JC, Hu AA, et al. Particle characteristics responsible for effects on human lung epithelial cells. *Res Rep Health Eff Inst.* 2002;**110**:1–65discussion67–76.
- 77. Salvi S, Blomberg A, Rudell B, et al. Acute inflammatory responses in the airways and peripheral blood after short-term exposure to diesel exhaust in healthy human volunteers. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med.* 1999;**159**:702–709.
- Stenfors N, Nordenhall C, Salvi SS, et al. Different airway inflammatory responses in asthmatic and healthy humans exposed to diesel. *Eur Respir* J. 2004;23:82–86.

- Behndig AF, Mudway IS, Brown JL, et al. Airway antioxidant and inflammatory responses to diesel exhaust exposure in healthy humans. *Eur Respir J.* 2006;**27**:359–365.
- 80. Salvi SS, Nordenhäll C, Blomberg A, et al. Acute exposure to diesel exhaust increases IL-8 and GRO-α production in healthy human airways. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2000;161:550–557.
- Pourazar J, Mudway IS, Samet JM, et al. Diesel exhaust activates redoxsensitive transcription factors and kinases in human airways. *Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol.* 2005;289:L724–L730.
- Ikeda M, Watarai K, Suzuki M, et al. Mechanism of pathophysiological effects of diesel exhaust particles on endothelial cells. *Environ Toxicol Pharmacol.* 1998;6:117–123.
- 83. Sun Y, Taguchi K, Sumi D, et al. Inhibition of endothelial nitric oxide synthase activity and suppression of endothelium-dependent vasorelaxation by 1,2-naphthoquinone, a component of diesel exhaust particles. *Arch Toxicol.* 2006;**80**:280–285.
- 84. Banan A, Choudhary S, Zhang Y, et al. Ethanol-induced barrier dysfunction and its prevention by growth factors in human intestinal monolayers: evidence for oxidative and cytoskeletal mechanisms. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther.* 1999;**291**:1075–1085.
- 85. Dybdahl M, Risom L, Møller P, et al. DNA adduct formation and oxidative stress in colon and liver of Big Blue rats after dietary exposure to diesel particles. *Carcinogenesis*. 2003;**24**:1759-1766.
- 86. Xiao GG, Wang M, Li N, et al. Use of proteomics to demonstrate a hierarchical oxidative stress response to diesel exhaust particle chemicals in a macrophage cell line. *J Biol Chem.* 2003;**278**:50781-50790.
- Sigaud S, Goldsmith CA, Zhou H, et al. Air pollution particles diminish bacterial clearance in the primed lungs of mice. *Toxicol Appl Pharmacol.* 2007;**223**:1-9.
- 88. Gowdy K, Krantz QT, Daniels M, et al. Modulation of pulmonary inflammatory responses and antimicrobial defenses in mice exposed to diesel exhaust. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol. 2008;**229**:310-309.
- 89. Amre DK, D'Souza S, Morgan K, et al. Imbalances in dietary consumption of fatty acids, vegetables, and fruits are associated with risk for Crohn's disease in children. *Am J Gastroenterol.* 2007;**102**:2016–2025.
- 90. D'Souza S, Levy E, Mack D, et al. Dietary patterns and risk for Crohn's disease in children. *Inflamm Bowel Dis.* 2008;**14**:367–373.

- Goodman AL, Gordon JI. Our unindicted coconspirators: human metabolism from a microbial perspective. *Cell Metab.* 2010;**12**:111–116.
- Goodman AL, McNulty NP, Zhao Y, et al. Identifying genetic determinants needed to establish a human gut symbiont in its habitat. *Cell Host Microbe*. 2009;*6*:279–289.
- 93. Turnbaugh PJ, Ridaura VK, Faith JJ, Rey FE, et al. The effect of diet on the human gut microbiome: ametagenomic analysis in humanized gnotobiotic mice. *Sci Transl Med.* 2009;**1**:6-14.
- 94. Cashman KD, Shanahan F. Is nutrition an aetiological factor for inflammatory bowel disease? *Eur. J Gastroenterol Hepatol.* 2003;15:607–613.
- 95. Rajendran N, Kumar D. Role of diet in the management of inflammatory bowel disease. *World J Gastroenterol.* 2010;**16**:1442–1448.
- Riordan AM, Ruxton CH, Hunter JO, et al. A review of associations between Crohn's disease and consumption of sugars. *Eur J Clin Nutr.* 1998;**52**:229–238.
- 97. Yamamoto T, Nakahigashi M, Saniabadi AR, Review article: diet and inflammatory bowel disease–epidemiology and treatment. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther.* 2009;**30**:99–112.
- Sonnenberg A. Geographic and temporal variations of sugar and margarine consumption in relation to Crohn's disease. *Digestion*. 1988;41:161–171.
- Belluzzi A, Brignola C, Campieri M, et al. Effect of an enteric-coated fishoil preparation on relapses in Crohn's disease. *N Engl J Med.* 1996;**334**(24):1557-1560.
- 100. Trebble TM, Stroud MA, Wootton SA, et al. High-dose fish oil and antioxidants in Crohn's disease and the response of bone turnover: a randomised controlled trial. *Br J Nutr.* 2005;**94**:253-261.
- 101. Shoda R, Matsueda K, Yamato S, et al. Epidemiologic analysis of Crohn disease in Japan: increased dietary intake of n-6 polyunsaturated fatty acids and animal protein relates to the increased incidence of Crohn disease in Japan. *Am J Clin Nutr.* 1996;**63**:741-745.
- 102. Sakamoto N, Kono S, Wakai K, et al. Dietary risk factors for inflammatory bowel disease: a multicentercase-control study in Japan. *Inflamm. Bowel Dis.* 2005;**11**:154–163.
- 103. John S, Luben R, Shrestha SS, et al. Dietary n-3 polyunsaturated fatty acids and the aetiology of ulcerative colitis: a UK prospective cohort study. *Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol.* 2010;**22**:602–606.

- 104. Epidemiological Group of the Research Committee of IBD in Japan Dietary and other risk factors of ulcerative colitis. A case-control study in Japan. Epidemiology group of the research committee of inflammatory Bowel disease in Japan. J Clin Gastroenterol. 1994;19:166–171.
- 105. Hart AR, Luben R, Olsen A, et al. Diet in the aetiology of ulcerative colitis: A European prospective cohort study. Digestion. 2008;**77**;57–64.
- 106. Tjonneland A, Overvad K, Bergmann MM, et al. Linoleic acid, a dietary n-6 polyunsaturated fatty acid, and the aetiology of ulcerative colitis: a nested case-control study within a European prospective cohort study. *Gut.* 2009;**58**:1606-1611.
- Geerling BJ, Dagnelie PC, Badart-Smook A. Diet as a risk factor for the development of ulcerative colitis. *Am J Gastroenterol.* 2000;**95**:1008– 1013.
- 108. Anderson JW, Baird P, Davis RH *et al.* Health benefits of dietary fiber. *Nutr Rev. 2009;***67**:188–205.
- 109. Thornton JR, Emmett PM, Heaton KW. Diet and Crohn's disease: characteristics of the pre-illness diet. *Br Med J.* 1979;**2**(6193):762-764.
- 110. Reif, S., Klein, I., Lubin, F., Pre-illness dietary factors in inflammatory bowel disease. *Gut.* 1997;**40**, 754–760.
- Tragnone A, Valpiani D, Miglio F, et al. Dietary habits as risk factors for inflammatory bowel disease. *Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol.* 1995;**7**:47-51.
- 112. Kasper H, Sommer H. Dietary fiber and nutrient intake in Crohn's disease. *Am J Clin Nutr.* 1979;**32**:1898–1901.
- 113. Maconi G, Ardizzone S, Cucino C, et al. Preillness changes in dietary habits and diet as a risk factor for inflammatory bowel disease: a case-control study. *World J Gastroenterol.* 2010;**16**;4297–4304.
- Bernstein CN, Rawsthorne P, Cheang M, et al. A population-based case control study of potential risk factors for IBD. *Am J Gastroenterol.* 2006;**101**:993–1002.
- 115. Jowett SL, Seal CJ, Pearce MS, et al. Influence of dietary factors on the clinical course of ulcerative colitis: a prospective cohort study. *Gut.* 2004; 53:1479–1484.
- 116. Christl SU, Eisner HD, Dusel G, et al. Antagonistic effects of sulfide and butyrate on proliferation of colonic mucosa: a potential role for these agents in the pathogenesis of ulcerative colitis. *Dig Dis Sci.* 1996;**41**:2477– 2481.

- 117. Jantchou P, Morois S, Clavel-Chapelon F et al. Animal protein intake and risk of inflammatory bowel disease: The E3N prospective study. *Am J Gastroenterol.* 2010;**105**:2195-2201.
- 118. Pietro G, Andres MD, Friedman LS. Epidemiology and the natural course of inflammatory bowel disease. 1999;**28**:255-281.
- 119. Cosnes J. Smoking, physical activity, nutrition and lifestyle: environmental factors and their impact on IBD. *Dig Dis.* 2010;**28**:411–417.
- 120. Bernstein CN. New insights into IBD epidemiology: are there any lessons for treatment? *Dig Dis.* 2010;**28**:406–410.
- 121. Molodecky NA, Soon IS, Rabi DM, et al., Increasing Incidence and Prevalence of the Inflammatory Bowel Diseases With Time, Based on Systematic Review. *Gastroenterology*. 2012;**142**:46-54.
- 122. Gilat T, Hacohen D, Lilos P. Childhood factors in ulcerative colitis and Crohn's disease. An international cooperative study. *Scand J Gastroenterol.* 1987;**22**:1009–1024.
- 123. Higashi A, Watanabe Y, Ozasa K. A case-control study of ulcerative colitis. *Nippon Eiseigaku Zasshi*. 1991;**45**:1035–1043.
- 124. Persson PG, Ahlbom A, Hellers G. Diet and inflammatory bowel disease: a case-control study. *Epidemiology*. 1992;**3**:47-52.
- 125. Silkoff K, Hallak A, Yegena L, et al. Consumption of refined carbohydrate by patients with Crohn's disease in Tel-Aviv-Yafo. *Postgrad Med J.* 1980;**56**:842–846.
- 126. Geerling BJ, Badart-Smook A, Stockbrugger RW, et al. Comprehensive nutritional status in recently diagnosed patients with inflammatory bowel disease compared with population controls. *Eur J Clin Nutr.* 2000;**54**:514–521.
- 127. Halfvarson J, Jess T, Magnuson A, et al. Environmental factors in inflammatory bowel disease: a co-twin control study of a Swedish-Danish twin population. *Inflamm Bowel Dis.* 2006;**12**:925–933.
- 128. Amre DK, D'Souza S, Morgan K, et al. Imbalances in dietary consumption of fatty acids, vegetables, and fruits are associated with risk for Crohn's disease in children. *Am. J. Gastroenterol.* 2007;**102**: 2016–2025.
- 129. John S, Luben R, Shrestha S, Welch A. et al. Dietary n-3 polyunsaturated fatty acids and the aetiology of ulcerative colitis: a UK prospective cohort study. *Eur. J. Gastroenterol. Hepatol.* 2010;**22**:602– 606.

- 130. Glassman M S, Newman L J, Berezin S et al. Cow's milk protein sensitivity during infancy in patients with inflammatory bowel disease. *Am. J. Gastroenterol.* 1990;**85**:838–840.
- 131. Lomer MC, Hutchinson C, Volkert S, et al. Dietary sources of inorganic microparticles and their intake in healthy subjects and patients with Crohn's disease. *Br J Nutr.* 2004;**92**:947–955.
- 132. Russel MG, Engels LG, Muris JW, et al. Modern life in the epidemiology of inflammatory bowel disease: a case-control study with special emphasis on nutritional factors. *Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol*. 1998;**10**:243–249.
- 133. Mayberry JF, Rhodes J, Newcombe RG. Breakfast and dietary aspects of Crohn's disease. *Br Med J*.1978;**2**:1401.

Chapter 2: Acute effects of particulate matter exposure on mucosal immune function and gut permeability

2-1. Introduction:

Particulate matter (PM) is a key pollutant in ambient air responsible for an assortment of negative health conditions associated with air pollution exposure in urban environments. It is generally referred to as PM₁₀ (particles with an aerodynamic diameter less than 10µM), which is considered coarse particles, but also includes a fine (PM_{2.5}) particulate component (particles with an aerodynamic diameter less than 2.5µm) made up of combustion derived particles (1, 2). PM comes from sources such as vehicle exhaust, industrial emissions, road dust, forest fires, windblown soil etc. It is composed of a complex mixture of metals (e.g. aluminum, chromium, lead, vanadium, and zinc), ions, water and various polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAH); which are fuel burning by-products that have attracted a lot of attention because of their ability to generate reactive oxygen species (ROS) in target cells, and many are considered carcinogenic (3, 4) The exact health effect generated by PM will vary depending on the chemical composition, surface area and particle size.

Epidemiological studies have shown a strong association between ambient PM exposure and various adverse health effects, including an increased risk of stroke, myocardial infarction, arrhythmia, cardiac arrest, venous thrombosis, lung cancer and mortality. There is a direct effect on pulmonary

diseases such as pneumonia and asthma, and PM exposure leads to the exacerbation of obstructive lung disease. The range of health effects is extensive but believed to be predominantly confined to the respiratory and cardiovascular systems. However emerging evidence now suggests PM exposure can also have adverse consequences on other organ systems such as the gastrointestinal tract (GI). There have been several reports linking exposure to air pollution with inflammation in the gut (5) and epidemiological studies have shown an association between PM exposure and the increased risk of appendicitis, gastroenteritis in children, Crohn's Disease (CD) diagnosis in individuals younger than 23 who were exposed to high concentrations of NO2 (a major component of traffic related pollution associated with PM), increased hospitalizations in Inflammatory Bowel Disease (IBD) patients, and higher risk of colon and liver cancer (6-13). This suggests exposure to PM air pollution may be an important environmental factor leading to exacerbations of inflammatory illness in the GI tract.

Research on airborne pollutants has for the most part focused on the respiratory effects after inhalation, as this is considered the primary route of PM exposure, however the GI tract can also be exposed to high concentrations of pollutants. The GI tract is exposed to a significant amount of the inhaled PM when the particles are removed from the lungs via the mucocilliary clearance system. The particles are transferred to the oral cavity, swallowed, travel through the GI tract and are eliminated from the body in the feces (5). Intestinal

exposure also occurs through the ingestion of PM contaminated foods such as fruits and vegetables (14). One study estimated that in non-smokers, 12-18% of all PAH exposure occurred from the ingestion of vegetables contaminated with atmospheric particles (15). This suggests then that the intestinal tract has the ability to be exposed to PM at similar levels seen in the lungs, thus making the GI system an important route of PM exposure to consider.

The exact biological mechanisms underlying air pollution associated disease are poorly understood, but emerging data suggest the PAH and transition metal component of PM have the ability to induce reactive oxygen species and oxidative stress in bronchial and colonic epithelial cells (16-19). It is believed this process is what contributes to the mucosal inflammatory response observed in respiratory PM exposure studies. Little remains known as to how airborne PM affects gut immune function, therefore the aim of this study was to examine the effects of orally administered PM₁₀ on intestinal mucosal and systemic immune function and on gut permeability. Based on results observed in respiratory studies, I hypothesize that oral exposure to PM will increase intestinal inflammation and alter gut permeability in WT mice.

2-2. Materials and Methods:

2-2-1. Particulate Matter (PM):

Ambient air particulate matter PM_{10} (EHC-93) was obtained from the videlon bag filters of the single pass air-purification system from the

Environment Health Center in Ottawa, Canada. Characteristics of the PM have been previously described (1,2) and are summarized in appendix 1: **table A-1**.

2-2-2. Animals and overview of PM treatment:

Adult Female 129 SvEv mice (~17-23g in weight) were each randomly assigned to one of 4 treatment groups (5-6 mice/group): PM (EHC-93) treatment for 7 or 14 days, or vehicle (ddH20) for 7 or 14 days. The mice were gavaged daily with 360ug of PM suspended in ddH20 or ddH20 only (control) depending on their particular treatment group. PM tends to aggregate and form clumps in aqueous solutions within a few minutes (20) therefore PM in ddH20 was sonicated and then vortexed immediately before ingestion. Permeability was measured by calculating lactulose and mannitol concentrations in the urine on the first (day 0), 7th, and 14th day of experimental treatment. Animals were sacrificed after day 7 or 14 and their spleen, colon, and small intestine were harvested. Portions of the colon and SI were cultured in RPMI 1640 media for 8hrs to examine cytokine secretion. Other sections of colon and SI were processed for gene expression profiles, while splenocytes were isolated for proliferation assays. The protocol for use of mice was approved by the Health Science Animal Care and Use Committee at the University of Alberta. Mice were kept in a temperature regulated day/night cycle with controlled humidity and temperature and had free access to food and water throughout the experiment.

2-2-3. Mucosal Cytokine secretion

Mucosal Immune function was examined by removing sections of the small and large intestine (approximately 5cm in length) from mice after 7 or 14 days of treatment. Sections were cultured in 1.5mL of RPMI 1640 media (10% heat inactivated fetal bovine serum, streptomycin (1g/ml), L-glutamine (2mM), 2 mercapto-ethanol (50uM), and non essential amino acids (10 mM) (Invitrogen) for 8hr at 35°C. Supernatant was collected and frozen at -80 and analyzed via a MesoScale Discovery kit to measure cytokine release. Specifically, IL1 β , IL2, IL4, IL5, CXCL1, IL10, IL12, IFN γ , and TNF α secretion were all measured using a mouse TH1/TH2 tissue culture MesoScale Discovery Kit (MesoScale Discovery) as per manufactures instructions. IL17 cytokine secretion was analyzed with an ELISA kit (R&D systems) as per manufacturer's protocol.

2-2-4. Gene Expression and pathway analysis

Total RNA was isolated from frozen small intestinal and colon samples using a modified TRIzol extraction procedure and purified using RNeasy columns (Qiagen). Briefly, frozen tissues were homogenized in 1mL of TRIzol (Invitrogen), then mixed with 200uL of chloroform and centrifuged at 1400rpm. The RNA containing aqueous layer was removed and purified by doubling the volume with 70% ethanol and passing it through the RNeasy spin column as per manufacturer instructions. RNA was quantified using a nanodrop 1000 spectrophotometer (Thermo Scientific). Single stranded cDNA was then synthesized from RNA using a High Capacity cDNA reverse transcription kit (Applied Biosystems) as per manufactures instructions. Relative gene expression levels were measured using 96 plex mouse immune Taqman Low Density Arrays (TLDA) (Applied Biosystems) and DataAssist software (Applied Biosystems) was used to calculate the fold changed in gene expression. To determine biological relevance from gene expression data, Ingenuity Pathway Analysis (IPA) software (http://www.ingenuity.com) (Ingenuity Systems) was used to identify specific gene network interactions. Only genes differentially expressed with a fold change of 1.5 within each treatment group compared to their control were selected for.

2-2-5. Cell isolation and Proliferation

Tritiated thymidine (³H) was used to measure the proliferation of splenocytes isolated from female 129 SvEv mice after 7 and 14 days of treatment to examine the effects PM oral exposure has on systemic immune function.

Cell Isolation: Spleens were removed under sterile conditions and homogenized between two frosted glass slides. The tissue homogenate was then rinsed with 7mL of PBS and passed through a 70 µm nylon strainer (BD Bioscience) and centrifuged at 200 g for 5min. Cell pellets were resuspended in 1mL of PBS and red blood cells lysed. Splenocytes were centrifuged again at 200g for 5min, resuspended in 1mL of Imag[™] buffer (PBS + BSA +0.09% Sodium Azide), and were then counted with a Beckman Coulter counter as per manufacturer instructions and diluted in RPMI media and plated at a concentration of 1x10⁵ cells/well.

Cell plating/proliferation: The isolated splenocytes were incubated with RPMI 1640 media (10% heat inactivated fetal bovine serum, streptomycin (1g/ml), L-glutamine (2mM), 2 mercapto-ethanol (50uM), and non essential amino acids (10 mM) (Invitrogen)) alone as a negative control. A dose response with increasing concentrations of PM added to media (0.5mg/mL, 5mg/mL, or 50 mg/mL) was carried out. α CD3 was used as a positive control as it will activate T cells in the cell suspension resulting in optimal proliferation after 48hrs at 35°C. After 48hrs the cell cultures were centrifuged at 1000rpm resuspended in 100uL of warm media + ³H thymidine (1/100 dilution) and incubated for another 24hr. Cells then harvested using an Inotech cell harvester and read on Wallac Microbeta Tilux Scintillation counter. Results are displayed as a ratio to α CD3 to normalize the data.

2-2-6. In vivo permeability

To examine if oral PM exposure had any effect on intestinal permeability, mice were placed in metabolic cages and urine was collected over a period of 22hrs and measured for lactulose/ mannitol excretion. Urine samples were collected in containers containing 100mL of 10% thymol solution (1g/10mL isopropanol) and 100mL of paraffin oil (to prevent the evaporation of the urine) 4 days prior to PM treatment (Day -4) (to provide a baseline excretion measurement), on the first day of experimental treatment (Day 0), and after 7 and 14 days of PM exposure (Day 7 and Day 14 respectively). Mice were fasted

(no food or water) for 4 hrs, then gavaged with 360ug of PM or vehicle (on days of PM treatment), and 0.2mL of a standard sugar probe (6g/ml lactulose, 4g/ml of mannitol). Mice were then housed individually in metabolic cages for a total of 22hrs to allow for urine collection. After 22 hrs, urine was collected and analyzed as per manufactures instructions by ion exchange high-performance liquid chromatography (HPLC) to calculate the lactulose/mannitol excretion ratio. HPLC chromatography was carried out by Chris Lukowski.

2-2-7. Statistical analysis

Data was analysed using a student T-test and ANOVA to compare the results from PM treated mice and their control treated counterparts. P-values <0.05 were considered significant.

2-3. Results:

2-3-1. PM exposure alters gene expression in both the small and large intestine

First we wanted to examine the effect PM would have on the mucosal immune response at the transcriptional level. Gene expression profiles were generated in small and large intestinal tissue using a TLDA panel specific for 96 genes related to common mouse immune pathways (specific gene functions summarised in appendix 1, section B). These genes encode for various molecules involved in intracellular signaling, apoptosis, antigen presentation, migration/adhesion, as well as cytokines and various transcription factors. Within the small intestine, 11 genes showed $a \ge 1.5$ fold change in expression after 7 days of PM treatment compared to control. Genes up-regulated included those involved in antigen presentation (B2m), neutrophil, monocyte and T cell migration (Sele, Cxcl10), and the messenger molecule Nos2 (Table 2-1). Genes down-regulated in PM treated mice include cytokines (IL13, IL12 α , IL5, IFN γ), a chemokine involved in T cell trafficking to secondary lymph nodes (Ccl19), and a cell marker for B cells (CD19) (Table 2-1). After 14 days of treatment with PM we saw $a \ge 1.5$ fold change in expression of 18 more genes. Up-regulated genes included cytokines (IL1 β , IL4, IL12 α , IL12 β , TNF), chemokines and adhesion molecules for monocytes, basophils, T and B cells (Cxcl10, Cxcl19, Ccl2, Cxcl11), co-stimulatory receptor (CD40), B cell marker (CD19), and cell signalling and signal transduction molecules (Nos2, Socs1) (Table 2-1). Down-regulated genes included cytokines (IL17, IL5) and a neutrophil adhesion/migration molecule (Sele).

In PM treated mice, a total of 39 genes showed a \geq 1.5 fold change in expression within the colon after 7 days of treatment compared to control mice. Genes up-regulated in these mice included pro-inflammatory cytokines (IL12 α , IL12 β , and IFN γ), monocyte and lymphocyte adhesion/migration molecules (Sele, Vcam1, Fn1, Ccl2, Ccl19, Ccr7), immune cell markers (CD4, CD19), and costimulatory receptors (CD80, CD86, CD40 and CD40lg) (Table2-2). Genes down regulated in response to PM at 7 days included various cytokines (IL4, IL6, IL10, IL17, TNF, Csf2), cell signalling and signal transduction molecules (Nos2, Socs1,

Smad7, CD38), transcription factors (NF κ B, Tbx21, Stat1), and chemokines (Ccl 3, Ccl5, Cxcl11) (Table 2-2). We also saw a decrease in gene expression for the immune cell marker CD8a and the T cell receptor complex component CD3e. At 14 days, 12 genes showed a further change in expression within the colon compared to control mice. Within these mice, only the genes for the proinflammatory cytokines IL12, IL17, and IL2 were up-regulated (Table 2-2). Genes down- regulated in PM treated mice include cytokines (IL1 α , IL1 β , IL4, IL5), a transcription factor (Tbox 21), chemokines for monocytes and lymphocyte recirculation (Ccl5, Ccl19), and a component of MHC1 (B2m) which is needed for antigen presentation (Table 2-2). These data suggest an increase in CD4⁺ T helper cells, monocytes, and B cells within the colon after 7 days of PM exposure and a decrease in CD8⁺ effector cells with decreased Nf κ B pathway activity. At 14 days there appears to be some inflammation within the colon still but no longer monocyte migration and decreased antigen presentation.

The lists of differentially expressed genes were then analysed with Ingenuity Pathway Analysis (IPA) software to identify functional networks that represent biologically relevant cellular pathways. IPA revealed the genes differentially expressed in the SI in response to PM were initially associated with pathways involving immune cell development and function at day 7 (Figure 1a) which was followed by immune pathways associated with cell signalling, interaction, and movement by day 14 (Figure 2-1b). This suggests an initial influx of inflammatory cells within the SI in response to PM, followed by increased

antigen presentation and cell development and proliferation. The differentially expressed genes in the colon of mice treated with PM identified three possible pathways in the IPA database. The first pathway focused on cell signalling and interaction, as well as cell mediated immune responses. This pathway concentrates on NfkB down-regulation and the downstream effects of this pathway. Here the down-regulation in Nf κ B is linked to decreased expression of IL6, IL4, TNF α , Csf2 and Ccl5 (Figure 2-1c). IFNy gene expression appears to be up-regulated as a result of increased IL12, and decreased TBX21 and NFkB. The second pathway focused on the co-stimulatory molecules CD80 and CD86 as well as the co-receptors CD4 and CD8 for T cells (Figure 2-1d). This pathway is associated with cell death, signalling, interaction and tissue development. STAT1 down-regulation is at the center of the third pathway (Figure 2-1e) and is associated with the decrease in expression of SOCS1, Nos2, IL15, TBX21 and increase of CCL19 and CD40/ CD40lg. This pathway centers around cell movement, and immune cell trafficking. G-protein coupled receptor and RELE also lay at the center of this network. Therefore genes differentially expressed at day 7 in the colon are associated with cell signalling, interaction, movement and death with further gene expression differences related to cell development, and maintenance appearing by day 14 (Figure 2-1f).

Relative biological			7 Day exposure		14 Day exposure	
function	Symbol	Gene	Fold change	P value	Fold change	P value
Cytokine						
	II1β	Interleukin 1B			1.58*	0.01
	4	Interleukin 4			1.94	0.73
	115	Interleukin 5	-1.7	0.21	-1.64	0.66
	ll12α	Interleukin 12a	-2.11	0.52	4.66	0.33
	ΙΙ12β	Interleukin 12b			1.98	0.12
	II13	Interleukin 13	-2.54	0.48		
	ll17	Interleukin 17			-1.94	0.67
	IFNγ	Interferon g	-1.58	0.74		
	TNF	Tumor necrosis factor			1.58	0.33
Cell Signalling	Nos2	Nitric Oxide synthase, inducible	1.6	0.51	1.58	0.67
	Agtr2	Angiotensin II receptor	-1.55	0.71	-1.55	0.69
Signal Transduction						
	Socs1	Suppressor of cytokine signalling 1			1.6	0.09
Cell						
Adhesion/Migration	Sele	Selectin E	7.8	0.09	-1.84	0.58
	Cxcl10	Chemokine (C-X-C motif) ligand 10	1.82	0.25	1.95	0.3
	Ccl19	Chemokine (C-C motif) ligand 19	-2.13	0.63	4.8	0.26
	Ccl2	Chemokine (C-C motif) ligand 2			2	0.11
	Cxcl11	Chemokine (C-X-C motif) ligand 11			1.77	0.22
	Ccr7	Chemokine (C-C motif) receptor 7			2.05	0.42

 Table 2-1: Gene expression levels in Small intestinal tissue after exposure to particulate matter for 7 and 14 days

Table 2-1 cont. Gene expression levels in Small intestinal tissue after exposure to particulate matter for 7 and 14 days

Relative biological function	Symbol	Gene	7 Day exposure		14 Day exposure	
			Fold change	P value	Fold change	P value
Co-stimulatory						
molecule	Cd40	Cluster of Differentiation 40			2.1	0.14
	0.140		2.22	0.50	10.01	0.45
Cell marker	Cd19	Cluster of Differentiation 19	-2.39	0.56	10.91	0.15
Antigen						
Presentation						
	B2m	Beta-2-Microglobulin	7.3	0.35		

Differential gene expression was measured in the small intestine of female 129 SvEv mice after 7 and 14 days of PM10 oral exposure using a TLDA mouse immune gene array. Genes were grouped according to relative effector functions as: cytokine, intracellular signalling and signal transduction, transcription factors cellular adhesion and migration, co-stimulation, cell surface markers, and antigen presentation. Values with * are statistically significant with a P<0.05.

Relative biological	Gundhal	Gene	7 Day exposure		14 Day exposure	
function	Symbol		Fold change	P value	Fold change	P value
Cytokine						
	ll1α	Interleukin 1a			-1.65	0.26
	II1β	Interleukin 1B			-1.75*	0.05
	112	Interleukin 2			1.59	0.66
	114	Interleukin 4	-2.96	0.53	-4.21	0.41
	II5	Interleukin 5			-3.46	0.11
	II6	Interleukin 6	-1.56	0.19		
	II10	Interleukin 10	-2.29*	0.005		
	ll12α	Interleukin 12α	2.28	0.61	6.44	0.15
	ΙΙ12β	Interleukin 12β	1.77	0.19		
	II15	Interleukin 15	-1.54	0.18		
	ll17	Interleukin 17	-3.72	0.31	5.4	0.18
	IFNγ	Interferon γ	1.68	0.55		
	TNF	Tumor Necrosis Factor	-1.73*	0.04		
	Csf2	Colony stimulating factor 2	-3.68*	0.03		
Cell Signalling	Nos2	Nitric Oxide synthase, inducible	-1.73*	0.02		
	Gzmb	Granzyme B	-3.34	0.28		
	Ece1	Endothelin converting enzyme 1	-1.86	0.09		
	Agtr2	Angiotensin II receptor	1.65	0.27	-1.89	0.14

 Table 2-2: Gene expression levels in colon tissue after exposure to particulate matter for 7 and 14 days

Relative biological		Gene	7 Day exposure		14 Day exposure	
function	Symbol		Fold change	P value	Fold change	P value
Signal Transduction						
	CD38	Cyclic ADP-ribose hydrolase	-1.94*	0.004		
	Socs1	Suppressor of cytokine signalling 1	-1.76*	0.007		
	Smad7		-1.75*	0.003		
Transcription Factor						
	Tbx21	T-box21	-3.37	0.11	-1.85	0.3
	Nfkb1	Nuclear factor kappa-light chain	-1.6*	0.05		
		enhancer of activated B cells 1				
	Stat1	Signal transducer and activator of	-1.54	0.1		
		transcription				
Cell adhesion/						
migration	Fn1	Fibronectin 1	1.58	0.33		
	Ccl19	Chemokine (C-C motif) ligand 19	1.77	0.46		
	Ccl2	Chemokine (C-C motif) ligand 2	1.52	0.28		
	Ccr7	Chemokine (C-C motif) receptor 7	3.07	0.12		
	Ccl3	Chemokine (C-C motif) ligand 3	-1.59	0.38		
	Ccl5	Chemokine (C-C motif) ligand 5	-2.45	0.15	-1.66	0.14
	Cxcl11	Chemokine (C-X-C motif) ligand 11	-6.73	0.15		

Table 2-2 cont. Gene expression levels in colon tissue after exposure to particulate matter for 7 and 14 days

Relative biological		Gene	7 Day exposure		14 Day exposure	
function	Symbol		Fold change	P value	Fold change	P value
Cell adhesion/	Ccl 13	Chemokine (C-C motif) ligand 13			-1.62	0.25
migration	Sele	Selectin E	2.04	0.54		
	Vcam1	Vascular cell adhesion molecule 1	1.94*	0.04		
	Cxcr3	Chemokine (C-C motif) receptor 3	-1.78*	0.006		
Co stimulatory	lcos	Inducible co-stimulator	1.6	0.07		
receptor/ molecules	Cd40	B cell surface antigen CD40	1.52	0.26		
	Cd40lg	CD40 ligand	1.88	0.35		
	Cd80	B7-1 antigen	2.6*	0.003		
	Cd86	B7-2 antigen	1.81*	0.02		
Cell marker	Cd4	T cell surface glycoprotein Th cells	1.86*	0.02		
	Cd3e	T cell receptor complex, epsilon subunit	-1.83*	0.05		
	Cd8a	T cell surface glycoprotein CD8 α	-1.72	0.24		
	Cd19	Differentiation antigen CD19	1.69	0.53		
Antigen Presentation						
	B2m	Beta-2-microglobulin			-1.56*	0.01

Table 2-2 cont. Gene expression levels in colon tissue after exposure to particulate matter for 7 and 14 days

Differential gene expression was measured in the colon of female 129 SvEv mice after 7 and 14 days of PM10 oral exposure using a TLDA mouse immune gene array. Genes were grouped according to relative effector functions as: cytokine, intracellular signalling and signal transduction, transcription factors cellular adhesion and migration, co-stimulation, cell surface markers, and antigen presentation. Values with * are statistically significant with a P<0.05











Figure2-1: IPA software analysis preformed on the up-regulated/down-regulated gene expression results in the small intestine and colon of mice treated with PM for 7 or 14 days compared to control. Arrows represent association between suggested genes in specific immune related pathways.

2-3-2. PM exposure elicits a transient increase in pro-cytokine secretion in the small intestine but not the colon

An increase in the secretion of pro-inflammatory cytokines (IL1b, IL2, IL12, IFN γ , and TNF α) was observed in the small intestines of mice exposed to the PM for 7 days compared to control mice (Figure 2-2). There was also an increase in CXCL1 secretion, which is a chemokine associated with intestinal inflammation, and an increase the anti-inflammatory cytokine IL5 in the small intestines of mice exposed to PM (Figure 2-2). After 14 days, there was no longer any difference in secretion of IL2, IL12, IL1 β , IL10, TNF α and CXCL1 between mice exposed to PM and control. We did observe however, a significant decrease in IFN γ secretion in mice gavaged PM compared to their control after the 14 days (Figure 2). We also saw no differences in IL17, and IL5 secretion within the first 14 days of PM exposure compared to controls in the small intestine. These data suggest that there is an acute TH1 inflammatory response within the small intestine in response to PM

The response within the colon to the PM appears to be quite different then that observed in the small intestine. There was an initial increase in IL5 secretion on day 7 and a significant decrease in IL2 secretion after 14 days in mice treated with PM (Figure 2-3). We observed no differences in secretion levels between mice exposed to PM and controls for IL1b, IL12 and CXCL1 (Figure 2-3). This could suggest that PM is not eliciting a TH1 inflammatory response

within the colon as there was no increase in key inflammatory cytokines such as IL12 which is important in driving the immune system towards a TH1 response. We also saw no differences in IL17 within the first 14 days of PM exposure compared to controls in the colon (Figure 2-3)
Figure2-2a





Figure 2-2b



Day of treatment

Figure 2-2c





Figure 2-2d



Days of treatment

Figure 2-2e



Figure 2-2f



Day of treatment

Figure 2-2g



Figure 2-2: Small intestinal secretion levels for **a**) CXCL1, **b**) IL12, **c**) IL10, **d**) IL1 β , **e**) IL2, **f**) IFN γ , and **g**) TNF α . Secretion was measured on day 7 and 14 of experiment, in both PM treated or control mice. Cytokine secretion levels are expressed in pg/mg of tissue to normalize the data,

Values displayed as mean ± SEM (n=5 in all groups)

* Represents significance between PM treated mice and control at that time point (P<0.05)

Figure 2-3a





Figure 2-3b



Day of treatment

Figure 2-3c



Figure 2-3d



Day of treatment

Figure 2-3e



Figure 2-3f



Day of treatment

Figure 2-3g



Figure 2-3h



Figure 2-3: Colonic secretion levels for **a**) CXCL1, **b**) IL12, **c**) IL10, **d**) IL1 β , **e**) IL2, **f**) IL5, **g**) IFN γ , and **h**)TNF α . Secretion was measured on day 7 and 14 of experiment, in both PM treated or control mice. Cytokine secretion levels are expressed in pg/mg of tissue to normalize the data. Values displayed as mean ± SEM (n=5 for all groups) * represents significance between PM treated mice and control at that time point (P<0.05)

2-3-3. PM exposure transiently alters intestinal permeability

PM has the ability to disrupt tight junction proteins and increase permeability in intestinal epithelial cell cultures (5). As well, we have shown that exposure to PM increased IFNγ and TNFα secretion in the small intestine of mice. These two cytokines also have the ability to disrupt intestinal barrier function and increase cell permeability within various cell lines (21-23). Therefore we wanted to see if intestinal permeability was altered in our mice in response to PM exposure. We measured permeability in the mice by examining the lactulose/mannitol (Lac/Man) excretion levels in the urine on days 7 and 14 of treatment. The higher the ratio, the more sugar excreted in the urine, the more permeable the intestine. There was a trending increase (although statistically insignificant) in the Lac/Man ratio at 7 days in mice gavaged PM compared to control mice (Figure 2-4). The concentration of sugar in the urine of PM treated mice at 14 days is similar to that seen in the control mice. This suggests a possible transient increase in intestinal permeability in response to the PM.

Figure 2-4



Figure 2-4: Intestinal permeability (Lac/Man ratio) of WT mice gavaged with vehicle (control) or 360ug of PM for 7 or 14 days. Samples were taken prior to experimental treatment (day -4) as a measure of baseline sugar excretion, start of experimental treatment (day 0), and on day 7 and 14 of treatment.

Values displayed as mean ± SEM (n=5 for all groups)

2-3-4. PM exposure alters systemic immune function

Our previous results indicate oral exposure to PM can initiate an inflammatory reaction within the intestinal mucosa. This lead us to ask the question whether or not ingested PM could also produce a systemic immune response in the mice. To measure this, splenocytes were isolated from vehicle or PM treated mice on day 7 and 14. The splenocytes ability to proliferate in response to PM particles was then measured in vitro and displayed in Figure 2-5 as a ratio of anti-CD3 activation to normalize the data. There was a significant increase in proliferation of splenocytes from 7 day vehicle treated mice towards 0.5ug/mL of PM, while a similar, increase in splenocytes proliferation in response occurred to 5ug/mL of PM (Figure 2-5). This suggests the particles are able to elicit a systemic immune response. Splenocytes isolated from PM treated mice also proliferated in response to 0.5 and 5 μ g/mL of PM (although this was not statistically significant, p value of 0.07 and 0.2 respectively) (Figure 2-5). Interestingly, splenocytes from the PM treated mice proliferated less to the 0.5 and 5ug/mL concentration of PM particles then splenocytes from vehicle treated mice (Figure 5). This could suggest possible immunosuppression is occurring in response to the PM in mice that have been continuously exposed to the particles. Similar results were observed in splenocytes isolated at day 14 (Figure 2-5).

Figure 2-5a



Figure 2-5b





Figure 2-5: Splenocytes were isolated from PM treated mice or control mice on **a)** day 7 and **b)** day 14 or experimental protocol. Splenocytes were then incubated with media alone, aCD3, and increasing concentrations of PM solution for 24 hrs and measured for cellular proliferation. Data is expressed as a ratio of aCD3 proliferation for normalization. Values displayed as mean ± SEM (n=5)

*represents significance between splenocytes incubated with PM solution and splenocytes incubated in media alone. P<0.05

2-4. Discussion:

Until recently, most of the adverse health effects associated with airborne pollutants were believed to be confined to the respiratory and cardiovascular systems alone, but several reports have now linked air pollution particles with negative health effects in the GI tract (5-13). These studies however, have focused mainly on the ability of the particles to cause DNA damage and oxidative stress in colon epithelial cells and less on the intestinal immune response that can follow; therefore we wanted to examine the acute effects of oral exposure to particulate matter (PM₁₀) on mucosal and systemic immune function and intestinal permeability.

We demonstrate at both the level of transcription and protein translation the ability for PM₁₀ to initiate an acute intestinal inflammatory response in WT 129SvEv mice. Similar to previous studies involving the bronchial epithelial response to PM (24-26), we saw an increase in tissue secretion for various Th1 and Th2 cytokines, up-regulation of adhesion molecules along with their complementary ligands on inflammatory cells, and the recruitment and activation of various leukocytes including neutrophils, macrophages, and lymphocytes within the small and large intestines. PM₁₀ also transiently increased gut permeability and altered systemic immune function.

Cytokine secretion and relative gene expression in the small and large intestine of mice exposed to PM was measured to determine if PM could elicit an

intestinal immune response in the mucosa. Any response to a foreign antigen (Ag) will always involve the release of signalling molecules such as cytokines and chemokines as well as the activation of various immune cells in order to protect the tissue from invading organisms. In a normal intestinal immune response, antigen presenting cells (APC) will recognize this process and present a foreign Ag to nearby T cells in order to initiate a localized inflammatory response to the stimuli. This process is regulated by the cytokines present in the surrounding environment, as they provide the signals needed to initiate intracellular signalling pathways resulting in changes in gene expression and differentiation of these T cells into different lineages to create a customized, efficient immune response with Ag specific effector functions (27, 28). After 7 days of treatment, mice exposed to PM had a high amount of IL12 secreted from their small intestinal tissue. IL12 is predominantly produced by macrophages and dendritic cells (DC) in response to antigenic stimulation and is the key cytokine driving a T helper 1 (Th1) cell mediated effector response in naive T cells (29, 30). The Th1 type inflammatory response is characterised by increased secretion of IFNy, TNF α and other pro-inflammatory cytokines such as IL1 β , IL2, IL12, and IL18 from Th1 cells, natural killer cells (NK) and APC (27). At 7 days we also observed an increase in the pro-inflammatory cytokines IL1B, IL2, IFNy, and TNF α in small intestinal tissue of mice treated with PM₁₀. This suggests an initial recognition and Th1 type inflammatory response to the PM by the mucosal immune system within the small intestine.

A cellular immune response within the tissue is also characterized by an increased activation of macrophages, enhanced T cell proliferation, and leukocyte infiltration (28). The increased secretion of IL12, NOS2 gene expression, and IL1B secretion (which is a pro-inflammatory cytokine, released mainly form activated macrophages and stimulates T cell proliferation by inducing IL2) (31), all imply an increase in macrophage activation in the small intestine of mice treated with PM for 7 days. IL2 is produced mainly by activated CD4 T cells in response to Ag stimulation (27). It is a key growth factor for T cells, thus suggests T cell proliferation in small intestinal tissue at day 7 of PM exposure. CXCL1 is a chemokine that attracts neutrophils and is considered a classic marker of intestinal inflammation. A high amount of CXCL1 was secreted from the small intestine of PM treated mice, and gene expression analysis revealed a 7 fold increase in Sele mRNA, a gene that is up-regulated in endothelial cells and is responsible for the accumulation of neutrophils to the site of inflammation. We also saw an increase in CXCL10 transcription, which is a chemokine that attracts monocytes, NK cells and T cells. This suggests there is an infiltration of various innate effector cells such as neutrophils, macrophages, NK cells as well as influx of T cells to the inflamed tissue in response to the PM at 7 days of treatment, indicating an acute Th1 mediated immune response within the small intestine.

The cytokine secretion and gene expression results within the small intestine are consistent with previous studies examining the effect of PM and

diesel exhaust on airway inflammation (32-35). Combustion derived PM has been reported to induce acute airway inflammation characterized by increased cytokine and chemokine secretion from bronchial epithelium and macrophages, up-regulation of endothelial and leukocyte adhesion molecules, and the migration of neutrophils and other inflammatory cells into the airways (24-26,39-41).

After 14 days of PM exposure however, I no longer observed the markers of the acute Th1 driven inflammation in the small intestinal tissue as secretion of IL1 β , IL2, IL12, TNF α , IL10, and CXCL1 all returned to basal levels and a significant decrease in IFNy secretion was observed. One possible explanation for the decrease in pro-inflammatory cytokine secretion could be due to increased production of the anti-inflammatory cytokine IL10 at day 7 in mice treated with PM. Anti-inflammatory molecules are normally released during an immune response to prevent unnecessary bystander damage to surrounding tissue (36) because prolonged inflammation can cause widespread cell death and lead to chronic inflammation. These molecules favour a Th2 type response and act by limiting the expansion of lymphocytes and return activated macrophages to a normal resting state thereby attenuating mucosal inflammation (36). IL10 in particular is a Th2 cytokine that has the ability to inhibit Ag presentation and the effector functions of activated macrophages as well as down regulate IFNy and IL2 production by Th1 lymphocytes (37). Increased secretion of IL10 could then

be responsible for the significant decrease in IFNy and decrease in IL2 production measured at day 14 of PM treatment.

The cytokine secretion and gene expression profile observed at day 7 is indicative of an acute inflammatory response driven by innate inflammatory mediators. After 14 days however, there appears to be a shift towards an adaptive type response characterized by an increase in lymphocyte mediated effector functions. This can occur when the innate response is unable to clear a foreign Ag from the inflamed tissue or there is continuous stimulation by an Ag (as is the case in our study). The acute inflammatory response can't be resolved and prolonged inflammation occurs, causing a progressive shift in the effector cells present in the tissue towards macrophages and lymphocytes with Ag specific mediated functions (27). Gene expression analysis of small intestinal tissue from PM treated mice could indicate a shift in the type of immune cells present from the innate effector cells such as neutrophils and monocytes to adaptive immune cell types (i.e. lymphocytes). The decreased level of Sele mRNA and secretion of CXCL1 indicate neutrophils are no longer being attracted to the small intestine. We also observed an increase in Ccl2, CxcL10, and Cxcl11 gene expression at day 14, which have chemotactic activity for monocytes and activated T cells. There was also an increase in gene expression for the chemokine receptor Ccr7, which is expressed on activated T and B lymphocytes and is involved in their migration to and from inflamed tissue. This could then

suggest a decrease in the innate inflammatory cell response and an increase in adaptive immune response to PM after 14 days of continuous exposure.

I demonstrated that there was no increase in secretion for the Th2 mediated cytokines IL4 and IL5 in the small intestine at 7 days. IL4 is the driving signal needed to differentiate naive T cells towards the Th2 immune pathways, and IL5 is involved in B cell differentiation, and therefore these cytokines are needed promote a humoral type immune response which is effective against extracellular pathogens (27). At 7 days there was a decrease in the gene expression of the B cell receptor CD19, and a decrease in IL13 and IL5 mRNA which are involved in B cell maturation, differentiation and growth respectively; therefore, this suggests there is no Th2 response occurring within the small intestine in response to PM after 7 days of exposure. It's important to note that the effect a particular cytokine has on directing the immune response is dependent on the timing of its release, its abundance, the abundance of the cytokines receptor present on surrounding cells, and the local environment in which the cytokine is present (38). Therefore even with the presence of IL10 cytokine in the small intestine there can still be a Th1 mediated cell response occurring at day 7 of PM exposure. Gene expression data suggest a possible shift towards the Th2 humoral immune response after 14 days of PM treatment however. There was a 10 fold increase in CD19 mRNA in treated mice after 14 days of PM exposure. CD19 is a receptor on B cells that lowers the threshold needed for activation; therefore its expression is indicative of B cell presence.

There was also an increase in CD40 expression, which is the receptor involved in T cell dependent immunoglobulin (Ig) class switching, memory B cell and germinal center formation (28). Increased expression of these genes could suggest initiation at the transcriptional level of B cell activity in the small intestine after PM exposure. This is consistent with several studies examining the effect of particulates on the respiratory system. Increased B cell recruitment along with increase in Ig class switching have all been previously demonstrated in bronchial epithelial cells (30,42), and some have reported the down regulation of Th1 cytokines like IFNγ, and an increase in Th2 related cytokines and chemokines in the bronchial mucosal of healthy volunteer exposed to diesel exhaust (43-45)

The colon appeared to respond differently to the particles than the small intestine. For instance, the acute inflammation observed at day 7 in the small intestine which was characterized by pro-inflammatory cytokine secretion and innate effector cell migration was not observed in the colon at the same time point. There was no increase in the secretion of the pro-inflammatory cytokines IL2, IL12, and TNF α as well as the chemokine CXCL1, which is a marker of neutrophil infiltration and therefore intestinal inflammation. PM exposure also resulted in significant decreases in Csf2 (which is a growth factor needed for the production, differentiation, and function of granulocytes and macrophages) (28) and NOS2 gene expression which along with the lack of IL12 (which is produced by macrophages and DC in response to antigenic stimulation) cytokine secretion

could suggest a decrease in macrophage production and effector function in colonic tissue. There was also a decrease in Ccl5 expression, which is involved in migration of monocytes and eosinophils from the blood, and ligation with its receptor also activates eosinophils. Neutrophil, macrophage and granulocyte infiltration and effector function are the key cellular mediator in acute inflammation, they are required for initial recognition of a foreign Ag and release the inflammatory mediators needed to activate the mucosal immune response. Without their presence an acute inflammatory response is likely not occurring in the colonic tissue at day 7 of PM exposure

Gene expression analysis in the colon indicates the major cellular components present in the tissue are lymphocytes. There was an increase in transcription of the B cell markers CD19 and CD40, as well as CD40lg on activated T cells on day 7. Engagement of CD40 with CD40lg results in immunoglobulin class switching, memory B cell development and B cell germinal center formation (46). This indicates increased B cell activation and proliferation in the colon in response to PM exposure. There was also a significant increase in CD80 (B7.1) and CD86 (B7.2) expression and increased CD4 transcription after 7 days of PM exposure in the colon. CD80 and CD86 are co-stimulatory molecules present on APC and are essential for T cell activation and proliferation. They interact with either CD28 or CTLA4 on T cells to regulate the immune response. Interaction with CTLA4 transmits inhibitory signals to the T cells while CD28 engagement is crucial for complete and sustained activation of CD4+ T cells (28). The increased

expression of CD4 could then suggest interaction with CD28 on T cells to increase CD4+ T cell proliferation. As well the increased gene expressions of Icos (which enhances T cell response to foreign Ag and is essential for efficient interaction between B and T cells) and IL12 (growth factor for activated T cells) could indicate increased CD4+ T cell activation, proliferation and effector function. After 7 days of PM exposure, an increase in gene expression was seen for molecules involved in cell adhesion and migration of macrophages and activated lymphocytes. Specifically there was an increase in lymphocyte expression of Ccr7 and colonic expression of its ligand Ccl19. Ccl19 is responsible for attracting Ag engaged B cells and CCr7+ T memory cells towards the colon (46). This could suggest migration of Ag specific lymphocyte towards the colon in mice exposed to PM.

Gene array analysis also suggests a decrease in a Th1 effector response in the colon. There was a significant decrease in Cxcr3 mRNA, which is expressed on activated Th1 cells and its ligand CxcL11, suggesting a decrease in the migration of Th1 cells in the colon at day 7. There was a decrease in CD8a expression, the co-receptor present on cytotoxic T cells, which are the main effector cell in an Ag specific Th1 mediated immune responses (28). A significant decrease in B2M gene expression was also observed in colonic tissue after 14 days of PM exposure. B2M is a component of MHC class 1, which is involved in Ag presentation/interaction with CD8 + T cells. This suggests a decreased ability to present Ag to cytotoxic T cells within the colon of PM. Overall this indicates a

decrease in Th1 cell migration and CD8 effector cell function in the colon after 7 days of PM exposure.

Interestingly I observed a significant decrease in expression of the nuclear transcription factor, NFκB in the colon of mice exposed to PM for 7 days. NFκB is present in almost all cells and an important transcription factor involved in the regulation of inflammation, apoptosis, and proliferation (47). In T cells, activation of the NFκB pathway requires ligation of the T cell receptor by a particular stimulus which initiates intracellular signalling pathways allowing NFκB to enter the nucleus and activate genes involved in T cell development, maturation and proliferation (47). However there was a significant decrease in the expression of CD3e, which is the component of the T cell receptor (TCR) complex involved in signal transduction. Decreased CD3e expression could then lead to decreased NFκB activation in T cells and therefore suggests a decreased ability for resident naive T cells within the colonic mucosa to undergo differentiation and proliferation.

The decreased expression of NF κ B is inconsistent with other studies, which found the particles had the ability to generate free radicals and reactive oxygen species (ROS) which in turn activated NF κ B in the bronchial epithelium and colonic epithelial cell lines (48,5). This difference can be due to the fact that NF κ B expression was measured at the level of transcription in this study, while most studies measure NF κ B activity at the protein level. Another reason for this

inconsistency could be due to the type of PM and exposure methods used in other studies. For instance, most in vivo studies examined the effect of PM_{2.5} or diesel exhaust particulate (DEP) specifically on bronchial epithelial cells whereas this study looks at PM_{10} (49, 30). The amount of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAH) present in PM_{2.5} and diesel exhaust (almost entirely PAH) is a lot higher than the percentage in PM_{10} (20% PAH component) (32). The response of bronchial epithelial cells to air pollutants has been shown to vary depending on the principle components of the particles (50). This means the exact composition of particulates present in the PM will have different effects on the type of cellular response it can initiate. As well the NF_KB activity was usually examined between 1hr and 24 hrs after a single PM or diesel exhaust exposure (51, 49). The mice in this study were exposed to PM on a daily basis and tissue was only analysed after day 7 and day 14 of treatment. If the activation of NF κ B occurs guickly after the first exposure to PM, the window of increased NFkB transcription could easily be missed, as it is known the level of NFKB activity fluctuates throughout the immune response (52).

A significant decrease in IL2 cytokine secretion occurred in the colon of mice exposed to PM for 14 days. As previously mentioned, IL2 is produced mainly by activated CD4 T cells in response to Ag stimulation and is a key growth factor needed for T cell proliferation. This decrease suggests a lack of proliferation in naive T cells in the colonic tissue, which is consistent with the gene expression data at day 7. The significant decrease in CD3 and NFκB

observed at day 7 would prevent activation of the signalling pathways in naive T cells responsible for IL2 release, thereby blocking T cell development and proliferation. Interestingly there was also a significant decrease in IL1B gene expression at day 14 in the colon. This cytokine is important in stimulating T cell proliferation by inducing IL2 release. This suggests the presence of Ag specific lymphocytes present in the colon were probably activated and underwent Ag specific proliferated in the small intestine, then migrated to the colon, and not the result of differentiation and proliferation of resident naive T cells already present in the colon.

Various human exposure studies have demonstrated the ability for combustion-derived pollutants to initiate an acute inflammatory response in the airways, characterized by neutrophil, lymphocyte, and granulocyte influx and pro-inflammatory cytokine and chemokines secretion (50,24-26). Unfortunately, without flow cytometry or immunohistochemistry analysis, it cannot be confirmed by these studies whether there was an increase in these inflammatory cells within the small and large intestine; however an increase in gene expression of various endothelial and leukocyte adhesion molecules and cell surface molecules in response to PM exposure was demonstrated. This suggests an increase in acute cellular mediated effector cells in the small intestine and lymphocyte migration into the colon of mice treated with PM. These studies also reported up-regulation of similar endothelial adhesion molecules such as Vcam1 and cytokines in the bronchial epithelial cells as was observed in the intestinal

mucosa (35, 53-55). Some studies have also demonstrated in decrease in Th1 cytokine expression such as IFNγ and a shift towards a Th2 immune response with increased B cell infiltration and production of Th2 cells (56,57) which is similar to what was observed in intestinal mucosa in response to PM exposure.

The pro-inflammatory response associated with PM exposure is dependent on the transition metals and PAH component of air pollution. Presence of transition metals and PAH in PM₁₀ is believed to generate reactive oxygen species (ROS) and oxidative stress in bronchial and colonic epithelial cells, thereby stimulating intracellular signalling pathways involved in inflammation (16-19,32-34). PAH have been directly associated with increased migration of various effector cells such as on lymphocytes, mononuclear cells, neutrophils, and eosinophils, and triggering the release of pro-inflammatory cytokines and chemokines (44). It has also been associated with B cell recruitment and IgE production (42). EHC-93 consists of about 20% PAH, and is made up of various transition metals such as chromium, lead, vanadium, and zinc (Appendix 1: **Table A**). This suggests the PM used in these studies should have similar effects in the induction of oxidative stress and DNA damage within the epithelium, thus initiating a mucosal immune response.

The acute inflammatory response initiated by PM in the small intestine was also accompanied by a transient increase in intestinal permeability. This increase in permeability might be a direct result of the PM itself or a secondary effect

caused by the activation of various inflammatory mediators by the particulate. PM has been shown to generate oxygen free radicals which induce oxidative stress in the epithelia resulting in increased permeability (48,58). PM has also been shown to disrupt tight junction structure in the Caco-2 intestinal epithelial cell line and decrease transcription of the tight junction proteins ZO-1 and occludin in the small intestine of mice exposed to PM (5). This implies that PM has the direct ability to increase intestinal permeability.

An acute inflammatory response in the intestine also has the ability to temporarily disrupt the epithelial barrier, specifically with increased secretion of IFNy and TNF α . These two cytokines have been shown on numerous occasions to disrupt barrier function therefore increasing permeability in epithelial cell lines (21-23). Incubation of these cytokines with intestinal epithelial monolayers also results in the reorganization of many tight junction proteins including ZO-1, occludin, claudin-1, and claudin-4 (59). IFNy has been shown to increase mucosal permeability by damaging the tight junctions between intestinal epithelial cells and can induce expression of various adhesion molecules which increase the migration of inflammatory cells (60). TNF α can also indirectly increase permeability by inducing the production of various proteases in intestinal stromal cells, which degrade the lamina propria extracellular matrix (61). The increased secretion of IFNy in both the small and large intestine and the increased TNF α in the small intestine suggest the acute inflammatory response initiated in response to PM exposure along with the direct effect of the particles

themselves on intestinal epithelium may have contributed to the transient increase in intestinal permeability observed at day 7.

Disruptions in intestinal barrier can result in increased translocation of various luminal Ag including bacteria and bacterial components, food and other luminal products into the intestinal mucosa. The increased permeability observed at day 7 then could imply an increased transfer of luminal Ag into the interstium occurred, exposing the mucosal immune system to an influx of bacterial Ag and possibly PM particles as well. An increase in bacterial Ag presentation to mucosal immune cells could provide another explanation for the shift towards an adaptive immune response observed at day 14 in the small intestine.

An inflammatory driven alteration of barrier function in the epithelium might also increase the systemic translocation of the particles. Increased mucosal exposure could then increase systemic tolerance towards the particles. This could be one explanation for the decreased proliferation of splenocytes from mice treated with PM for 7 and 14 days to the PM particles in vitro.

Results from this study are consistent with other studies demonstrating the ability of particulate matter exposure to cause inflammation in the gut (5). Here I demonstrated PM_{10} had the ability to initiate an acute inflammatory response in the small intestine, which was characterized by an increase in tissue secretion for various Th1 and Th2 cytokines, up-regulation of adhesion molecules

along with their complementary ligand on inflammatory cells, and the recruitment and activation of various leukocytes including neutrophils, macrophages, and lymphocytes within the small and large intestines. PM₁₀ also transiently increased gut permeability and altered systemic immune.

This has several implications regarding gastrointestinal disease. For instance, mice exposed to PM had a significant decrease in IL10 gene expression at day 14 and decreased secretion within the colon at days7 and 14. This antiinflammatory cytokine is important in attenuating mucosal inflammation (28), and mice that lack IL10 develop colitis (62). At day 7 of PM exposure there was an increase in acute inflammation and intestinal permeability which could allow an influx of luminal Ag including bacteria into the mucosa. In genetically predisposed individuals, this influx of bacterial Ag along with a decreased ability to attenuate an inflammatory response could act as an environmental trigger and cause an exacerbation of gut inflammation.

Interestingly, diesel exhaust has been shown to increase susceptibility to bacterial pulmonary infections through the impairment of microbial defence mechanisms (63). Data from these studies suggest a similar effect occurs in the colon in response to PM exposure. At day 14 there was decreased expression of Th1 and CD8⁺ effector T cells in the colon. Triggering the CD8 T cell pathway of the Th1 response produces a significant increase in pro-inflammatory cytokines and proliferation of Ag specific T cell clones allowing for an effective cell

mediated effector response against intracellular bacteria (28). There was also a significant decrease in B2M gene expression, which is a component of MHCI, which is involved in Ag presentation to CD8⁺ T cells. Without an effective CD8⁺ cytotoxic T cell response, the colon may not be able to mount an effective immune response against invading bacteria. This means pollutants my predispose individuals to intestinal inflammatory conditions such as IBD by altered immune function and its interaction with intestinal bacteria. However, histopathology and immunohistochemistry will need to be done in future studies to confirm these results.

In conclusion, I have demonstrated the ability for orally ingested airborne pollutants to elicit and acute inflammatory response in the small intestine which is accompanied by an increase in intestinal permeability, and which is followed by subsequent alterations in large intestinal immune function. These results therefore confirm my overall hypothesis which stated that oral exposure to PM would increase intestinal inflammation and alter permeability, and thus provide a possible mechanism whereby airborne particulate matter may play a role in triggering or exacerbating gastrointestinal disease.

References:

- 1. Vincent R, Bjarnason SG, Adamson IY, et al. Acute pulmonary toxicity of urban particulate matter and ozone. *Am J Pathol.* 1997;**151**:1563-1570.
- 2. Vincent R, Goegan P, Johnson G, et al. Regulation of Promoter-CAT Stress Genes in HepG2 Cells by Suspensions of Particles from Ambient Air. *Fundamental and Applied Toxicology*. 1997;**39**:18–32.
- HEI Perspectives. Cambridge: Health Effects Institute. c2001 [accessed June 1,2012]. Available from: http://pubs.healtheffects.org/getfile.php?u=24.
- Sarkar S, Khillare PS. Profile of PAHs in the inhalable particulate fraction: source apportionment and associated health risks in a tropical megacity. *Environ Monit Assess.* 2012 Apr 20. [Epub ahead of print].
- 5. Mutlu EA, Engen PA, Soberanes S, et al. Particulate matter air pollution causes oxidant-mediated increase in gut permeability in mice. Part Fibre Toxicol. 2011;**8**:19.
- Kaplan GG, Hubbard J, Korzenik J, et al. The inflammatory bowel diseases and ambient air pollution: a novel association. Am J Gastroenterol. 2010;105:2412-2419.
- Ananthakrishnan AN, McGinley EL, G BD, et al. Air pollution and hospitalizations for inflammatory bowel disease: An ecologic analysis. *Gastroenterology*. 2010;**138**:S17–S18.
- 8. Kaplan GG, Dixon E, Panaccione R, et al. Effect of ambient air pollution on the incidence of appendicitis. CMAJ. 2009;**181**:591-597.
- Orazzo F, Nespoli L, Ito K, et al. Air pollution, aeroallergens, and emergency room visits for acute respiratory diseases and gastroenteric disorders among young children in six Italian cities. Environ Health Perspect. 2009;117:1780–1785.
- Guberan E, Usel M, Raymond L, et al. Increased risk for lung cancer and for cancer of the gastrointestinal tract among Geneva professional drivers. Br J Ind Med. 1992;49:337–344.
- Gerhardsson de Verdier M, Plato N, Steineck G, et al. Occupational exposures and cancer of the colon and rectum. *Am J Ind Med.* 1992;**22**:291–303.
- Andersen A, Barlow L, Engeland A, et al. Work-related cancer in the Nordic countries. *Scand J Work Environ Health*. 1999;**25**(Suppl 2):1– 116.

- Goldberg MS, Parent ME, Siemiatycki J, et al. A case-control study of the relationship between the risk of colon cancer in men and exposures to occupational agents. *Am J Ind Med.* 2001;**39**:531–546.
- 14. Semmler-Behnke M, Takenaka S, Fertsch S, et al. Efficient elimination of inhaled nanoparticles from the alveolar region: evidence for interstitial uptake and subsequent reentrainment onto airways epithelium. *Environ Health Perspect*.2007;**115**:728-733.
- Scientific Committee on Food. Opinion on the Scientific Committee on Food on the risk to human health of Polycyclic Aromatic Hydrocarbons in food. SCF/CS/CNTM/PAH/29/Final, c2002. [Accessed June 1, 2012] Available from: http://ec.europa.eu/food/fs/sc/scf/out153 en.pdf.
- Bonvallot V, Baulig A, Boland S, et al. Diesel exhaust particles induce an inflammatory response in airway epithelial cells: involvement of reactive oxygen species. *Biofactors*. 2002;**16**:15–17.
- Xia T, Korge P, Weiss JN, *et al.* Quinones and aromatic chemical compounds in particulate matter induce mitochondrial dysfunction: implications for ultrafine particle toxicity. *Environ Health Perspect.* 2004;**112**:1347–1358.
- Mudway IS, Stenfors N, Duggan ST, et al. An in vitro and in vivoinvestigation of the effects of diesel exhaust on human airway lining fluid antioxidants. Arch Biochem Biophys. 2004;423:200–212.
- Aust AE, Ball JC, Hu AA, *et al.* Particle characteristics responsible for effects on human lung epithelial cells. *Res Rep Health Eff Inst.* 2002;**110**: 1–65.discussion 67–76.
- 20. Mutlu GM, Budinger GR, Green AA, *et al*. Biocompatible nanoscale dispersion of single-walled carbon nanotubes minimizes in vivo pulmonary toxicity. *Nano Lett.* 2010;**10**:1664-1670.
- 21. Zolotarevsky Y, Hecht G, Koutsouris A, et al. Amembrane-permeant peptide that inhibits MLC kinase restores barrier function in vitro models of intestinal disease. *Gastroenterology*. 2002;**123**:163–172.
- 22. Mullin JM, Laughlin KV, Marano CW, et al. Modulation of tumor necrosis factor-induced increase in renal (LLC-PK1) transepithelial permeability. *Am J Physiol.* 1992;**263**:F915–F924.
- Madara JL, Stafford J. Interferon-gamma directly affects barrier function of cultured intestinal epithelial monolayers. *J Clin Invest.* 1989;83:724– 727.
- 24. Pourazar J, Frew AJ, Blomberg A, *et al.* Diesel exhaust exposure enhances the expression of IL-13 in the bronchial epithelium of healthy subjects. *Respir Med.* 2004;**98**:821–825.
- 25. Salvi S, Blomberg A, Rudell B, et al. Acute Inflammatory Responses in the Airways and Peripheral Blood After Short-Term Exposure to Diesel Exhaust in Healthy Human Volunteers. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 1999;**159**:702–709.

- 26. Salvi SS, Nordenhall C, Blomberg A, et al. Acute exposure to diesel exhaust increases IL-8 and GRO-α production in healthy human airways. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med.* 2000;**161**:550–557.
- 27. Opal SM, DePalo VA. Anti-inflammatory cytokines. *Chest.* 2000;**117**:1162-1172.
- 28. Neuman MG. Immune dysfunction in inflammatory bowel disease. *Transl Res.* 2007;**149**:173-186.
- 29. Nakanishi K, Yoshimoto T, Tsutsui H, et al. Interleukin-18 is a unique cytokine that stimulates both Th1 and Th2 responses depending on its cytokine milieu. *Cytokine Growth Factor Rev.* 2001;**12**:53–72.
- 30. Trinchieri G. Interleukin-12 and the regulation of innate resistance and adaptive immunity *Nat Rev Immunol*. 2003;**3**:133–146.
- 31. Baumgart D.C., Olivier W-A, Reya T, et al. Mechanisms of Intestinal Epithelial Cell Injury and Colitis in Interleukin 2 (IL2)-Deficient Mice. *Cellular Immunology*. 1998;**187**:52-66.
- 32. Donaldson K, Stone V, Borm PJ, et al. Oxidative stress and calcium signaling in the adverse effects of environmental particles (PM₁₀). *Free Radic Biol Med.* 2003;**34**:1369–1382.
- 33. Donaldson K, Tran L, Jimenez LA, et al. Combustion-derived nanoparticles: a review of their toxicology following inhalation exposure. *Part Fibre Toxicol.* 2005;**2**:10.
- Nel AE, Diaz-Sanchez D, Li N. The role of particulate pollutants in pulmonary inflammation and asthma: evidence for the involvement of organic chemicals and oxidative stress. *Curr Opin Pulm Med.* 2001;7:20– 26.
- 35. Stenfors N, Nordenhall C, Salvi SS, *et al.* Different airway inflammatory responses in asthmatic and healthy humans exposed to diesel. *Eur Respir J.* 2004;**23**:82–86.
- 36. Mosmann TR, Sad S. The expanding universe of T-cell subsets: Th1, Th2 and more. *Immunol Today*. 1996;**17**:138–146.
- 37. Fiorentino DF, Bond MW, Mosmann TR. Two types of mouse T helper cellTh2 clones secrete a factor that inhibits cytokine production by Th1 clones. *J Exp Med*. 1989;**170**:2081–2095.
- 38. Dinarello CA. Interleukin-1, interleukin-1 receptors and interleukin-1 receptor antagonist. *Int Rev Immunol.* 1998;**16**:457–499.
- 39. Baulig A, Garlatti M, Bonvallot V, et al. Involvement of reactive oxygen species in the metabolic pathways triggered by diesel exhaust particles in human airway epithelial cells. *Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol.* 2003;**285**:L671–L679.
- 40. Blomberg A, Krishna MT, Bocchino V, et al. The inflammatory effects of 2 ppm NO₂ on the airways of healthy subjects. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med.* 1997;**156**:418–424.

- 41. Bonvallot V, Baeza-Squiban A, Baulig A, et al. Organic compounds from diesel exhaust particles elicit a proinflammatory response in human airway epithelial cells and induce cytochrome p450 1A1 expression. *Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol.* 2001;**25**:515–521.
- 42. Diaz-Sanchez D, Dotson AR, Takenaka H, et al. Diesel exhaust particles induce local IgE production in vivo and alter the pattern of IgE messenger RNA isoforms. *J Clin Invest*. 1994;**94**:1417-25.
- 43. Diaz-Sanchez D, Tsien A, Casillas A, et al. Enhanced nasal cytokine production in human beings after in vivo challenge with diesel exhaust particles. *J Allergy Clin Immunol.* 1996;**98**:114–123.
- 44. Fahy O, Senechal S, Pene J, et al. Diesel exposure favors Th2 cell recruitment by mononuclear cells and alveolar macrophages from allergic patients by differentially regulating macrophage-derived chemokine and IFN-gamma-induced protein-10 production. *J Immunol.* 2002;**168**:5912-5919.
- 45. Diaz-Sanchez D. The role of diesel exhaust particles and their associated polyaromatic hydrocarbons in the induction of allergic airway disease. *Allergy.* 1997;**52**:52-58.
- Rickert RC, Jellusova J, Miletic AV. Signaling by the tumor necrosis factor receptor superfamily in B-cell biology and disease. *Immunol Rev.* 2011;**244**(1):115-33.
- 47. Collins T, Read MA, Neish AS, et al. Transcriptional regulation of endothelial cell adhesion molecules: NF-κB and cytokine-inducible enhancers. *FASEB J.* 1995;**9**:899–909.
- Meyer M, Pahl HK, and Bauerle PA. Regulation of the transcription factors NF-kB and AP-1 by redox changes. *Chemico-Biological Interactions*. 1994;**91**–100.
- 49. Semmler M, Seitz J, Erbe F, et al. Long-Term clearance kinetics of inhaled ultrafine insoluble iridium particles from the rat lung, including transient translocation into secondary organs. *Inhalation Toxicology*. 2004;**16**:453-459.
- 50. Takizawa H. Diesel exhaust particles and their effect on induced cytokine expression in human bronchial epithelial cells. *Curr Opin Allergy Clin Immunol.* 2004;**4**:355-359.
- Danielsen PH, Risom L, Wallin H, et al. DNA damage in rats after a single oral exposure to diesel exhaust particles. *Mutation Research*. 2008;637:49-55.
- 52. Nelson D, Ihekwaba A, Elliott M, et al. Oscillations in NFkB signaling control the dynamics of gene expression. *Science*. 2004;**306**:704-708.
- Stenfors N, Nordenhall C, Salvi SS, *et al.* Different airway inflammatory responses in asthmatic and healthy humans exposed to diesel. *Eur Respir* J. 2004;23:82–86.

- 54. Behndig AF, Mudway IS, Brown JL, *et al.* Airway antioxidant and inflammatory responses to diesel exhaust exposure in healthy humans. *Eur Respir J.* 2006;**27**:359–365.
- 55. Pourazar J, Mudway IS, Samet JM,et al. Diesel exhaust activates redoxsensitive transcription factors and kinases in human airways. *Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol.* 2005;**289**:L724–L730.
- 56. Chang Y, Senechal S, de Nadai P, et al. Diesel exhaust exposure favors TH2 cell recruitment in nanotopic subjects by differentially regulating chemokine production. *J Allergy Clin Immunol*. 2006;**118**:354-360.
- 57. Finkelman FD, Yang M, Orekhova T, et al. Diesel exhaust particles suppress in vivo IFN-gamma production by inhibiting cytokine effects on NK and NKT cells. *J Immunol.* 2004;**172**:3808-13.
- 58. Li XY, Donaldson K, Brown D, et al. The role of neutrophils, tumor necrosis factor and glutathione in increased airspace epithelial permeability in acute lung inflammation. *Am J Respir* Cell Mol Biol. 1995;**13**:185–195.
- 59. Bruewer M, Luegering A, Kucharzik T, et al. Pro inflammatory cytokines disrupt epithelial barrier function by apoptosis-independent mechanisms. *J Immunol* 2003;**171**:6164–6172.
- 60. Yu Q, Wang Z, Li P, et al. The effect of various absorption enhancers on tight junction in the human intestinal Caco-2 cell line. *Drug Dev Ind Pharm.* 2012 Jun 2. [Epub ahead of print]
- 61. Pender SL, Tickle SP, Docherty AJ, A major role for matrix metalloproteinases in T cell injury in the gut. *J Immunol.* 1997;**158**:1582-1590.
- 62. Kuhn R, Lohler J, Rennick D, et al. Interleukin-10-deficient mice develop chronic enterocolitis *Cell.* 1993:**75**:263–274.
- 63. Gowdy K, Krantz QT, Daniels M et al. Modulation of pulmonary inflammatory responses and antimicrobial defenses in mice exposed to diesel exhaust. *Toxicol Appl Pharmacol.* 2008;**229**:310-319.

Chapter 3: Long term effects of particulate matter exposure on mucosal immunity and intestinal microflora in the mouse model of colitis.

3-1. Introduction:

Having shown an effect of short-term PM treatment on gut permeability and immune function, this next series of experiments was aimed at determining the long-term effects of PM treatment in both a wild-type mouse and in a mouse model of colitis and to determine if PM treatment would alter the gut microbiome. I hypothesized that because PM treatment altered permeability, treatment of the IL-10 deficient mouse would result in a more severe colitis and that this would be associated with changes in the gut microbiota.

3-2. Materials and Methods:

3-2-1. Particulate Matter (PM):

Ambient air particulate matter (EHC-93) was obtained from the videlon bag filters of the single pass air-purification system from the Environment Health Center in Ottawa, Canada. The characteristics of the PM have been previously described (1,2), and are presented in appendix 1 -**Table A-1**.

3-2-2. Animals and long term PM exposure experimental setup:

Adult Female 129 SvEv WT and 129 SvEv IL10 deficient (IL10^{-/-}) mice were each randomly assigned to the control or PM exposure treatment groups. Control WT and IL10^{-/-} mice were placed on a standard mouse chow (Laboratory Rodent diet 5001, Lab Diet). PM treated WT and IL10^{-/-} mice were placed on the same standard mouse chow treated with PM₁₀ (EHC-93) such that each mouse received a daily dose of 360ug of PM. The PM chow was made weekly by adding 0.09g of EHC-93 to 1kg of 5001 Lab Diet chow. Mice were placed on the two diets for a total of 35days with free access to the food and water. At sacrifice, portions of the colon and small intestine were homogenized to examine tissue expression of various cytokines. Cecal contents were also collected at the end of the experiment to study short chain fatty acid concentration, and stool samples were collected from all mice prior to (day 0) and following (day 35) treatment and analyzed for microbial composition. The protocol for use of mice was approved by the Health Science Animal Care and Use Committee at the University of Alberta, and animals were kept in a regulated day/night cycle with controlled humidity and temperature and had free access to food and water throughout the experiment.

3-2-3. Mucosal Cytokine expression:

Mucosal Immune function was examined by removing sections of the small and large intestine from both WT and IL10 deficient mice after 35 days of
treatment and snap freezing samples at -80 until analysis. Tissue samples were homogenized and examined for tissue expression as follows: briefly, frozen tissue samples were thawed in RIPA buffer with protease inhibitor (20ug/mL Phenylmethylsulfonyl fluoride, 15ug/mL Aprotinin, 2ug/mL Pepstatin A, 2 ug/mL Leupeptin) on ice. Samples were then topped up to 500uL with the RIPA buffer and sonicated for 15 sec and placed on ice to homogenize the tissue. The samples were then centrifuged at 10000rpm for 10min and supernatant was collected and snap frozen for later cytokine analysis. IL1Bβ IL2, IL4, IL5, CXCL1, IL10, IL12, IFNγ, and TNFα tissue expression was analyzed using a Th1/Th2 tissue culture MesoScale Discovery Kit (MesoScale Discovery) as per manufactures instructions. IL13 and IL17 cytokine expression was examined using standard ELISA kits (R& D systems) as per manufacturer's protocol.

3-2-4. Microbial analysis:

Changes in microbial composition were determined through the use of Terminal Restriction Fragment Length Polymorphism (T-RFLP). This was preformed from fecal samples collected on day 0 (prior to PM treatment) and day 35 (following treatment) of WT and IL10-/- mice on the chow alone or chow + PM. T-RFLP analysis was performed by Matt Emberg.

Briefly, total DNA was extracted from the fecal samples using a FastDNA Spin Kit for FECES (MP Bio) as per manufacturer's instructions. The broad range forward primer 6-FAM-8F (Applied Biosystems) (5'-AGAGTTTGATCCTGGCTCAG- 3') and broad range reverse primer 926R (Applied Biosystems) (5'-

AGAAAGGAGGTGATCCAGCC-3') were used to amplify 16S rRNA by PCR. The PCR was performed using 50ng DNA, cycling conditions were: 94°C for 2 min followed by 35 cycles of 94°C 1 min, 56°C 1 min, 72°C 1 min, and a final 10 min extension at 72 °C. Every PCR run included a DNA-free template control, and amplification was confirmed with visualization of a single 920kb PCR product on 1% agarose gel. A Qiagen MinElute PCR purification kit (Qiagen) was used to purify the amplicons, as per manufacturer's instructions. The Hpa II restriction enzyme (Promega) was used to digest amplicon DNA (200-300ng, determined with a Nanodrop spectrophotometer) (Thermo Scientific), the digestion occurred for 16hr at 37°C. With each sample, 100ng of HPA II digested fragments were resolved in duplicate using a 3130XL Genetic Analyzer (Applied Biosystems). Fragment length normalization was achieved by running an internal ROX1000DBA marker to separate each sample. Bionumerics 6.0 software (Applied Maths) was used to normalize the fluorescently labeled terminal fragment lengths and select peaks of interest, which are associated, in silico, with fragment lengths of known bacteria using Microbial Community Analysis 3 (MiCA; Shyu,2007) and Ribosomal Database Project v.9 (RDP; Cole, 2009). MiCA takes the fragment lengths and primer data and associates the likely bacterial sequence with each band in the trace. RDP uses the list generated from MICA to cluster the sequences and establish likely bacteria and abundances. Fragments with peaks between 25 and 650 base pairs in length are used in the community

96

composition and cluster analysis. Principle component/clustering analysis was then preformed on each sample and based on the band patterns alone from each trace to identify specific clusters.

3-2-5. Short chain fatty acid analysis:

Cecal contents were collect at sacrifice (day 35) from WT and IL10-/- mice on the control chow and chow with PM and flash frozen and stored at -80 °C for short chain fatty acid concentration analysis.

To begin, volatile fatty acids needed to be extracted from the cecal contents. Briefly, 0.1N HCl is added to the cecal material and allowed to shake (180x g) overnight at 25°C. The sample is then vortexed and 5mL of diluents collected and added to 1mL of meta-phosphoric acid (HPO₃, 25% w/v in distilled H₂O). The samples are mixed and frozen overnight, then thawed, vortexed, and centrifuged at 3000x g for 20min. Up to 2 mL of supernatant is then transferred into a GC vial (PerkinElmer) and sealed to be analyzed by gas chromatography by Dr. M.G. Ganzle (University of Alberta). Concentration of acetate, propionate, butyrate, isobutyrate, isovalerate, valerate and caproate was determined using external standards (sigma), and isocaproate was used as internal standard.

97

3-2-6. Statistical analysis

Data was analysed using a student T-test and ANOVA to compare the results from PM treated mice and their control treated counterparts. P-values <0.05 were considered significant.

3-3. Results:

3-3-1. Long term PM exposure elicits an increase in pro-inflammatory cytokine expression in the colon of WT mice

Following 35 days of treatment there was a significant increase in the expression of T helper 1 (Th1) related cytokine IL12 in WT mice exposed to PM compared to controls in the small intestine (Figure 3-1). This would suggest a Th1 cell mediated response towards the particles after long term exposure; however no increase was observed in the expression of the pro-inflammatory cytokines IFN γ , TNF α , and IL1 β , which are all characteristic of an acute Th1 mediated inflammatory response (Figure 3-1). There was also a trending decrease in CXCL1 expression compared to control chow mice, which is a chemokine associated with intestinal inflammation caused by neutrophil influx into the tissue. Long term PM exposure had no effect on the expression of the pro-inflammatory cytokine IL17 (Figure 3-2). IL2, IL4 and IL5 were not detected in either control or PM treated mice, suggesting a possible lack of Th2 cell immune response within the small intestine of WT mice.

In the colon, there was a significant increase in the pro-inflammatory cytokines TNF α , IFN γ , and IL12 as well as a trending increase in IL-1 β (Figure 3-1) and IL17 (Figure 3-2) expression in WT mice exposed to PM for 35 days compared to control. This suggests chronic Th1 related inflammation in the colon and possibly the involvement of Th17 cells long term PM treatment. There was no change in expression for the chemokine CXCL1 and Th2 mediated cytokines IL5 (Figure 3-1) and IL13 (Figure 3-2) in response to long term PM exposure, and IL2 and IL4 were not detected in either control or PM treated mice suggesting a lack of a Th2 mediated immune response within the colon.

Figure 3-1a CXCL1



Figure 3-1b IL12



Figure 3-1c TNF α



Figure 3-1d IFNy



Figure 3-1e IL1B



Figure 3-1f IL5



Figure 3-1: a) CXCL1 b) IL12, c) TNF α , d) IFN γ e) IL1 β and f) IL5 expression from small and large intestine tissue homogenate of WT mice after 35 days on standard mouse chow (control) or mouse chow with PM. Samples were measured with a Th1/Th2 MesoScale discovery kit. No expression IL2 and IL4 was measured in control of PM treated mice (data not shown) * represents significance with P ≤0.05. Values are means ± SEM. (n=3-7 for all groups)



Figure 3-2: IL17 expression from small intestinal and colonic tissue homogenate in WT mice placed on chow alone or chow with PM for 35 days. Cytokine expression was measured with an IL17 ELISA kit. Values are means ± SEM

n=3-7 for all groups

3-3-2. Long term PM exposure alters microbial composition in WT mice

Microbial analysis was performed on the fecal samples taken on day 0 (prior to treatment) and on day 35 (following treatment) using the non-culture method of terminal restriction fragment length polymorphism (T-RFLP). Principle component analysis (PCA) was performed and demonstrated shifts in the bacterial population over the 35 days in PM treated mice that were different then the changes that occurred in the control mice over the 35 days (Figure 3-3). This suggests that the dietary exposure to PM has the ability to alter microbial composition. The Shannon-Wiener index was used to determine if PM exposure altered bacterial diversity in WT mice. There appears to be a trending increase in the index over the 35 days for WT mice placed on the PM chow (Figure 3-4). This could indicate an increase in microbial diversity in response to PM.

Differences were observed in many phyla both in WT mice on control chow and in mice on PM treatment. However, due to the large variability between individual mice, most of these differences did not reach statistical significance. There was a trending increase in the bacterial phylum *Firmicutes* at day 35 compared to day 0 in control chow WT mice (Figure 3-5); however in mice fed the chow with PM there was a decrease in *Firmicutes* at day 35. The phylum *Bacteroidetes* was decreased in the control mice only fed chow at day 35 compared to day 0 yet there was an increase in these bacteria at day 35 compared to day 0 in PM treated mice. There was an increase in *Actinobacteria* and *Verrucomicrobia* at day 35 compared to day zero in both the control mice and PM treated mice (Figure 3-3). *Tenericutes and Protobacteria* were increased in mice fed chow only at day 35 compared to day 0, while there was a trending decrease observed in these bacteria at day 35 in mice fed the chow with PM (Figure 3-3). Finally, there were significant decreases at day 35 in unclassifiable bacteria compared to day zero in both mice fed chow only and in mice fed chow with PM.



Figure 3-3: PCA plot examining changes in the microbial composition in $IL10^{-/-}$ and WT mice after 35 days on control chow or chow + PM. Results are based on the band patterns obtained during the TRFLP analysis of stool samples. Each dot represents one mouse. **A**- $IL10^{-/-}$ control, **D**- WT control, **G**- $IL10^{-/-}$ on chow + PM, **H**- WT mice on chow + PM.



Figure 3-4: Shannon-Weiner index of microbial diversity: microbial diversity was determined from fecal samples taken prior to (Day 0) and following (day 35) treatment in WT mice fed control chow or control chow + PM.

Samples are means \pm SEM (n=3-7)

Figure 3-5a Firmicutes



Figure 3-5b Bacteroidetes





Figure 3-5d Actinobacteria





Figure 3-5f Verrucomicrobia



Figure 3-5g Unclassified bacteria



Figure 3-5: T-RFLP analysis preformed on stool samples taken prior to (Day 0) and following (day 35) treatment in WT mice placed on a standard chow with or without PM. Data is presented as the bacteria phylum: **a**) *Firmicutes*, **b**) *Bacteroidetes*, **c**) *Tenericutes*, **d**) *Actinobacteria*, **e**) *Proteobacteria*, **f**) *Verrucomicrobia*, **g**) unclassified bacteria.

Values are means ± SEM (n=3-7 for all groups)

3-3-3. Short chain Fatty Acid composition altered in response to long term PM exposure

Short chain fatty acid (SCFA) analysis was performed on cecal contents from WT mice after 35 days on the control chow or PM chow treatment. There was an observable increase in the concentration of isobutyric in the cecal contents of WT mice exposed to PM for 35 days compared to control. There was also a trending decrease in butyric and valeric acid concentration after 35 days in PM treated WT mice (Figure 3-6). No changes in concentrations were observed for acetate, propionic, caproic, and isovaleric acid in response to PM exposure (Figure 3-6).

Figure 3-6a Acetate



Figure 3-6b Propanoic acid



Figure 3-6c Isobutyric acid







Figure 3-6e Isovaleric acid



Figure 3-6f Valeric acid



Figure 3-6g Caproic acid



Figure 3-6: Short chain fatty acid analysis: **a)** Acetate **b)** Propionic **c)** Isobutyric **d)** Butyric **e)** Isovaleric **f)** Valeric and **g)** Caproic acid analysis from cecal contents of WT and IL10 deficient mice after 35 days on standard mouse chow or chow with PM

Values are means ± SEM (n=3-7 for all groups)

3-3-4. Long term PM exposure in IL10 deficient mice significantly increases IL17 expression in the colon

Next I wanted to examine the effects of PM exposure on the IL10^{-/-} mouse to compare the immune pathogenesis of particulates in an established model of colitis compared to WT mice. IL10^{-/-} mice were given the same standard mouse chow with or without PM that was given to WT mice for a total of 35 days, and tissue samples were taken from the small and large intestine to examine cytokine expression.

There was an observable decrease in the Th2 cell mediated cytokine IL4 and in the inflammatory chemokine CXCL1 in the small intestines of IL10^{-/-} mice fed the PM chow compared to control chow mice (Figure 3-7). No change in IFN γ , IL1 β , IL5, IL12, TNF α (Figure 3-7), IL13 or IL17 (Figure 3-8) expression was detected in IL10^{-/-} mice exposed to PM. This could suggest a lack of inflammatory response towards the particles within the small intestine in the IL10^{-/-} mouse model of colitis.

In the colon of $IL10^{-/-}$ mice exposed to PM, there was a significant increase in expression of the pro-inflammatory cytokine IL17 (Figure 3-8), suggesting the possibility of a Th1 or Th17 T cell mediated immune response towards the particles within the colon. However, since there was an observable decrease in the expression of IFN γ , IL1 β and IL2, the latter possibility is more likely. In addition there was an increasing expression for the Th2 cell mediated

117

cytokine IL13 (Figure 3-8), which suggests the possibility of B cell activation within the colon in response to PM. No change in CXCL1, IL12, and TNF α (Figure 3-7) further imply a lack of Th1 mediated immune response, as well as neutrophil infiltration or eosinophil proliferation within the colon of IL10^{-/-} mice exposed to PM.

Figure 3-7a CXCL1



Figure 3-7b IL12



Figure 3-7c $\mathsf{TNF}\alpha$



Figure 3-7d IFNγ





Figure 3-7f IL5







Values are means ± SEM (n=3-7 for all groups)







* represents significance with P \leq 0.05. Values are means ± SEM (n=3-7 for all groups)

3-3-5. Long term PM exposure alters microbial composition in IL10^{-/-} mice

Microbial analysis was performed on fecal samples from day 0 and day 35 control and PM treated IL10^{-/-} mice using T-RFLP. Principle component analysis (PCA) was performed and confirmed a shift within the bacterial composition in response to the PM that was different to the change in bacteria occurring overtime within the IL10^{-/-} mice in general (Figure 3-5).

The Shannon-Wiener index was again performed to determine if PM exposure altered bacterial diversity. There was no difference observed in the Shannon-Wiener index for both IL10^{-/-} mice on the control diet or treated with PM after 35 days of treatment (Figure 3-10). This suggests no difference in microbial diversity in response to long term PM exposure.

Differences were observed in many phyla both in IL-10^{-/-} mice on control chow and in mice on PM treatment. However, again due to the large variability between individual mice, most of these differences did not reach statistical significance. In both IL10^{-/-} mice fed the control chow or chow with PM, there was an increase in *Firmicutes* and *Spirocheates* and an observable decrease in *Bacteroidetes* and *Proteobacteria* at day 35 compared to day 0 (Figure 3-9). *Actinobacteria, Ternicutes* and unclassified bacteria were all increased in IL10^{-/-} mice placed on control chow, while being decreased in mice fed chow with PM. There was a decrease in *Verrucomicrobia* in control IL10^{-/-} mice, but an increase in mice that were fed chow with PM (Figure 3-9).

124

Figure 3-9a Firmicutes



Figure 3-9b Bacteroidetes



Figure 3-9c Actinobacteria



Figure 3-9d Verrucomicrobia



Figure 3-9e Tenericutes



Figure 3-9f Spirocheates



Figure 3-9g Proteobacteria



Figure 3-9h Unclassified bacteria



Figure 3-9: T-RFLP analysis preformed on stool samples taken prior to (Day 0) and following (day 35) treatment in IL10^{-/-} mice placed on a standard chow with or without PM. Data is presented as the bacteria phylum: **a**) *Firmicutes*, **b**) *Bacteroidetes*, **c**) *Actinobacteria*, **d**) *Verrucomicrobia*, **e**) *Tenericutes*, **f**) *Spirocheates*, **g**) *Proteobacteria*, and **h**) unclassified bacteria. Values are means ± SEM (n=3-7 for all groups)





Values are means \pm SEM (n=3-7 for all groups)

3-3-6. Short chain Fatty Acid composition is significantly altered in IL10^{-/-} mice in response to long term PM exposure

Short chain fatty acid (SCFA) analysis was performed on the cecal contents of IL10^{-/-} mice on control chow or chow with PM for 35. There was a significant increase in concentration for the branched fatty acids isobutyric and isovaleric in IL10^{-/-} mice exposed to PM compared to control (Figure 3-6). There was also an observable yet insignificant decrease in acetate and propionic acid concentration in mice fed PM chow compared to control mice. No changes were observed for butyric, caproic, and valeric acid in response to long term PM exposure.

3-4. Discussion:

Recent epidemiological studies have shown strong associations between air pollution particles and various inflammation related diseases of the gastrointestinal tract, including a possible role in the development of inflammatory bowel disease (IBD) (3-10). Research on particulate matter (PM) and diesel exhaust have shown the particles have the ability to cause DNA damage and oxidative stress and increased permeability in colonic epithelial cells (11-15). As well, short term oral exposure to PM resulted in acute inflammation within the small intestine and increased intestinal permeability *in vivo* [Chapter2]. This suggests exposure to PM in air pollution may be an important environmental factor leading to the exacerbation of inflammatory illnesses in the

130
gut. The long term effects of particulate exposure however, are not well understood, especially in relation to intestinal health. Therefore the aim of this study was to examine the effect of long term PM exposure on the mucosal immune response and microbial composition in both WT and the IL10^{-/-} mouse model of colitis. In the present study I demonstrate that long term exposure to PM₁₀ has the ability to alter the expression of various T-helper (Th1) and T-helper (Th2) associated cytokines and modulate microbial composition in WT and IL10^{-/-} mice.

In WT mice exposed to PM for a total of 35 days, there was an increase in colonic tissue expression of the pro-inflammatory cytokines IFN γ , TNF α , interleukin 12 (IL12), and IL17. This suggests a chronic Th1 or a Th17 cell mediated immune response within the colon of WT mice after long term exposure to PM. Chronic inflammation occurs when the immune response is unable to clear a foreign Ag from the inflamed tissue, or it is under continuous stimulation from an Ag, and results in unresolved and prolonged inflammation within the tissue (16). Chronic inflammation is mediated by mononuclear cells such as monocytes/macrophages and lymphocytes, and requires the production of IFN γ for the maintenance of tissue inflammation (16). The apparent adaptive immune response triggered within the colon of WT mice in response to acute PM exposure (Chapter 2), followed by the significant increase in INF γ , TNF α , and IL12 colonic expression after long term exposure, and strongly suggests long term oral

exposure to PM has the ability to trigger low grade chronic inflammation within the colonic tissue.

Short chain fatty acid (SCFA) analysis revealed alterations in the concentrations of isobutyric, butyric and valeric acid in WT mice after 35 days of PM exposure. Of particular note was the decrease in butyrate concentration, which is important in colonic epithelial cell metabolism (17). Butyrate is also important in colonic mucosal health; specifically it is involved in induction of host defense peptides, intestinal motility, and involved in cell proliferation and differentiation within the basal crypts in the colon (18). It also demonstrates anti-inflammatory properties (17,19,20) and has been tested as a treatment in intestinal inflammatory diseases such as IBD (19,20). There is also recent evidence suggesting a role for butyrate in the enhancement of barrier function by stimulating mucin production in colonic epithelial cell lines (21,22). Depletion of butyrate has been shown to result in decreased barrier function and increased susceptibility to inflammation in the colon (17,19). As well it has been suggested Ulcerative Colitis (UC) may be associated with mucosal defects in the metabolism of butyrate (23). The decrease in butyrate production, although not quite statistically significant, could therefore make the mice more susceptible to bacterial infections and colonic inflammation by decreasing colonic epithelial cell health.

SCFA's such as butyrate are the end products of bacterial fermentation of the undigested carbohydrates in the intestine (17, 19). The amount of SCFA production is dependent on type of substrate, transit time through the intestine, and the amount of and type of bacteria present in the colon (17, 19). The alterations in SCFA production in response to PM exposure lead us to examine the effects of the particles on gut microflora composition. I was able to demonstrate, through terminal restriction fragment length polymorphism (T-RFLP) and principle component analysis (PCA) of fecal samples taken prior to and following PM treatment, changes in the microbial population within the WT mice. I found the alteration in microflora composition to differ from the changes occurring over the 35 days in control WT mice. Unfortunately due to the limitations of this study, I am unsure if the change in intestinal microflora was caused by the PM directly, or indirectly due to altered mucosal immune response in PM treated mice, or both. Interestingly, I found no decrease in the phylum *Firmicutes*, which contain the main species of bacteria responsible for butyrate production (2). Therefore altered bacterial population alone can't be responsible for the effect on SCFA production. Recent reports indicate that butyrate deficiency can occur as a result of decreased butyrate uptake in inflamed mucosa (25). It is then possible that the chronic inflammation observed in the colon of WT mice after long term PM exposure could be reducing the ability of colonocytes to take up the butyrate which leads to decreased production.

These have strong implications regarding gastrointestinal inflammatory disorders, including IBD. In IBD the Th1/Th2 balance becomes disturbed, for instance CD is considered a Th1 and Th17 cell mediated immune response characterized by chronic inflammation, granuloma formation and increased production of various pro-inflammatory cytokines including IL12, IFNγ and TNFα (26,27). Our data has demonstrated the ability for oral PM exposure to induce Th1 inflammation initially in the small intestine [refer chapter 2] and Th1/Th17 chronic inflammation in the colon after continuous long term exposure. . Although the methods of PM administration differed between acute and long term exposure studies, both still demonstrate the ability for the airborne particulate's ability to alter mucosal inflammation in WT mice. This could suggest that in individuals with the genetic predisposition, PM exposure could initiate mucosal inflammation and act as a trigger in IBD pathogenesis.

Therefore, I also wanted to examine the effect of PM exposure on the IL10^{-/-} model of chronic gut inflammation. In this model, disease progression depends upon the presence of intestinal bacteria; if the mice are housed in germ free environments, they will not develop disease. A large amount of data also implicates a role for gut microflora in the pathogenesis of IBD in humans (28), and because analysis in WT mice demonstrated a shift in microbial population and possible increase in diversity in response to long term PM exposure, I wanted to examine the effect of PM on the intestinal microflora in IL10^{-/-} mice after long term exposure. Although no change in microbial diversity was

observed, PCA discriminant analysis and T-RFLP revealed a shift in the microbial composition in response to PM exposure. *Verrucomicrobia* is a novel phylogenic group of bacteria that have been recently identified, and although relatively less abundant are still known to play important roles in human health (29). This suggests PM could be having either a direct or secondary effect on microbial composition. It has been previously shown that exposure to combustion derived particles has the ability to increase susceptibility to bacterial and viral pulmonary infections (30,31); therefore, along with the ability to alter microbial composition, this may suggest PM exposure can subject individuals to increased risk of bacterial infection, along with altered immune function to act as a trigger for intestinal inflammatory diseases.

After 35 days of PM exposure there was a significant increase in IL17 expression in colon of IL10^{-/-} mice. This is an important result because IL17 is a pro-inflammatory cytokine known to be involved in several chronic inflammatory diseases, including IBD (32-35). The increased expression of IL17 in the tissue suggests an increase in Th17 cells in the colon in response to PM exposure, which could imply the ability to exacerbate gut inflammation and worsen disease severity in genetically predisposed individuals. There was also an increase in IL13 expression in the colonic tissue after long term exposure to PM in the IL10 deficient mice. This has important implications in UC patients which is associated with the Th2 mediated response, and in particular increased IL13 production (36). Previous studies have demonstrated the ability for combustion derived

particles to enhance Th2 cytokine production such as IL13 in the bronchial epithelium (37). Interestingly I did not observe an increase in IL12, TNF α and IFN γ expression in the IL10^{-/-} mice in response to long term PM exposure which was observed in the WT mice. This could be because the IL10^{-/-} mouse already has increased expression of these cytokines (38,39).

SCFA analysis demonstrated a significant increase in the branched chain fatty acids isobutyric and isovaleric acid concentrations in IL10^{-/-} mice exposed to PM for 35 days compared to control. Interestingly, branched chain fatty acids (BCFA) are thought to be toxic for colonic epithelial cells (40). Individuals with IBD already have severe colonic damage caused by the chronic inflammation and granuloma formation, therefore increased production of BCFA might intensify the inflammation within the colon and worsen disease progression.

It is believed that IBD development occurs as the result of environmental, genetic, and immunological factors. Specifically, immune deregulation in genetically predisposed individuals might result in loss of tolerance towards resident microflora causing uncontrolled inflammation. In general, I was able to demonstrate the ability for orally ingested PM to elicit inflammation within the mucosa, and alter microbial composition within the gastrointestinal tract of WT mice and exacerbate gut inflammation in the IL10^{-/-} mouse. This provides some evidence to support my hypothesis that oral PM exposure can increase inflammation within genetically susceptible individuals. This suggestes,

therefore, that environmental factors such as airborne pollutants might have the ability to act as a trigger, initiating inflammation and exacerbating gastrointestinal disease. These findings provide a mechanism whereby airborne particulate matter may play a role in gastrointestinal disease.

References:

- Vincent R, Goegan P, Johnson G, et al. Regulation of Promoter-CAT Stress Genes in HepG2 Cells by Suspensions of Particles from Ambient Air *Fundamental and Applied Toxicology*. 1997;**39**:18–32.
- 2. Vincent R, Bjarnason SG, Adamson IY, et al. Acute pulmonary toxicity of urban particulate matter and ozone. *Am J Pathol.* 1997;**151**:1563-1570.
- Kaplan GG, Hubbard J, Korzenik J, et al. The inflammatory bowel diseases and ambient air pollution: a novel association. *Am J Gastroenterol.* 2010;105:2412-2419.
- 4. Ananthakrishnan AN, McGinley EL, G BD, et al. Air pollution and hospitalizations for inflammatory bowel disease: An ecologic analysis. *Gastroenterology*. 2010;**138**:S17–S18.
- 5. Kaplan GG, Dixon E, Panaccione R, et al. Effect of ambient air pollution on the incidence of appendicitis. *CMAJ*. 2009;**181**:591-597.
- Orazzo F, Nespoli L, Ito K, et al. Air pollution, aeroallergens, and emergency room visits for acute respiratory diseases and gastroenteric disorders among young children in six Italian cities. Environ Health Perspect. 2009;117:1780–1785.
- Guberan E, Usel M, Raymond L, et al. Increased risk for lung cancer and for cancer of the gastrointestinal tract among Geneva professional drivers. *Br J Ind Med.* 1992;49:337–344.
- Gerhardsson de Verdier M, Plato N, Steineck G, et al. Occupational exposures and cancer of the colon and rectum. *Am J Ind Med.* 1992;22:291–303.
- Andersen A, Barlow L, Engeland A, et al. Work-related cancer in the Nordic countries. *Scand J Work Environ Health*. 1999;**25**(Suppl 2):1– 116.
- Goldberg MS, Parent ME, Siemiatycki J, et al. A case-control study of the relationship between the risk of colon cancer in men and exposures to occupational agents. *Am J Ind Med.* 2001;**39**:531–546.
- Mutlu EA, Engen PA, Soberanes S, et al. Particulate matter air pollution causes oxidant-mediated increase in gut permeability in mice. *Part Fibre Toxicol.* 2011;8:19.
- 12. Bonvallot V, Baulig A, Boland S, et al. Diesel exhaust particles induce an inflammatory response in airway epithelial cells: involvement of reactive oxygen species. *Biofactors*. 2002;**16**:15–17.

- Xia T, Korge P, Weiss JN, *et al.* Quinones and aromatic chemical compounds in particulate matter induce mitochondrial dysfunction: implications for ultrafine particle toxicity. *Environ Health Perspect*. 2004;**112**:1347–1358.
- Mudway IS, Stenfors N, Duggan ST, et al. An in vitro and in vivoinvestigation of the effects of diesel exhaust on human airway lining fluid antioxidants. Arch Biochem Biophys. 2004;423:200–212.
- Aust AE, Ball JC, Hu AA, *et al.* Particle characteristics responsible for effects on human lung epithelial cells. *Res Rep Health Eff Inst.* 2002;**110**: 1–65.
- Calder PC, Ahluwalia N, Brouns F, et al. Dietary factors and low-grade inflammation in relation to overweight and obesity. *Br J Nutr.* 2011;**106**:Suppl3:S5-78.
- 17. Hamer HM, Jonkers D, Venema K, et al. Review article: the role of butyrate on colonic function. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther.* 2008;**27**:104–119.
- Sunkara LT, Achanta M, Schreiber NB, et al. Butyrate enhances disease resistance of chickens by inducing antimicrobial host defense peptidegene expression. *PLoS One.* 2011;6:e27225.
- 19. Guilloteau P, Martin L, Eeckhaut V, et al. From the gut to the peripheral tissues: the multiple effects of butyrate. *Nutr Res Rev*.2010;**23**: 366–384.
- Canani RB, Costanzo MD, Leone L, et al. Potential beneficial effects of butyrate in intestinal and extraintestinal diseases. *World J Gastroenterol.* 2011;**17**:1519–1528.
- 21. Hatayama H, Iwashita J, Kuwajima A, et al. The short chain fatty acid, butyrate, stimulates MUC2 mucin production in the human colon cancer cell line, LS174T. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun.* 2007;**356**:599-603.
- Willemsen LE, Koetsier MA, van Deventer SJ, et al. Short chain fatty acids stimulate epithelial mucin 2 expression through differential effects on prostaglandin E(1) and E(2) production by intestinal myofibroblasts. *Gut.* 2003;**52**:1442-1447.
- 23. Wachtershauser, A, Stein J. Rationale for the luminal provision of butyrate in intestinal diseases. *Eur J Nutr.* 2000;**39**:164–171.
- 24. Louis P, Flint HJ. Diversity, metabolism and microbial ecology of butyrateproducing bacteria from the human large intestine. *FEMS Microbiol Lett.* 2009;**294**:1-8.
- 25. Thibault R, Blachier F, Darcy-Vrillon B, et al. Butyrate utilization by the colonic mucosa in inflammatory bowel diseases: a transport deficiency. *Inflamm Bowel Dis.* 2010;**16**:684-695.
- 26. Parronchi P, Romagnani P, Annunziato F, *et al.* Type 1 T-helper cell predominance and interleukin-12 expression in the gut of patients with Crohn's disease. *Am J Pathol*, 1997;**150**:823–832.

- Berrebi D, Languepin J, Ferkdadji L, *et al.* Cytokines, chemokine receptors, and homing molecule distribution in the rectum and stomach of pediatric patients with ulcerative colitis. *J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr.* 2003;**37**:300–308.
- 28. Danese S, Sans M, Fiocchi C. Inflammatory bowel disease: the role of environmental factors. *Autoimmun Rev.* 2004;**3**:394-400.
- 29. Eckburg PB, Bik EM, Bernstein CN, et al. Diversity of the human intestinal microbial flora. 2005;**308**:1635-1638.
- 30. Sigaud S, Goldsmith CA, Zhou H, et al. Air pollution particles diminish bacterial clearance in the primed lungs of mice. *Toxicol Appl Pharmacol.* 2007;**223**:1-9.
- 31. Gowdy K, Krantz QT, Daniels M et al. Modulation of pulmonary inflammatory responses and antimicrobial defenses in mice exposed to diesel exhaust. *Toxicol Appl Pharmacol.* 2008; **229**:310-319.
- 32. Chabaud M, Lubberts E, Joosten L, *et al.* IL-17 derived from juxta-articular bone and synovium contributes to joint degradation in rheumatoid arthritis. *Arthritis Res.* 2001;**3**:168–177.
- 33. Matusevicius D, Kivisäkk P, He B, *et al.* Interleukin-17 mRNA expression in blood and CSF mononuclear cells is augmented in multiple sclerosis. *Mult Scler.* 1999;**5**:101–4.
- 34. Kurasawa K, Hirose K, Sano H, *et al.* Increased interleukin-17 production in patients with systemic sclerosis. *Arthritis Rheum.* 2000;**43**:2455–2463.
- 35. Wong CK, Ho CY, Li EK, *et al*. Elevation of proinflammatory cytokine (IL-18, IL-17, IL-12) and Th2 cytokine (IL-4) concentrations in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. *Lupus*. 2000;**9**:589–593.
- 36. Sartor RB. Mechanisms of disease: pathogenesis of Crohn's disease and ulcerative colitis. *Nat Clin Pract Gastroenterol Hepatol.* 2006;**3**:390-407.
- 37. Chang Y, Sénéchal S, de Nadai P, et al. Diesel exhaust exposure favors TH2 cell recruitment in nonatopic subjects by differentially regulating chemokine production. J Allergy Clin Immunol. 2006;118:354-360.
- 38. Kuhn R, Lohler J, Rennick D, et al. Interleukin-10-deficient mice develop chronic enterocolitis *Cell.* 1993;**75**:263–274.
- Rennick DM, Fort MM. Lessons from genetically engineered animal modelsIL-10-deficient (IL-10(-/-) mice and intestinal inflammation. *Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol*. 2000;**278**:G829–G833.
- 40. Haller D, Bode C, Hammes, WP, et al. Non-pathogenic bacteria elicit a differential cytokine response by intestinal epithelial cell/leucocyte co-cultures. *Gut*. 2000;**47**:79–87.

Chapter 4: Effects of a western style diet on mucosal immune function and intestinal microflora

4-1. Introduction:

The role of diet has also long been associated with IBD etiology, due to the location of the inflammation, the fact that the intestinal tract is in constant exposure to the dietary antigens, and the effect of diet on microbial composition.

Several dietary factors have been implicated as causative agents in disease pathogenesis, including diets high in simple sugars or starches, and increased consumption of total fats and protein (1-9). This type of diet is classically considered a western style diet (i.e. high in refined sugars and fat, and low in fruits, vegetables, and fibre), and is becoming more prevalent in countries such as Japan and China. It is believed such a diet could affect intestinal inflammation via a variety of mechanisms, including the direct effect of dietary antigens on the intestinal mucosa and indirect effects through the alteration of enteric microflora (10,11).

The aim of this study was to directly examine the effect of a western style diet (i.e. high in sugar and fat, and low in fibre) on mucosal immune responses and microflora composition in the IL10 gene deficient mouse model of colitis.

hypothesize that a western diet will increase the severity of disease in the IL-10 knockout mouse.

4-2. Methods:

4-2-1. Animals and dietary treatment experimental setup:

Following weaning, female wild type (WT) and IL10 gene deficient (IL10^{-/-}) mice on the 129SvEv background, were randomly divided into two dietary treatment groups: a western style diet (33% fat and 24% simple sugars) and a standard mouse chow (n=7-9 mice in each group) for 35 days. The western diet was composed of 850g/Kg of TD. 06206 basal mix (Tekland diet) and supplemented with 150g/Kg of fat from sunflower oil (2% total fat) (Safeway brand), flax oil (2% of total fat) (Gold Top organic brand) and lard (96% of total fat) (Tenderflake) standard mouse chow (Laboratory Rodent Diet 5001, Lab Diet). Both the western diet and standard mouse chow (Laboratory Rodent Diet 5001, Lab Diet) were prepared fresh every 2 weeks and stored at -4 °C until use. Nutritional composition is displayed in Tables 4-1 and 4-2. Mice had free access to food and water throughout the experiment; amount of food eaten was determined by weighing of food weekly. Mice were weighed once a week and fecal samples collected and snap-frozen for microbial analysis. At the end of the 35 days, mice were sacrificed and the weight of the cecum along with the weight and length of the small and large intestine measured. Sections of the small and large intestine were collected for mucosal cytokine expression and histology.

Cecal contents were also collected to examine short chain fatty acid concentration.

The protocol for use of mice was approved by the Health Science Animal Care and Use Committee at the University of Alberta, and animals were kept in a regulated day/night cycle with controlled humidity and temperature.

4-2-2. Histological injury score

On day 35, IL10^{-/-} and WT mice on chow and western diet, were sacrificed and sections of the large intestine were harvested, flushed with cold PBS, cut longitudinally and fixed in 10% buffered formalin. These samples were then embedded in paraffin wax, sectioned at 4um and stained with haematoxylin and eosin (H&E) for examination. Slides were assessed by a pathologist in a blinded fashion and assigned a histological score for intestinal inflammation. This score was based on the sum of 4 scoring criteria: mucosal ulceration (enterocyte injury) (score of 0-3), epithelial hyperplasia (score of 0-3), and lymphocyte and neutrophil lamina propria infiltration (score of 0-2 each).

4-2-3. Mucosal cytokine expression

To assess mucosal immune function, sections of the small and large intestine were removed from WT and IL10^{-/-} mice, flushed with cold PBS and snap frozen at -80°C for analysis. Tissue samples were then homogenized to determine cytokine expression levels within the tissue. Briefly, samples were

thawed on ice in 500uL of RIPA buffer with protease inhibitor (20ug/mL Phenylmethylsulfonyl fluoride, 15ug/mL Aprotinin, 2ug/mL Pepstatin A, 2 ug/mL Leupeptin), and sonicated for 15sec and placed on ice. The homogenized tissues were then centrifuged at 10000rpm for 10min and supernatants collected for cytokine analysis. IL1 β , IL2, IL4, IL5, CXCL1, IL12, IFN γ , and TNF α expression were measured using a Th1/Th2 tissue culture MesoScale Discovery Kit (MesoScale Discovery) as per manufacturer's instructions. IL13 and IL17 cytokine expression was examined using enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) (R& D systems) as per manufacturer's protocol.

4-2-4. Microbial analysis

Changes in microbial composition were determined in fecal samples collected on days 0 and 35 through the use of Terminal Restriction Fragment Length Polymorphism (T-RFLP) which was performed by Matt Emberg. Total DNA was extracted from the fecal samples using a FastDNA Spin Kit for FECES (MP Bio) as per manufacturer's instructions. The broad range forward primer 6-FAM-8F (Applied Biosystems) (5'-AGAGTTTGATCCTGGCTCAG-3') and broad range reverse primer 926R (Applied Biosystems) (5'-AGAAAGGAAGGAGGTGATCCAGCC-3') were used to amplify 16S rRNA by PCR. The PCR was performed using 50ng DNA, cycling conditions were: 94°C for 2 min followed by 35 cycles of 94°C 1 min, 56°C 1 min, 72°C 1 min, and a final 10 min extension at 72 °C. Every PCR run included a DNA-free template control, and amplification was confirmed with visualization of

a single 920kb PCR product on 1% agarose gel. A Qiagen MinElute PCR purification kit (Qiagen) was used to purify the amplicons, as per manufacturer's instructions. The Hpa II restriction enzyme (Promega) was used to digest amplicon DNA (200-300ng, determined with a Nanodrop spectrophotometer) (Thermo Scientific), the digestion occurred for 16hr at 37°C. With each sample, 100ng of HPA II digested fragments were resolved in duplicate using a 3130XL Genetic Analyzer (Applied Biosystems). Fragment length normalization was achieved by running an internal ROX1000DBA marker to separate each sample. Bionumerics 6.0 software (Applied Maths) was used to normalize the fluorescently labeled terminal fragment lengths and select peaks of interest, which are associated, in silico, with fragment lengths of known bacteria using Microbial Community Analysis 3 (MiCA; Shyu, 2007) and Ribosomal Database Project v.9 (RDP; Cole, 2009). MiCA takes the fragment lengths and primer data and associates the likely bacterial sequence with each band in the trace. RDP uses the list generated from MICA to cluster the sequences and establish likely bacteria and abundances. Fragments with peaks between 25 and 650 base pairs in length are used in the community composition and cluster analysis. Principle component/clustering analysis was then preformed on each sample and based on the band patterns alone from each trace to identify specific clusters. Bionumerics 6.0 software was also used to calculate the Shannon-weiner index based on abundance data, to determine microbial diversity.

4-2-5. Short chain fatty acid analysis

Cecal contents were collect at sacrifice on day 35 from WT and IL10-/mice and snap frozen and stored at -80 °C for short chain fatty acid concentration analysis. Briefly, 0.1N HCl was added to the cecal material and allowed to shake (180x g) overnight at 25°C. The sample was then vortexed and 5mL of diluents collected and added to 1mL of meta-phosphoric acid (HPO₃, 25% w/v in distilled H₂O). The samples were mixed and frozen overnight, and then thawed, vortexed, and centrifuged at 3000x g for 20min. Supernatant was then transferred into a GC vial (PerkinElmer) and sealed for analysis by gas chromatography by Dr. M.G. Ganzle (University of Alberta). Concentration of acetate, propionate, butyrate, isobutyrate, isovalerate, valerate and caproate was determined using external standards (sigma), and isocaproate was used as internal standard.

4-2-6. Statistical analysis

Data was analysed using a student T-test and ANOVA to compare the results from mice placed on a western diet to their control treated counterparts. Calculated P-values <0.05 were considered significant.

4-3. Results:

4-3-1. Morphological and histological analysis

IL10^{-/-} mice placed on the control chow demonstrated a decrease in their overall body weight over the 35 days compared to WT mice (Figure 4-1), and although not quite significant, there is an observable increase in their colon weight/length ratio which is associated with a higher colonic weight compared to WT mice on the control chow (Table 4-3). These mice also had a higher overall histopathology score which is characterized by a trending increase in enterocyte injury and lymphocyte and neutrophil infiltrate within the colon compared to WT mice (Table 4-4). While these results were not significant it is important to note that 86% of IL10^{-/-} mice demonstrated some degree of enterocyte injury or had immune cell infiltrate compared to WT mice which had no epithelial cell damage or neutrophil infiltration within the colonic tissue. These results suggest the IL10⁻ ^{*/-*} mice are beginning to show signs of disease. This is consistent with previous studies which have demonstrated a decrease in body weight accompanied by an increase in histological injury and an increase in colon weight/length ratio which is associated mainly with an increased colon weight. This is suggestive of chronic inflammation within the tissue and indicative of disease in the mice (12-14). No change in the small intestine weight or length was observed for WT and IL10^{-/-} mice (Table 4-3). $IL10^{-/-}$ mice placed on the western style diet gained significantly more weight over the 35 days then their control chow fed counterparts (Figure 4-1). This weight gain was similar to the weight gain associated with WT mice placed on the western diet (Figure 4-1). The increased weight gain occurred even though these mice consumed less food each week and had a decrease in the

intake of kcal/g of food eaten compared to their control chow counterparts (Figure 4-1). These mice also displayed a significant decrease in their colon weight/length ratio compared to chow fed IL10^{-/-} mice which was the result of a significant decrease in colonic weight (Table 4-3). Interestingly, we observed a trending decrease in the histopathological score for IL10^{-/-} mice on the western diet compared to IL10^{-/-} mice on the chow diet (Table 4-4). In these mice, there was a lack of enterocyte injury (table 4-4) and all but one mouse had no neutrophil infiltration in the colon. These results suggest a decrease in disease progression or severity in IL10^{-/-} mice exposed to the high fat, high carbohydrate western diet.

WT mice placed on the western diet also demonstrated an increase in weight compared to chow fed mice. There was also a significant decrease in their colon weight/length ratio (Table 4-3); however this was due to significant decreases in the measurements for both colonic weight and length (Table 4-3). No change in weight or length was observed in the small intestine of WT and IL10^{-/-} mice (Table 4-3).

I also observed a significant decrease in cecum weight in WT mice and a trending, not quite significant decrease in IL10^{-/-} mice placed on the western diet compared to their control chow counterparts (Table 4-3). This could suggest a reduction in fermentation within the colon in WT and IL10^{-/-} mice on the western diet.

	Protein	Carbohydrate (%)					Fat	Kcal/g
Diet	(%)	Sugar*	Sugar* Fiber Sta		Starch	(%)		
Control	20	monosaccharide	0.52		15 1	21.0	12	A 1
chow	29	disaccharide	5.71	NUF	15.1	51.9	12	4.1
Western	26	monosaccharide	23.9	NDF [#]	Е	20.3	22	4
diet	20	disaccharide	0.029		5		55	

Table 4-1. Nutrition breakdown of control chow and western diet

*sugar composition within: **control chow**: monosaccharide (glucose 0.22%, fructose 0.3%), disaccharide (sucrose 3.7%, lactose 2.01%).**western diet**: monosaccharide (glucose 23.9%), disaccharide (sucrose 0.03%)

[#] NDF composition differs between control chow and western diet. **Control chow**: cellulose, hemi-cellulose, and lignin. **Western diet**: cellulose

Protein, carbohydrate, and fat values displayed as % of total diet

<u>Table 4-2: Fatty acid composition of control chow and western diet (measured</u> by Miriam Jacome)

	Chow diet	Western diet
C14:0 (Miristic acid)	0.84	1.03
C16:0 (Palmitic acid)	26.16	26.34
C16:1	1.42	1.80
C18:0 (Estearic acid)	13.37	16.88
C18:1 (Oleic acid)	27.20	34.85
C18:2 n6 (Linoleic acid)	23.93	15.33
C18:3 n3 (Linolenic acid)	2.85	1.59
C20:0	0.46	0.27
C20:1	0.79	0.79
C20:2 n6	0.38	0.59
C20:4 n6 (Araquidonic acid)	0.36	0.08
C20:5 n3 (EPA)	1.42	0.16
C22:6 n3 (DHA)	0.81	No Detectable
Summaries		
Saturated fatty acids (SFA)	40.83	44.80
MUFA	29.41	37.44
PUFA	29.76	17.76
SFA/PUFA	0.73	0.40
n6	24.29	15.41
n3	5.08	1.76
n6/n3	4.78	8.76













Figure 4-1: Measurements relating to weight and food consumption in WT and $IL10^{-/-}$ on the standard mouse chow or western diet. Values displayed as mean \pm SEM **a)** Overall weight gain (g) over 35 days for mice placed on the western diet and control chow. ****** represents a significant overall increase in weight over the 35 days (P<0.05) **b)** Amount of kcal consumed per g of food eaten each week ***** represents significant decrease in kcal per g of food eaten each week over the 5 weeks. ***** represents significant decrease in food consumption that week for both WT and $IL10^{-/-}$ mice on western diet (P<0.05)

<u>Table 4-3:</u> Small and large intestine and cecum measurements for IL10^{-/-} and WT mice on a standard mouse chow or western diet for 35 days

	Small intestine			Colon			Cecum	
Group	weight (g)	length (cm)	Weight/length (%)	weight (g)	length (cm)	Weight/length (%)	Weight (g)	
WT + chow (n=3)	0.719 ± 0.03	30.1 ± 0.9	2.18 ± 0.08	0.221 ± 0.005	8.5 ± 0.12	2.5 ± 0.09	1.25 ± 0.036	
WT + western (n= 3)	0.665 ± 0.04	34.2 ± 1.7	2.14 ± 0.13	0.116 ± 0.004 ^{**}	$7.0 \pm 0.31^{**}$	$1.81 \pm 0.09^{**}$	1.10±0.0047 [*]	
lL10 ^{-/-} + chow (n= 6)	0.879 ± 0.04	36.8 ± 3.1	2.47 ± 0.09	0.353 ± 0.07	7.93 ± 0.3	3.57 ± 0.06	1.17 ± 0.018	
IL10 ^{-/-} + western (n=6)	0.767 ± 0.07	36.5 ± 1.6	2.25 ± 0.01	$0.136 \pm 0.02^{\#}$	7.37 ± 0.52	2.19 ± 0.02 [#]	1.13 ± 0.020	

*represents significance for cecum weight between WT mice on western diet and control chow (P<0.05) **represents significance for colon measurements between WT mice on western diet and control chow (P<0.05)

[#]represents significance for colon measurements between IL10-/- mice on western diet and control chow (P<0.05)

Values are presented as mean ± SEM

Table 4- 4: Histological score for IL10 ^{-,}	and WT mice on the standard mouse chow or western diet for 35 days	

	Histology							
Group	# of affected mice	of Enterocyte Epitheli ected injury hyperpla lice (0-3 units) (0-3 unit		Lamina Propria Mononuclear Infiltrate (0-2 units)	Lamina Propria neutrophil Infiltrate (0-2 units)	Total histological injury (0-10 units)		
WT + chow								
(n=3)	1	0	0	0.33 ± 0.19	0	0.33 ± 0.19		
WT +western								
(n= 3)	2	0	0	0.67± 0.38	0	0.67 ± 0.38		
IL10 ^{-/-} + chow								
(n= 6)	6	0.71 ± 0.27	0	1.14 ± 0.43	0.43 ± 0.16	2.29 ± 0.86		
IL10 ^{-/-} + western								
(n=6)	6	0.38 ± 0.13	0.14 ± 0.14	0.71 ± 0.29	0.14 ± 0.14	1 ± 0.38		

Values displayed as mean ± SEM

4-3-2. Western style diet alters immune function in IL10 deficient mice

Small and large intestinal tissue homogenate was analyzed for expression of various T-helper (Th) 1 and Th2 related cytokines in order to determine if exposure to the western style diet alters mucosal immune function. Compared to WT mice, IL10^{-/-} mice expressed significantly higher levels of the proinflammatory cytokines interleukin (IL) 12, TNF α , and IFN γ , and a trending increase in IL17 and IL1 β , within the colon (Figure 4-2). There was also a significant increase in the chemokine CXCL1, which is a key marker of intestinal inflammation and associated with neutrophil infiltration into the tissue (Figure 4-2). These increases are indicative of inflammatory cell presence and active inflammation involving the Th1 and Th17 mediated immune pathways within the colon of IL10^{-/-} mice at day 35.

Interestingly, when $IL10^{-/-}$ mice were placed on the western diet, there was a significant decrease in the expression of IL12, TNF α , IFN γ , IL2 and CXCL1 (Figure 4-2). This suggests a decreased inflammation in the colons of IL10^{-/-} mice on a western diet. I also observed a trending decrease in the Th2 cell mediated cytokines IL4, IL5, and IL13. This could suggest a decrease in the overall mucosal immune response within the colon of IL10^{-/-} mice placed on a western style diet.

Within the small intestine of control $IL10^{-/-}$ mice, $IL-1\beta$ expression was significantly increased compared with WT mice (Figure 4-3). $IL-10^{-/-}$ mice on the western diet had increased expression levels for the Th1 mediated cytokines IL12

and IFN γ , (Figure 4-3). There was no effect of the western diet on small intestinal immune function in WT mice.

Figure 4-2a



Figure 4-2b





Figure 4-2c



Figure 4-2d



Figure 4-2e



Figure 4-2f



Figure 4-2g



Figure 4-2h



Figure 4-2i



Figure 4-2j



Figure 4-2: Cytokine and chemokine expression from colonic homogenate of WT and IL10^{-/-} mice after 35 days on the western diet or control chow. **a)** CXCL1 chemokine expression, **b)** Interleukin (IL) 12, **c)** IL1b, **d)** TNF α , **e)** IFN γ , **f)** IL2, **g)** IL4, **h)** IL5, **i)** IL13, and **j)** IL17. Values displayed as mean ± SEM (n= 7-8 for all groups). * Significance between western diet treated mice and control chow (P<0.05)

** Significant difference between WT and IL10^{-/-} mice (P<0.05)



Figure 4-3b



Figure 4-3c







Figure 4-3e



Figure 4-3f



Figure 4-3g



Figure 4-3h



Figure 4-3i



Figure 4-3: Cytokine and chemokine expression from small intestinal tissue homogenate of WT and $IL10^{-/-}$ mice after 35 days on the western diet or control chow. **a)** CXCL1 chemokine expression, **b)** Interleukin (IL) 12, **c)** IL1b, **d)** TNF α , **e)** IFN γ , **f)** IL4, **g)** IL5, **h)** IL12, and **i)** IL17. There was no IL2 detected in the small intestine. Values displayed as mean ± SEM (n= 8)

* Significance between western diet treated mice and control chow P<0.05

4-3-3. Western style diet alters microbial composition in IL10^{-/-} mice

Having shown that IL-10^{-/-} mice on the western diet had attenuated disease and cytokine secretion in the colon, I then sought to determine if microbial composition of the colon was also altered by the western diet. Microbial composition of fecal pellets was measured in samples taken prior to day 0 and following treatments at day 35 using the non-culture method of Terminal restriction fragment length polymorphism (T-RFLP).

Western diet consumption resulted in significant alterations within the microbial community of IL10^{-/-} mice. Principle component analysis (PCA) confirmed that there were significant alterations in the microbiome of IL10^{-/-} mice on the western diet compared to control IL10-/- mice on the chow (Figure 4-6). To determine if microbial diversity was also altered by the western diet, the Shannon-Weiner index was determined. There was a significant decrease in the index in IL10^{-/-} mice placed on the western diet compared to their control chow counterparts (Figure 4-7). This suggests a significant decrease in overall microbial diversity in response to the western diet. Specifically, there was a significant decrease in the abundance of the bacterial phyla *Bacteroidetes* and *Spirocheates*, and a significant increase in *Ternicutes* and unclassifiable bacteria in IL10^{-/-} after 35 days on the western diet (Figure 4-4). There was also a trending increase in the *Firmicutes* phyla, although this was not quite statistically significant (Figure 4-4). Further T-RFLP analysis suggests the significant decrease
in *Bacteroidetes* may have been due to the reduced abundance of *Bacteroidia* in particular and the increase in *Tenericutes* the result of increased *Mollicute* abundance in the IL10-/- mice on the western diet (Table 4-5). Within the *Firmicutes*, there was an increased abundance of *Erysipelotrichi* and *Bacili;* however this was also accompanied by decreased *Clostriadia* abundance, which may explain why the overall abundance of *Firmicutes* was not significantly increased in IL10-/- mice fed the western diet (Table 4-5).

Western diet exposure also altered microbiota within WT mice, although these changes were different than those observed in the IL10^{-/-} mice. In WT mice, there was a significant increase in the overall abundance of *Verrucomicrobia* phylum after 35 days on the western diet compared to control chow (Figure 4-5). Within the phylum *Firmicutes*, there was increased *Clostridia* abundance in response to western diet exposure; there were also increases in *Betaproteobacteria* and *Deltaproteobacteria* within the *Proteobacteria* phylum in WT mice placed on the western diet (Table 4-6). PCA analysis again confirms alterations within the bacterial population for WT mice placed on the western diet compared to their control chow counterparts (Figure 4-6). There was also a trending, yet insignificant decrease in the Shannon-Weiner index, which could suggest decreased microbial diversity in response to the western diet (Figure 4-7). This suggests a western style diet can alter the microbial community in both IL10^{-/-} and to a lesser extent. WT mice.







Figure 4-4c



Figure 4-4d



Figure 4-4e



Figure 4-4f



Figure 4-4g







Figure 4-4i



Figure 4-4. Microbial analysis performed on fecal samples prior to treatments (day 0) and following treatments (day 35) for IL10^{-/-} mice on the control chow and western diet. Analysis was performed using T-RFLP, and bacteria phyla are displayed as % abundance. Bacteria phyla: **a**) *Firmicutes*, **b**) *Bacteroidetes*, **c**) *Tenericutes*, **d**) *Actinobacteria*, **e**) *Proteobacteria*, **f**) *Verrucomicrobia*, **g**) *Spirocheates*, **h**) *Fusobacteria*, **g**) unclassified bacteria.

* Significance between day 0 and day 35 samples p<0.05

Values displayed as mean ± SEM (n= 7-8)

Figure 4-5a



Figure 4-5b



Figure 4-5c



Figure 4-5d



Figure 4-5e



Figure 4-5f



Figure 4-5g



Figure 4-5h



Figure 4-5i



Figure 4-5. Microbial analysis performed on fecal samples prior to treatments (day 0) and following treatments (day 35) for WT mice on the control chow and western diet. Analysis was performed using T-RFLP, and bacteria phyla are displayed as % abundance. Bacteria phyla: **a**) *Firmicutes*, **b**) *Bacteroidetes*, **c**) *Tenericutes*, **d**) *Actinobacteria*, **e**) *Proteobacteria*, **f**) *Verrucomicrobia*, **g**) *Spirocheates*, **h**) *Fusobacteria*, **g**) unclassified bacteria.

* Significance between day 0 and day 35 samples p<0.05

Values displayed as mean ± SEM (n=8)

Table 4-5: Microbial composition from fecal samples taken prior to (day 0) and
following (day 35) dietary treatment (control chow or western diet) for IL10 ^{-/-}
mice

Phyla		Control chow		Western Diet	
	Class	Day 0	Day 35	Day 0	Day 35
Firmicutes	% of Total	39.72	48.58	51.32	63.2
	Clostridia*	88.98	90.57	88.29	80.29
	Erysipelotrichi*	2.8	2.88	3.09	8.24
	Bacilli*	2.6	1.66	2.37	3.5
Bacteroidetes	% of Total	43.94	36.35	32.25	17.84
	Bacteroidia*	61.07	60.67	55.57	43.48
	Sphingobacteria*	0.85	0.8	0.74	2.35
	Flavobacteria*	2.83	2.85	5.45	8.43
Proteobacteria	% of Total	6.49	5.65	5.85	5.37
	Alphaproteobacteria*	13.02	16.54	21.01	10.04
	Betaproteobacteria*	13.93	16.55	22.98	39.9
	Deltaproteobacteria*	24.33	15.94	8.9	4.49
	Gammaproteobacteria*	48.29	49.85	41.11	43.31
Actinobacteria	Actinobacteria	2.296	2.66	2.5	2.38
Fusobacteria	Fusobacteria	1.51	0.71	1.19	0.8
Spirochates	Spirochates	1.34	1.38	0.84	0.33
Toporicutos	Mollicutor	0.41	0.52	1 5	1 61
renencules	womcutes	0.41	0.55	1.5	4.01
Verrucomicrohia	Verrucomicrohiad	0.83	0.6	0.68	0.56
ven deonner obla	Verraconnerobida	0.05	0.0	0.00	0.00
Unclassified					
bacteria	Unclassified bacteria	1.11	1.53	1.32	3.33

*represents % of phyla.

Phyla	Class	Control chow		Western Diet	
		Day 0	Day 35	Day 0	Day 35
Firmicutes	% of Total	58.51	65.99	58.02	61.56
	Clostridia*	90.14	90.42	85.84	88.05
	Erysipelotrichi*	1.73	2.36	4.59	1.91
	Bacilli*	1.6	2.23	3.91	5.03
Bacteroidetes	% of Total	27.02	17.59	27.24	20.36
	Bacteroidia*	63.4	72.3	57.72	62.1
	Sphingobacteria*	0.36	0.45	2.02	0.93
	Flavobacteria*	5.25	2.71	4.51	3.26
Proteobacteria	% of Total	4.67	4.84	4.8	5.45
	Alphaproteobacteria*	24.71	7.72	21.14	5.45
	Betaproteobacteria*	16.7	14.66	15.16	16.74
	Deltaproteobacteria*	6.705	5.71	13.92	17.04
	Gammaproteobacteria*	51.34	71.06	48.55	58.31
Actinobacteria	Actinobacteria	1.71	2.88	1.93	4.79
Fusobacteria	Fusobacteria	0.48	0.39	0.39	0.59
Spirochates	Spirochates	0.93	1.05	0.93	0.67
Tenericutes	Mollicutes	1.8	1.72	1.11	2.71
Verrucomicrobia	Verrucomicrobiad	0.5	1.26	0.54	1.29
Unclassified bacteria	Unclassified bacteria	2.63	0.99	1.44	1.03

Table 4-6: Microbial composition from fecal samples taken prior to (day 0) andfollowing (day 35) dietary treatment (control chow or western diet) for WT mice

*represents % of phyla



Figure 4-6: PCA plot examining changes in the microbial composition in $IL10^{-/-}$ and WT mice after 35 days on control chow or chow + PM. Results are based on the band patterns obtained during the TRFLP analysis of stool samples. Each dot represents one mouse. **A**- $IL10^{-/-}$ control, **B**- $IL10^{-/-}$ western diet, **D**- WT control, **H**- WT western diet

Figure 4-7a



Figure 4-7b



Figure 4-7: Shannon-Weiner index of microbial diversity, calculated from fecal samples taken prior to (day 0) and following dietary treatment with standard control chow or western diet in **a)** $IL10^{-/-}$ mice, **b)** WT mice. Values displayed as mean ± SEM (n= 7-8)

* Significance between day 0 and day 35 samples p<0.05

4-3-4. Western diet alters short chain fatty acid production in IL10^{-/-} and WT mice

Measurements of short chain fatty acids (SCFA) was done on cecal contents from both IL10^{-/-} and WT mice after 35 days on the control chow or western diet. In IL10^{-/-} mice placed on the western diet, there was a significant decrease in acetate, propanoic, butyric, and caproic acid production compared to their control chow counterparts (fig 4-8). There was also a trending decrease in valeric acid in mice placed on the western diet for 35 days, (Figure 4-8). There was an observable, increase in the branched chain fatty acids isobutyric and isovaleric acid in IL10^{-/-} placed on the western diet compared to those placed on chow (Figure 4-8). This would indicate significant alterations in fermentation within IL10^{-/-} mice placed on a western style diet.

Similar results were also observed in the WT mice. I demonstrated there was a significant decrease in acetate, propanoic, butyric, and caproic acid, accompanied by a trending increase in isovaleric acid production in WT mice placed on the western diet compared to their control chow counterparts (Figure 4-8). This suggests significant alterations in fermentation within WT mice on a western diet as was seen for the IL-10^{-/-}.

Figure 4-8a



Figure 4-8b



Figure 4-8c



Figure 4-8d



Figure 4-8e



Figure 4-8f



Figure 4-8g



Figure 4-8. Short chain fatty acid concentration from cecal contents of IL10-/and WT mice on day 35 of control chow or western diet. a) acetic acid, b) propanoic acid, c) butyric acid, d) valeric acid, e) caproic acid, f) isobutyric acid, g) isovaleric acid

* Significance between control chow and western diet p<0.05

Values displayed as mean ± SEM (n= 7-8)

4-4. Discussion:

Environmental risk factors are an essential component in the pathogenesis of inflammatory bowel disease (IBD) and are believed to be largely responsible for the rapid increase in incidence observed around the world. Various epidemiological studies have suggested dietary factors in particular are important environmental factors associated with increased risk of disease (1,10). Of particular interest is the "western style" diet, which is characterized as having high fat and carbohydrate content (1). This type of diet has recently been associated with increased risk of ulcerative colitis (UC) (8,15), and is believed to contribute to the high incidence of IBD in western industrialized nations (16,17); however the exact mechanism as to how this type of diet contributes to disease pathogenesis remains relatively unknown. Therefore, I wanted to examine the effect of a diet rich in fat and simple sugars (western diet), on the mucosal immune system and intestinal microbiota of the IL10 gene deficient (IL10^{-/-}) mouse model of colitis.

I was able to demonstrate that treatment of IL10^{-/-} mice with a western style diet, rich in fat and simple carbohydrates (CHO), resulted in attenuated intestinal inflammation as characterized by the significant reduction in proinflammatory cytokine expression in the large intestine and decreased histolopathological scores. This suggests an overall reduction in disease severity in response to the western diet in the IL10^{-/-} mouse model of colitis. The western

diet also significantly altered microflora composition and diversity, and significantly decreased short chain fatty acid (SCFA) production in the cecum.

The IL10^{-/-} mouse is a common model used to study IBD because these mice develop enterocolitis with similar characteristics to human CD when housed in conventional conditions [18,]. This is also a proven model to examine the interaction between immune, environmental and genetic factors in the development of colitis (19). To demonstrate that our mice did in fact develop disease, WT and IL10^{-/-} mice on the standard mouse chow were examined for overall body weight, colonic weight, cytokine expression levels, and histopathology. When $IL10^{-/-}$ mice develop colitis they tend to have decreased body weight and increased colon weight compared to WT mice, anemia, increased mucosal expression of various pro-inflammatory cytokines such as IL1, TNF α , IL6 and IFNy in their colon, and increased histopathology associated with epithelial hyperplasia and transmural leukocyte infiltration (19,20). I found that by the end of experimental treatment (day 35), the $IL10^{-/-}$ mice on the standard mouse chow were beginning to develop colitis, which was demonstrated by reduced overall body weight and accompanying increase in the weight/length ratio of the colon compared to WT mice. The increase in the colon weight/length ratio was due to a significant increase in the overall weight of the tissue which could suggest edema in the colon (14). There was also a significant increase in colonic expression of the pro-inflammatory cytokines IFNy, TNF α , and IL12, and in the chemokine CXCL1 in $IL10^{-/-}$ mice compared to WT mice, which suggest T

helper (Th) 1 mediated inflammation within the colon of control $IL10^{-/-}$ mice. There was an overall increase in the histopathology score for the colon of IL10^{-/-} mice compared to WT, which was mostly the result of increased enterocyte injury and leukocyte and neutrophil tissue infiltration; even though these results were not significant it should be noted that all but one (83%) $IL10^{-/-}$ mouse demonstrated some level of enterocyte injury compared to none in the WT mice. It is important to note that in our colony, 129SvEv IL10^{-/-} mice only begin to develop colitis around 12 weeks of age; the mice used in this experiment were between the ages of 9 and 12 wks by the end of treatment with the majority being 10 wks old. This means the majority of our mice were only at the beginning stages of developing colitis, which can help to explain why I did not see significantly higher histopathological scores in the IL10^{-/-} mice compared to WT mice, and why none of the mice demonstrated any epithelial hyperplasia. Younger mice begin developing colitis with only small areas of inflammation in the cecum, ascending and transverse colon and are characterized with small increases in mononuclear and neutrophil infiltration; however as the mice age, the disease becomes more severe with increased colonic inflammation and increased transmural leukocyte infiltrate and epithelial hyperplasia (19). Therefore the trending increase in histological damage accompanied by the significant decrease in body weight and significant increase in colonic weight and pro-inflammatory cytokine expression within the colon of IL10^{-/-} mice suggest the development of inflammation and disease within these mice, and perhaps if the

mice were examined at a slightly older age, there would be significant increases in histopathology also observed.

Interestingly, when the IL10^{-/-} mice were placed on the western diet for 35 days, there was an overall decrease in colonic inflammation and disease severity compared to control IL10^{-/-} mice placed on the standard mouse chow. I demonstrated that at the end of the 35 day treatment period, $IL10^{-/-}$ mice on the standard chow were in varying stages of developing colitis (depending on their age), however IL10^{-/-} mice placed on the western diet didn't appear to show any signs of disease in the colon. These mice gained significantly more weight over the 35 days, even though they consumed significantly less food and less kcal/g of food each week compared to their control chow counterparts. They also displayed a significant reduction in their colon weight, which could suggest decreased immune cell and fluid infiltrate within the colonic tissue. As mentioned above, decreased overall body weight and increased colonic weight are key characteristics associated with disease in the IL10^{-/-} mouse model of colitis; therefore the weight gain and reduced colonic weight could indicate decreased disease severity in response to the western diet. We also observed a trending decrease in the overall histology score in the colon of IL10^{-/-} mice on the western diet compared to their control chow counterparts. This was mainly the result of a decreased enterocyte injury score, in which none of the mice on the western diet displayed any epithelial damage, and a decrease in neutrophil infiltration. Although these results were not significant due to the varying level of

disease severity within control IL10^{-/-} mice, it does appear that there is less innate inflammatory cell infiltrate and less epithelial damage in the colons of mice in response to the western diet which is the opposite of what I hypothesized. It remains to be shown what would happen if these mice were placed on this diet for a longer period of time.

 $IL10^{-/-}$ mice placed on the western diet demonstrated a significant decrease in colonic expression of the pro-inflammatory cytokines IL12, TNF α , and IFNy, and trending decreases in IL1 β and IL17 compared to control IL10^{-/-} mice. The significant decrease in expression of these cytokines, which in many cases returned to similar levels of that observed in WT mice, suggests decreased inflammation in the colonic mucosa in response to a western diet. This can have important implications for CD and UC patients, which similarly to IL10^{-/-} mice, express high levels of TNF α , IFNy, and IL17 amongst other pro-inflammatory cytokines in their intestinal tissue which results in ulcerations and lesions within the tissue (21). If the western style diet was able to similarly reduce colonic expression of these cytokines, then these patients would have decreased intestinal inflammation and possibly decreased intestinal injury as well. A significant decrease in CXCL1 chemokine expression was observed, which is a chemo-attractant for neutrophils. This would suggest an overall reduction in neutrophil colonic infiltration, which is consistent with the histological data. A trending decrease was also observed for the Th2 mediated cytokines IL4, IL5, and IL13, which are required for stimulation, proliferation, and antibody class

switching of B cells, thus are important for humoral type immune responses. This would indicate that the western diet appeared to have an overall immunosuppressive effect on the colonic mucosal immune system. This could have serious consequences on the mice's ability to fight intracellular and extracellular pathogens within the colon, thus making them more susceptible to infection.

There was a significant increase in IL12 and IFNγ expression, and although not quite significant, an increase in IL1β expression as well in the small intestine of IL10^{-/-} mice on the western diet compared to their control chow counterparts. These are all pro-inflammatory cytokines involved in a Th1 cell mediated immune response. IL12 is a key cytokine involved in the differentiation of naive T cells into Th1 type immune cells, while IFNγ is important in the maintenance of chronic inflammation (22); therefore it appears as if there was chronic Th1 cell mediated inflammation within the small intestinal tissue of IL10^{-/-} mice in response to the western diet. Interestingly, this cytokine profile was not observed in the WT mice on the western diet, which could suggest that the change in diet resulted in chronic small intestinal inflammation only in genetically predisposed individuals. These data could also suggest the intestinal inflammation normally observed in IL10^{-/-} mice shifts from the colon to the small intestine when these mice are placed on a western diet.

The lack of inflammation and overall attenuation of disease severity in the colon of IL10^{-/-} mice on the western diet was a surprising and unexpected result, and the opposite of what I hypotheszied, since increased consumption of fats and sugars have previously been associated with increased risk of IBD development in humans and animal models. For example, several studies have found that high sucrose consumption is associated with increased risk of IBD development (8,23-25), while others have suggested increased overall fat intake, monounsaturated fatty acid (MUFA), omega (n)-6 polyunsaturated fatty acid (PUFA), and decreased n-3 PUFA are associated with increased incidence of CD an UC (15,23,26). However the limitation with many case control studies like these is that they rely heavily on patient recall of the pre-diseased diet which can sometimes allow for biased answers and in many cases result in confounding results, thus making most of the epidemiological data inconclusive (10, 27). The discrepancy between our results and previous studies can also be due to the diet that I used. The test diet is meant to represent a typical diet consumed in western societies, characterized by having a high percentage of fat and sugar, and decreased complex carbohydrates and fiber. However, most studies only look at the effect of one nutritional component within a western style diet at a time. These studies therefore cannot take into account the possible effect of dietary interactions on the host physiology. Because I was studying such a complex diet, it is possible the various components within the diet are

interacting to create a different response than what would be observed with each component alone.

Although most of the studies would suggest components of our diet would result in enhanced intestinal inflammation and therefore increased disease severity, a few scientific and epidemiological papers have suggested certain elements of our western diet can actually decrease inflammation and have been linked with protective roles for IBD. For instance, oleic acid, which is present in a higher percentage in the western diet used in these studies compared to the control chow, has previously demonstrated protective properties in the DSS induced model of colitis by decreasing the overall disease activity score, when present in higher concentrations (28, 29). It is possible the increased oleic acid acted as a ligand for the nuclear receptor peroxisome proliferator- activated receptor (PPAR) γ which can then inhibit NFκB associated inflammation (30). This could then be one reason I observed attenuated colonic injury and a significant reduction in the pro-inflammatory cytokine expression in the colon. Epidemiological studies have also associated Mediterranean style diets which are high in MUFA, with decreased risk of CD development (1), in a similar fashion, our western diet also has a higher percentage of MUFA compared the control chow, which could suggest the MUFA component is playing a role in the reduced disease severity in the IL10^{-/-} mice. Several studies have suggested increased consumption of linoleic acid is associated with increased risk of developing IBD (9, 26, 31) and others have reported higher fibre

consumption in CD patients (10). The western diet used in these studies is lower in both linoleic acid and fibre compared to control chow which could suggest the lack of these dietary components are playing a role in the disease reduction in the IL10^{-/-} mice.

It is possible the decreased colonic mucosal immune response and diminished disease severity in the IL10^{-/-} mice on the western diet was the result of secondary effects caused by significant changes in microbial composition in these mice. There is strong evidence to support the hypothesis that intestinal microflora are involved in the pathogenesis of IBD (32-37). For instance, intestinal inflammation fails to develop in IL10^{-/-} mice when they are kept in germ free conditions (38-40), and microbial profiles in IBD patients are significantly different from those of healthy subjects (1, 41-43). It is believed that the changes in microbial composition, which may favour more aggressive bacteria over protective species, may result in onset of intestinal inflammation in genetically predisposed individuals (44,45), thus suggesting any alteration in bacteria composition can have varying effects on the initiation and overall maintenance of colitis.

I observed significant changes in the diversity and composition of the intestinal microflora of IL10^{-/-} mice on the western diet, which is not surprising considering intestinal bacteria rely on dietary and host derived nutrients for survival. Previous studies have shown that alterations in amount and type of fat

and CHO within a diet can result in compositional changes in the intestinal microflora (46-48). It is possible therefore that the changes in microbial composition caused by the western diet favoured the survival of protective bacteria over aggressive species. For example, bacteria in the phylum Bacteroidetes are believed to be involved in intestinal inflammation (54,55) and are associated with human CD (49-51). We observed a significant decrease in the abundance of this phylum in $IL10^{-/-}$ mice after 35 days on the western diet. This could suggest the decreased inflammation in the colon of IL10^{-/-} mice on the western diet could be the result of decreased abundance of Bacteroidetes. As well increased abundance of Actinobacteria, and Proteobacteria accompanied by decreased Firmicutes are also associated with IBD patients (42,52,53). There was no increase in abundance of Actinobateria and Proteobacteria in the IL10^{-/-} mice on the western diet. I also observed a trending increase in the phylum Firmicutes and in particular Bacilli and Clostridium which contain bacteria that have shown protective effects towards IBD (54,55). In particular Faecalibacterium prausnitzii which is in the class *Clostridia*, has been shown to decrease colitis in mice and has demonstrated anti-inflammatory effects in CD patients (56). Due to the limitations of our bacterial analysis I cannot confirm an increase in F. Prausnitzii in particular, but an overall increase in the class Clostridia was observed. This could suggest that an overall protective change in the microbial composition within IL10^{-/-} mice on the western diet occurred which could be responsible for the decreased inflammation within the colon.

Lastly, it's important to mention the results from the SCFA analysis, which demonstrated that there was a significant reduction in acetate, butyrate, propanoate, and caproic acid concentration in WT and IL10^{-/-} mice on the western diet. This is not that surprising since SCFA are for the most part produced from fermentation of undigested CHO, particularly resistant starches and dietary fibre (57), and the western diet contains very little fiber and reduced amount of complex carbohydrates compared to the standard mouse chow. The amount of SCFA production depends on the type and amount of bacteria in the colon, the composition of the diet, and the time it takes to pass through the gastrointestinal tract (57). The alterations observed in the intestinal microflora in response to the western diet accompanied by the changes in the dietary components themselves could result in reduced bacterial fermentation, resulting in decreased SCFA production. There was a decrease in cecum size in mice on the western diet, which could confirm a decrease in bacteria fermentation in these mice, which results in the reduced SCFA production. SCFA are important for colonic health, butyrate in particular, which is the major energy source for colonic epithelial cells ((57). Depletion of butyrate results in decreased barrier function and increased susceptibility of colonocytes to inflammation (58,59). There also appears to be decreased levels of butyrate and acetate in IBD patients compared to healthy subjects (60). This could suggest that although there is decreased disease activity and inflammation within the colon of IL10^{-/-} mice on

the western diet, the colonic epithelial cells themselves might still be in an unhealthy state.

In these studies, I have demonstrated in the IL10^{-/-} mouse model of colitis, that a western style diet, high in fat and simple CHO, attenuated mucosal inflammation in the colon. However, surprisingly, increased inflammation in the small intestine, suggesting that the type of diet consumed might alter the phenotype of disease in IBD patients. The immunosuppressive effects observed in the colon of IL10^{-/-} mice on the diet included a reduction in both the Th1 and Th2 arms of the immune system, which could then make these mice more susceptible to infection because they may no longer be able to mount an effective immune response against invading pathogens. Therefore future studies will need to be done to examine the long term effects of such a diet on the health of these mice.

References:

- Gentschew L, Ferguson LR. Role of nutrition and microbiota in susceptibility to inflammatory bowel diseases. *Mol Nutr Food Res.* 2012;56:524-35.
- Cashman KD, Shanahan F. Is nutrition an aetiological factor for inflammatory bowel disease? *Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol.* 2003;**15**:607– 613.
- Karlinger K, Gyorke T, Mako E, et al. The epidemiology and the pathogenesis of inflammatory bowel disease. *Eur J Radiol.* 2000;**35**:154– 167.
- 4. Rajendran N, Kumar D. Role of diet in the management of inflammatory bowel disease. *World J Gastroenterol.* 2010;**16**:1442–1448.
- Riordan AM, Ruxton CH, Hunter JO, et al. A review of associations between Crohn's disease and consumption of sugars. *Eur J Clin Nutr.* 1998;**52**:229–238.
- 6. Yamamoto T, Nakahigashi M, Saniabadi AR, Review article: diet and inflammatory bowel disease–epidemiology and treatment. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther.* 2009;**30**:99–112.
- 7. Tragnone A, Valpiani D, Miglio F, Dietary habits as risk factors for inflammatory bowel disease. *Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol.* 1995;**7**:47–51.
- 8. Reif S, Klein I, Lubin F, et al. Pre-illness dietary factors in inflammatory bowel disease. *Gut.* 1997;**40**:754–760.
- 9. Jantchou P, Morois S, Clavel-Chapelon F, et al. Animal protein intake and risk of inflammatory bowel disease: the E3N prospective study. *Am J Gastroenterol.* 2010;**105**:2195–2201.
- Chapman-Kiddell CA, Davies PS, Gillen L, et al. Role of diet in the development of inflammatory bowel disease. *Inflamm Bowel Dis.* 2010;**16**:137-151.
- 11. Abraham C, Cho JH. Bugging of the intestinal mucosa. *N Engl J Med.* 2007;**357**:708–710.
- Ung VY, Foshaug RR, MacFarlane SM, et al. Oral administration of curcumin emulsified in carboxymethyl cellulose has a potent antiinflammatory effect in the IL-10 gene-deficient mouse model of IBD. *Dig Dis Sci.* 2010;55:1272-1277.
- Madsen K, Cornish A, Soper P. Probiotic bacteria enhance murine and human intestinal epithelial barrier function. *Gastroenterology*. 2001 Sep;**121**:580-591.
- 14. Goldstein NS, Gyorfi T. Focal lymphocytic colitis and collagenous colitis: patterns of Crohn's colitis. *Am J Surg Pathol.* 1999;**23**:1075–1081.

- 15. Geerling BJ, Dagnelie PC, Badart-Smook A. Diet as a risk factor for the development of ulcerative colitis. *Am. J. Gastroenterol.* 2000;**95**:1008–1013.
- 16. Cosnes J. Smoking, physical activity, nutrition and lifestyle: environmental factors and their impact on IBD. *Dig. Dis.* 2010;**28**:411–417.
- 17. Bernstein CN. New insights into IBD epidemiology: are there any lessons for treatment? *Dig Dis.* 2010;**28**;406–410.
- 18. Kuhn R, Lohler J, Rennick D, et al. Interleukin-10-deficient mice develop chronic enterocolitis. *Cell.* 1993;**75**:263–274.
- Berg DJ, Davidson N, Kühn R. Enterocolitis and Colon Cancer in Interleukin-10–deficient Mice Are Associated with Aberrant Cytokine Production and CD41 TH1-like Responses. J Clin Invest. 1996;98:1010– 1020.
- 20. Madsen KL, Malfair DM, Gray D, et al. Interleukin-10 gene-deficient mice develop a primary intestinal permeability defect in response to enteric microflora. *Inflamm Bowel Dis.* 1999;**5**:262–327.
- 21. Woywodt A, Ludwig D, Neustock P, et al. Mucosal cytokine expression, cellular markers and adhesion molecules in inflammatory bowel disease. *Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol.* 1999;**11**:267-276.
- 22. Trinchieri G. Interleukin-12 and the regulation of innate resistance and adaptive immunity *Nat Rev Immunol.* 2003;**3**:133–146.
- 23. Thornton JR, Emmett PM, Heaton KW. Diet and Crohn's disease: characteristics of the pre-illness diet. *Br Med J.* 1979;**2**:762–764.
- 24. Matsui T, Iida M, Fujishima M, et al. Increased sugar consumption in Japanese patients with Crohn's disease. *Gastroenterol Jpn*.1990;**25**: 271.
- 25. Kasper H, Sommer H. Dietary fiber and nutrient intake in Crohn's disease. *Am J Clin Nutr.* 1979;**32**:1898–1901.
- 26. Sakamoto N, Kono S, Wakai K, Fukuda Y. et al. Dietary risk factors for inflammatory bowel disease: a multicenter case-control study in Japan. *Inflamm. Bowel Dis.* 2005;**11**:154–163.
- 27. Pietro G, Andres MD, Friedman LS. Epidemiology and the natural course of inflammatory bowel disease. 1999;**28**:255-281.
- 28. Borniquel S, Jansson EA, Cole MP, et al. Nitrated oleic acid up-regulates PPARgamma and attenuates experimental inflammatory bowel disease. *Free Radic Biol Med.* 2010;**48**:499-505.
- 29. Chen C, Shah YM, Morimura K, et al. Metabolomics reveals that hepatic stearoyl-CoA desaturase 1 downregulation exacerbates inflammation and acute colitis. *Cell Metab.* 2008;**7**:135–147.
- Hontecillas R, Bassaganya-Riera J. Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor gamma is required for regulatory CD4+ T cell-mediated protection against colitis. *J Immunol.* 2007;**178**:2940–2949.

- 31. Higashi A, Watanabe Y, Ozasa K. A case-control study of ulcerative colitis. *Nippon Eiseigaku Zasshi*. 1991;**45**:1035–1043.
- 32. Eckburg PB, Relman DA. The role of microbes in Crohn's disease. *Clin Infect Dis.* 2007;**44**:256–262.
- 33. Baker PI, Love DR, Ferguson LR. Role of gut microbiota in Crohn's disease. *Expert Rev.* 2009;**3**:535–546.
- 34. Garrett WS, Gordon JI, Glimcher LH. Homeostasis and inflammation in the intestine. *Cell* 2010; **140**:859–870.
- 35. Frank DN, Robertson CE, Hamm CM, et al. Disease phenotype and genotype are associated with shifts in intestinal-associated microbiota in inflammatory bowel diseases. *Inflamm Bowel Dis.* 2011;**17**:179–184.
- Haller D. Nutrigenomics and IBD: the intestinal microbiota at the crossroad between inflammation and metabolism. *J Clin Gastroenterol.* 2010; *44*:S6–S9.
- 37. Wildt S, Nordgaard I, Hansen U, et al. A randomised double-blind placebo-controlled trial with Lactobacillus acidophilus La-5 and Bifidobacterium animalis subsp. lactis BB-12 for maintenance of remission in ulcerative colitis. *J Crohns Colitis.* 2011;**5**:115–121.
- Contractor NV, Bassiri H, Reya T, et al. Lymphoid hyperplasia, autoimmunity, and compromised intestinal intraepithelial lymphocyte development in colitis-free gnotobiotic IL-2-deficient mice. *J Immunol.* 1998;**160**:385–394.
- 39. Sellon RK, Tonkonogy SL, Schultz M, et al. Resident enteric bacteria are necessary for development of spontaneous colitis and immune system activation in interleukin-10-deficient mice. *Infect Immun.* 1998;**66**:5224–5231.
- Dianda L, Hanby AM, Wright NA, et al. T cell receptor-ab- deficient mice fail to develop colitis in the absence of a microbial environment. *Am J Pathol.* 1997;**150**:91–97.
- Seksik P, Sokol H, Lepage P, et al., Review article: the role of bacteria in onset and perpetuation of inflammatory bowel disease. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther.* 2006;**24**:(Suppl 3)11–18.
- 42. Swidsinski A, Ladhoff A, Pernthaler A, et al., Mucosal flora in inflammatory bowel disease. *Gastroenterology*. 2002;**122**:44–54.
- 43. Shih DQ, Targan SR, Immunopathogenesis of inflammatory bowel disease. *World J. Gastroenterol.* 2008;**14**:390–400.
- 44. Pineton de Chambrun G, Colombel J-F, Poulain, D, et al. Pathogenic agents in inflammatory bowel diseases. *Curr Opin Gastroenterol.* 2008;24:440–447.
- 45. Sartor RB, Muehlbauer M. Microbial host interactions in IBD: implications for pathogenesis and therapy. *Curr Gastroenterol Rep* 2007;**9**:497–507.

- 46. Jumpertz R, Le DS, Turnbaugh PJ, et al. Energy-balance studies reveal associations between gut microbes, caloric load, and nutrient absorption in humans. *Am J Clin Nutr.* 2011;**94**:58–65.
- Greenblum S, Turnbaugh PJ, Borenstein E. Metagenomic systems biology of the human gut microbiome reveals topological shifts associated with obesity and inflammatory bowel disease. *Proc Natl Acad Sci.* 2012;**109**:594–599.
- 48. Hildebrandt MA, Hoffmann C, Sherrill-Mix SA, et al., High-fat diet determines the composition of themurine gut microbiome independently of obesity. *Gastroenterology*. 2009;**137**:1716-1724.
- 49. Kleessen B, Kroesen AJ, Buhr HJ, et al. Mucosal and invading bacteria in patients with inflammatory bowel disease compared with controls. *Scand J Gastroenterol.* 2002;**37**:1034–1041.
- 50. Manichanh C, Rigottier-Gois L, Bonnaud E, et al. Reduced diversity of faecal microbiotain Crohn's disease revealed by a metagenomic approach. *Gut.* 2006; **55**:205–211.
- 51. Seksik P, Rigottier-Gois L, Gramet G, et al. Alterations of the dominant faecal bacterial groups in patients with Crohn's disease of the colon. *Gut.* 2003;**52**:237–42.
- 52. Sartor RB. Genetics and environmental interactions shape the intestinal microbiome to promote inflammatory bowel disease versus mucosal homeostasis. *Gastroenterology* 2010;**139**:1816–1819.
- 53. Swidsinski A, Weber J, Loening-Baucke V, Hale LP, et al. Spatial organization and composition of the mucosal flora in patients with inflammatory bowel disease. *J Clin Microbiol.* 2005;**43**:3380–3389.
- 54. Borruel N, Casellas F, Antolin M, et al. Effects of nonpathogenic bacteria on cytokine secretion by human intestinal mucosa. *Am J Gastroenterol.* 2003;**98**:865–870.
- 55. Llopis M, Antolin M, Carol M, et al. Lactobacillus casei downregulates commensals inflammatory signals in Crohn's disease mucosa. *Inflamm Bowel Dis.* 2009;**15**:275–283.
- 56. Sokol H, Pigneur B, Watterlot L, Lakhdari O, et al. *Faecalibacterium prausnitzii* is an anti-inflammatory commensal bacterium identified by gut microbiota analysis of Crohn disease patients. *Proc Natl Acad Sci. USA* 2008;**105**:16731–16736.
- 57. Louis P, Flint HJ. Diversity, metabolism and microbial ecology of butyrateproducing bacteria from the human large intestine. *FEMS Microbiol Lett.* 2009;**294**:1-8.
- 58. Fiocchi C. Inflammatory bowel disease: etiology and pathogenesis. *Gastroenterologia*. 1998;**115**:182–205.
- 59. Nancey S, Bienvenu J, Coffin B. Butyrate strongly inhibits in vitro stimulated release of cytokines in blood. *Dig Dis Sci.* 2002;**47**:921–928.
60. Marchesi JR, Holmes E, Khan F, et al., Rapid and noninvasive metabonomic characterization of inflammatory bowel disease. *J Proteome Res.* 2007;**6**:546–551.

Chapter 5: Effects of western diet in combination with dietary exposure to particulate matter on mucosal immune function and intestinal microflora in a mouse model of colitis

5-1. Introduction:

As mentioned in previous chapters, environmental risk factors are essential components in the pathogenesis of inflammatory bowel disease (IBD), and are believed to be the primary cause of the rapid increase in worldwide incidence (1,2). Of particular interest, is the role of airborne particulate matter (PM), and the high fat, high sugar western style diet, which have both been hypothesized in the pathogenesis of IBD.

I previously demonstrated in earlier chapters that dietary exposure to PM₁₀ and a western style diet, each on their own, in different ways, have the ability to alter the expression of various T-helper (Th) 1 and Th2 mediated cytokines, and intestinal microbial composition in both WT mice and in the IL10^{-/-} mouse model of colitis. Since individuals in western nations are normally exposed simultaneously to the western style diet and PM₁₀, I wanted to examine the role of these two factors in combination on mucosal immune function and microbial composition in WT and IL10^{-/-} mouse model of colitis. Because of the results observed in previous chapters, I hypothesized that exposure to PM and a western style diet would increase intestinal inflammation and alter microbial composition in IL10^{-/-} mice.

5-2. Methods:

5-2-1. Particulate Matter (PM):

Ambient air particulate matter (EHC-93) was obtained from the videlon bag filters of the single pass air-purification system from the Environment Health Center in Ottawa, Canada. The characteristics of the PM have been previously described (3,4), and are presented in Appendix 1- **Table A-1**. EHC-93 is classified as PM₁₀, therefore is made up of both coarse and fine particulate components.

5-2-2. Animals and experimental setup:

Following weaning, female wild type (WT) and IL10^{-/-} mice were randomly divided into four treatment groups: a western style diet (33% fat and 24% simple sugars) with or without PM₁₀, or a standard mouse chow with or without PM₁₀ (n=7-9 mice in each group) for 35 days. The western diet was composed of 850g/Kg of TD. 06206 basal mix (Tekland diet) and supplemented with 150g/Kg of fat from sunflower oil (2% total fat) (Safeway brand), flax oil (2% of total fat) (Gold Top organic brand) and lard (96% of total fat) (Tenderflake) standard mouse chow (Laboratory Rodent Diet 5001, Lab Diet). Both the western diet and standard mouse chow (Laboratory Rodent Diet 5001, Lab Diet) were prepared fresh every 2 weeks and stored at -4 °C until use. Nutritional composition is

summarized in Tables 4-1 and 4-2. Mice on the PM diet received a daily dose of ~360ug of PM. Mice had free access to food and water throughout the experiment; amount of food eaten was determined by weighing of food weekly. Mice were weighed once a week and fecal samples collected and snap-frozen for microbial analysis. At the end of the 35 days, mice were sacrificed and the weight of the cecum along with the weight and length of the small and large intestine measured. Sections of the small and large intestine were collected for mucosal cytokine expression and histology. Cecal contents were also collected to examine short chain fatty acid concentration.

The protocol for use of mice was approved by the Health Science Animal Care and Use Committee at the University of Alberta, and animals were kept in a regulated day/night cycle with controlled humidity and temperature.

5-2-3. Histological injury score

On day 35, IL10^{-/-} and WT mice on chow and western diet +/- PM, were sacrificed and sections of the large intestine were harvested, flushed with cold PBS, cut longitudinally and fixed in 10% buffered formalin. These samples were then embedded in paraffin wax, sectioned at 4um and stained with haematoxylin and eosin (H&E) for examination. Slides were assessed by a pathologist (Dr. Aducio Thiesen, Dept of Pathology) in a blinded fashion and assigned a histological score for intestinal inflammation. This score was based on the sum of 4 scoring criteria: mucosal ulceration (enterocyte injury) (score of 0-3), epithelial

hyperplasia (score of 0-3), and lymphocyte and neutrophil lamina propria infiltration (score of 0-2 each).

5-2-4. Mucosal cytokine expression

To assess mucosal immune function, sections of the small and large intestine were removed from WT and IL10^{-/-} mice, flushed with cold PBS and snap frozen at -80°C for analysis. Tissue samples were then homogenized to determine cytokine expression levels within the tissue. Briefly, samples were thawed on ice in 500uL of RIPA buffer with protease inhibitor (20ug/mL Phenylmethylsulfonyl fluoride, 15ug/mL Aprotinin, 2ug/mL Pepstatin A, 2 ug/mL Leupeptin), and sonicated for 15sec and placed on ice. The homogenized tissues were then centrifuged at 10000rpm for 10min and supernatants collected for cytokine analysis. IL1 β , IL2, IL4, IL5, CXCL1, IL12, IFN γ , and TNF α expression were measured using a Th1/Th2 tissue culture MesoScale Discovery Kit (MesoScale Discovery) as per manufacturer's instructions. IL13 and IL17 cytokine expression was examined using enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) (R& D systems) as per manufacturer's protocol.

5-2-5. Microbial analysis

Changes in microbial composition were determined in fecal samples collected on days 0 and 35 through the use of terminal restriction fragment length polymorphism (T-RFLP). T-RFLP was done by Matt Emberg. Total DNA was extracted from the fecal samples using a FastDNA Spin Kit for FECES (MP Bio) as

per manufacturer's instructions. The broad range forward primer 6-FAM-8F (Applied Biosystems) (5'-AGAGTTTGATCCTGGCTCAG-3') and broad range reverse primer 926R (Applied Biosystems) (5'-AGAAAGGAGGTGATCCAGCC-3') were used to amplify 16S rRNA by PCR. The PCR was performed using 50ng DNA, cycling conditions were: 94°C for 2 min followed by 35 cycles of 94°C 1 min, 56°C 1 min, 72°C 1 min, and a final 10 min extension at 72 °C. Every PCR run included a DNAfree template control, and amplification was confirmed with visualization of a single 920kb PCR product on 1% agarose gel. A Qiagen MinElute PCR purification kit (Qiagen) was used to purify the amplicons, as per manufacturer's instructions. The Hpa II restriction enzyme (Promega) was used to digest amplicon DNA (200-300ng, determined with a Nanodrop spectrophotometer) (Thermo Scientific), the digestion occurred for 16hr at 37°C. With each sample, 100ng of HPA II digested fragments were resolved in duplicate using a 3130XL Genetic Analyzer (Applied Biosystems). Fragment length normalization was achieved by running an internal ROX1000DBA marker to separate each sample. Bionumerics 6.0 software (Applied Maths) was used to normalize the fluorescently labeled terminal fragment lengths and select peaks of interest, which are associated, in silico, with fragment lengths of known bacteria using Microbial Community Analysis 3 (MiCA; Shyu,2007) and Ribosomal Database Project v.9 (RDP; Cole, 2009). MiCA takes the fragment lengths and primer data and associates the likely bacterial sequence with each band in the trace. RDP uses the list generated from MICA to cluster the sequences and establish likely bacteria and abundances. Fragments

with peaks between 25 and 650 base pairs in length are used in the community composition and cluster analysis. Principle component/clustering analysis was then preformed on each sample and based on the band patterns alone from each trace to identify specific clusters. Bionumerics 6.0 software was also used to calculate the Shannon-Weiner index based on abundance data, to determine microbial diversity.

5-2-6. Short chain fatty acid analysis

Cecal contents were collect at sacrifice on day 35 from WT and IL10^{-/-} mice and snap frozen and stored at -80 °C for short chain fatty acid concentration analysis. Briefly, 0.1N HCl was added to the cecal material and allowed to shake (180x g) overnight at 25°C. The sample was then vortexed and 5mL of diluents collected and added to 1mL of meta-phosphoric acid (HPO₃, 25% w/v in distilled H₂O). The samples were mixed and frozen overnight, then thawed, vortexed, and centrifuged at 3000x g for 20min. Supernatant was then transferred into a GC vial (PerkinElmer) and sealed for analysis by gas chromatography by Dr. M.G. Ganzle (University of Alberta). Concentration of acetate, propionate, butyrate, isobutyrate, isovalerate, valerate and caproate was determined using external standards (sigma), and isocaproate was used as internal standard.

5-2-7. Statistical analysis

Statistical analysis was done using a student T-test or ANOVA to compare the results from mice on the western diet with PM to control mice on chow or mice on western diet alone. Calculated P-values <0.05 were considered significant.

5-3. Results:

5-3-1. Morphological and histological analyses reveal that IL10^{-/-} mice on the western + PM diet have attenuated disease by day 35

There was a significant decrease in the colonic weight and length of IL10^{-/-} mice on the western + PM diet compared to control mice which was accompanied by an overall reduction in the weight of the small intestine (Table 5-1). These mice also had a lower overall colonic histopathology score, which was characterized by reduced enterocyte injury, and lymphocyte and neutrophil infiltration within the colon compared to control mice (Table 5-2). These results suggest there is decreased colonic disease severity in IL10^{-/-} mice in response to a western + PM diet.

WT mice placed on the western diet also demonstrated a significant decrease in colon weight and length in response to the western + PM diet compared to the control fed mice (Table 5-1). There was a significant decrease in small intestinal weight, however, this was accompanied by significant increases in length which left no overall change in the weigh/length ratio in response to the western + PM diet compared to their control mice on the chow (Table 5-1). There was also no difference in colonic histology between control mice and western + PM treated mice (Table 5-2). I also observed a significant decrease in cecum weight in WT placed on the western +PM diet compared to their control chow counterparts (Table 5-1). This could suggest a reduction in fermentation within the colon in mice exposed to both a high fat, high sugar diet, and PM. **<u>Table 5-1</u>**: Small intestine, colon, and cecum measurements for IL10^{-/-} and WT mice on a standard mouse chow, PM chow, western diet, or western + PM diet for 35 days

mouse strain	Group	Small intestine				Cecum		
		weight (g)	length (cm)	Weight/length (%)	weight (g)	length (cm)	weight/length (%)	weight (g)
WT mice	Control chow (n=5)	0.719 ± 0.03	30.1 ± 0.9	2.18 ± 0.08	0.221 ± 0.005	8.5 ± 0.12	2.5 ± 0.09	1.25 ± 0.036
	chow + PM (n=3)	0.799 ± 0.03	37.3 ± 1.3	2.14 ± 0.02	0.251 ± 0.012	8.27 ± 0.75	3.12 ± 0.48	1.18 ± 0.023
	western (n= 6)	0.665 ± 0.04	34.2 ± 1.7	2.14 ± 0.13	0.116 ± 0.004^{a}	7 ± 0.31 ^ª	1.81 ± 0.09^{a}	1.10 ± 0.0047 ^a
	western + PM (n=6)	$0.645 \pm 0.01^{a,c}$	35.1 ± 1.4ª	2.19 ± 0.16	$0.118 \pm 0.009^{a,b}$	$6.6 \pm 0.32^{a,b}$	$1.71 \pm 0.04^{a,b}$	1.10 ± 0.0043 ^{a,b}
IL10 mice	control chow (n= 6)	0.879 ± 0.04	36.8 ± 3.1	2.47 ± 0.09	0.353 ± 0.07	7.93 ± 0.3	3.57 ± 0.62	1.17 ± 0.018
	chow + PM (n= 3)	0.824 ± 0.08	37.6 ± 0.8	2.19 ± 0.19	0.345 ± 0.11	8.3 ± 0.42	4.41 ± 1.17	1.18 ± 0.013
	western (n=6)	0.767 ± 0.07	36.5 ± 1.6	2.25 ± 0.01	0.136 ± 0.02 ^a	7.37 ± 0.52	2.19 ± 0.02^{a}	1.13 ± 0.020
	western + PM (n=6)	0.557 ± 0.15ª	35.7 ± 0.9	1.73 ± 0.38	$0.118 \pm 0.01^{a,b,c}$	$7.1 \pm 0.15^{a,b}$	$1.59 \pm 0.08^{a,b}$	1.15 ± 0.026

Values are displayed as mean \pm SEM.^a significance between control chow mice and respective treatment group of mice (p<0.05).^b significance between western + PM diet mice and PM chow mice (p<0.05).^c significance between western + PM diet mice and western diet mice (P<0.05)

Table 5-2: Colonic histology scores for IL10^{-/-} and WT mice on the Control mouse chow, Chow + PM, Western diet, or Western +PM diet for 35 days

	Group	Histology							
mouse strain		# of affected mice	Enterocyte injury (0-3 units)	Epithelia hyperplasia (0-3 units)	Lamina Propria Mononuclear Infiltrate (0-2 units)	Lamina- Propria neutrophil Infiltrate (0-2 units)	Histological score (0-10 units)		
	control chow (n=3)	1	0	0	0.33 ± 0.19	0	0.33 ± 0.19		
WT mice	chow + PM (n=3)	0	0	0	0	0	0		
wi mice	western (n= 3)	2	0	0	0.67 ± 0.38	0	0.67 ± 0.38		
	western + PM (n=3)	1	0	0	0.33 ± 0.19	0	0.33 ± 0.19		
	Control chow (n= 7)	6	0.71 ± 0.27	0	1.14 ± 0.43	0.43 ± 0.16	2.29 ± 0.86		
IL10 mice	chow + PM (n=3)	2	1.00 ± 0.58	0.33 ± 0.19	1 ± 0.58	0.67 ± 0.38	3 ± 1.73		
	western (n=6)	5	0	0.14 ± 0.14	0.71 ± 0.29	0.14 ± 0.14	1±0.38		
	western + PM (n=8)	6	0.25 ± 0.09	0.13 ± 0.004	1 ± 0.35	0.13 ± 0.04	1.50 ± 0.53		

Values are displayed as mean ± SEM

5-3-2. A western diet in combination with PM exposure results in an overall reduction in mucosal immune function

Small intestinal and colonic tissue were homogenized and analyzed for expression of various T-helper (Th) 1 and Th2 related cytokines to determine the effect a western diet in combination with PM would have on mucosal immune function.

Compared to WT mice, untreated IL10^{-/-} mice expressed significantly higher levels of the pro-inflammatory cytokines IL12, TNF α , and IFN γ , and a trending increase in IL17 and IL1 β , within the colon (Figure 5-1). There was also a significant increase in the chemokine CXCL1, a key marker of intestinal inflammation and associated with neutrophil infiltration into the tissue (Figure 5-1). These increases suggest the presence of inflammatory cell infiltrates and active Th1 and Th17 mediated inflammation within the colons of IL10^{-/-} mice at day 35.

When IL10^{-/-} mice were placed on the western + PM diet, there was a significant decrease in colonic expression of IL12, TNF α , IFN γ , and CXCL1, as well as a trending decrease in IL17, IL1 β compared to control mice (P values : 0.23 and 0.06 respectively) (Figure 5-1). This suggests decreased inflammation in the colons of IL10^{-/-} mice when placed on a western diet with PM. There was also no expression of the Th2 mediated cytokines IL4 and IL5 and an insignificant decrease in IL13 (Figure 5-1). This then suggests a decrease in overall mucosal

immune response within the colon of IL10^{-/-} mice exposed to PM while on a western diet.

These results were similar to that observed with the western diet alone. In these mice, there was a significant decrease in the colonic expression of IL12, TNF α , IFN γ , IL2, and CXCL1, as well as a trending decrease in IL4, IL5, and IL13 compared to controls (Figure 5-1). On the other hand, a significant increase in IL17 expression, with no effect on CXCL1, IL12, and TNF α was observed in PM treated mice compared to control (Figure 5-1). This would suggest that the reduced overall mucosal immune function observed in the colon of IL10^{-/-} mice in the PM + western diet treatment group is the result of the western diet alone, however, these mice also demonstrated a significant decrease in expression of IL1 β and IFN γ compared to the western diet group. This implies that a western diet in combination with PM exposure results in an overall decrease in colonic immune function.

In WT mice, there was no change in colonic cytokine expression in mice on the western diet + PM compared to control, which is similar to the results observed in the western diet alone mice (Figure 5-1). However, there was a reduced expression of IL1 β , TNF α , IL17, CXCL-1, and IL12 compared to PM treated mice (Figure 5-1). This suggests that in the WT mice, the effect of the diet on mucosal immunity is stronger than PM exposure.

Within the small intestines of IL10^{-/-} mice, there was a significant increase in IFNγ expression and a trending increase in IL17 (P value 0.16) in mice on the western + PM diet compared to control mice (Figure 5-2). There was no change in cytokine expression levels within the small intestine of WT mice on the western + PM diet compared to control (Figure 5-2). This could suggest low grade chronic inflammation within the small intestine of IL10^{-/-} mice in response to a western diet with concurrent exposure to PM. Figure 5-1a



Figure 5-1b



Figure 5-1c







Figure 5-1e









Figure 5-1g



Figure 5-1h



Figure 5-1i



Figure 5-1j





statistical significance (P<0.05) between: ^a IL10^{-/-} mice and WT mice on the control chow, ^b control chow mice and respective treatment group, ^c western + PM diet mice and western diet mice, ^d western + PM diet mice and PM chow mice

Figure 5-2a



Figure 5-2b



Figure 5-2c







Figure 5-2e









Figure 5-2g



Figure 5-2: Cytokine and chemokine expression from small intestinal tissue homogenate of WT and IL10^{-/-} mice after 35 days on the PM chow, western diet, western + PM diet, or control chow. **a**) CXCL1, **b**) IL 12, **c**) IL1 β , **d**) TNF α , **e**) IFN γ , **f**) IL17, and **g**) IL13.

Values displayed as mean ± SEM (n=3-9)

Statistical significance (P<0.05) between: ^a IL10^{-/-} mice and WT mice on the control chow, ^b control chow mice and respective treatment group, ^c western + PM diet mice and western diet mice, ^d western + PM diet mice and PM chow mice

5-3-3. Western style diet in combination with oral PM exposure uniquely alters microbial composition in IL10^{-/-} mice

I demonstrated that IL-10^{-/-} mice on the western + PM diet had attenuated disease and cytokine secretion, therefore I then wanted to determine if the microbial composition within the colon could also be altered by these environmental factors. Microbial composition was determined from fecal pellets taken prior to (day 0) and following treatments (day 35) and analysed using the non-culture method of Terminal restriction fragment length polymorphism (T-RFLP).

Consumption of the western + PM diet resulted in significant alterations within the microbial community of IL10^{-/-} mice. Specifically, I observed a significant increase in abundance of *Tenericutes* and unclassifiable bacteria, and a significant decrease in *Bacteroidetes* after 35 days of treatment (Figure 5-3). Although no change in abundance was observed with *Proteobacteria* overall, I did observe an increase in the class of *Alphaproteobacteria* in response to the western + PM diet, which didn't occur with western diet or PM treated mice respectively (Table 5-3). Principle component analysis (PCA) confirms that there were alterations in the bacterial population in IL10^{-/-} mice on the western +PM diet compared to control, western, and PM treated mice respectively (Figure 5-6).

To determine if microbial diversity was also altered in these mice, the Shannon-Weiner index was determined. There was a significant decrease in the index in IL10^{-/-} mice on the western + PM diet after 35 days compared to control mice (Figure 5-5).

Western + PM diet also altered microbiota composition in WT mice. There was a significant increase in the abundance of Verrucomicrobia, with a trending increase in *Tenericutes* and *Actinobacteria*, as well as reduced Proteiobacteria after 35 days of treatment compared to control mice (Figure 5-4). Interestingly, there was a decrease in *Sphirocheate* and unclassifiable bacterial abundance in the control mice over the 35 days, which was not observed in the mice on the western + PM diet (Figure 5-4). Within the phylum Firmicutes, there was increased Erysipelotrichi abundance after 35 days on the western + PM diet, which was not observed in the western diet mice, or PM treated mice alone (Table 5-4). Similar to what was observed in the $IL10^{-/-}$ mice, there was again an increase in Alphaproteobacteria in western + PM diet mice (Table 5-4). PCA analysis confirmed that there were alterations in the bacterial population of WT mice on the western + PM diet compared to the control chow, and PM counterparts, however there was substantial overlap with the western diet only mice (Figure 5-7). Again, there was a trending decrease in overall microbial diversity in the WT mice on the western + PM diet (Figure 5-5). This suggests a combination of a western diet with PM exposure can significantly

alter microbial composition in WT and IL10^{-/-} mice differently than each of these two factors can on their own.

Figure 5-3a



Figure 5-3b



Figure 5-3c



Figure 5-3d



Figure 5-3e



Figure 5-3f





Figure 5-3h



Figure 5-3: Microbial analysis performed on fecal samples taken prior to treatments (day 0) and following treatments (day 35) for IL10^{-/-} mice on the control chow, PM chow, western diet, and western + PM diet. Analysis was performed using T-RFLP, and bacteria phyla are displayed as % abundance. Bacteria phyla: **a)** *Firmicutes*, **b)** *Bacteroidetes*, **c)** *Tenericutes*, **d)** *Actinobacteria*, **e)** *Proteobacteria*, **f)** *Verrucomicrobia*, **g)** unclassified bacteria, and **h)** *Spirocheates.* Values displayed as mean ± SEM (n= 7-8). * Significance between the day 0 and day 35 samples (p<0.05) <u>Table 5-3:</u> Changes in microbial composition from fecal samples after 35 days on control chow, PM chow, western diet, or western + PM diet as analyzed with TRFLP in $IL10^{-/-}$ mice

		Treatment group				
Phyla	Class		Chow	Western	Western	
		Chow	+ PM	diet	+ PM	
Firmicutes	Firmicutes % of Total		62.96	63.2	58.49	
	Clostridia*	90.57	90.42	80.29	78.44	
	Erysipelotrichi*	2.88	2.2	8.24	10.94	
	Bacilli*	1.66	1.71	3.5	2.55	
Bacteroidetes	Bacteroidetes % of Total		19.54	17.84	20.83	
	Bacteroidia*	60.67	57.38	43.48	55.4	
	Sphingobacteria*	0.8	1.53	2.35	1.05	
	Flavobacteria*	2.85	2.63	8.43	3.56	
Proteobacteria	% of Total	5.65	5.3	5.37	5.2	
	Alphaproteobacteria*	16.54	8.8	10.04	21.42	
	Betaproteobacteria*	16.55	9.28	39.9	25.35	
	Deltaproteobacteria*	15.94	7.83	4.49	8.45	
	Gammaproteobacteria*	48.85	73.55	43.31	41.85	
Actinobacteria	Actinobacteria	2.66	2.19	2.38	3.06	
Spirochates	Spirochates	1.38	1.39	0.33	0.813	
Tenericutes	Mollicutes	0.53	0.99	4.61	4.07	
Verrucomicrobia	Verrucomicrobiad	0.6	1.82	0.56	1.06	
Unclassified Bacteria	Unclassified bacteria	1.53	0.69	3.33	3.3	

*represents % of phyla

_

Figure 5-4a



Figure 5-4b



Figure 5-4c



Figure 5-4d



Figure 5-4e



Figure 5-4f



Verrucomicrobia

Figure 5-4g



Figure 5-4h



Figure 5-4: Microbial analysis performed on fecal samples taken prior to treatments (day 0) and following treatments (day 35) for WT mice on the control chow, PM chow, western diet, and western + PM diet. Analysis was performed using T-RFLP, and bacteria phyla are displayed as % abundance. Bacteria phyla: **a**) *Firmicutes*, **b**) *Bacteroidetes*, **c**) *Tenericutes*, **d**) *Actinobacteria*, **e**) *Proteobacteria*, **f**) *Verrucomicrobia*, **g**) unclassified bacteria, and **h**) *Spirocheates*. Values displayed as mean ± SEM (n= 7-8) * represents significance between the day 0 and day 35 samples P<0.05

<u>Table 5-4:</u> Changes in microbial composition from fecal samples after 35 days on control chow, PM chow, western diet, or western + PM diet as analyzed with TRFLP in WT mice

		Treatment group				
Phyla	Class	Chow	Chow + PM	Western diet	Western + PM	
Firmicutes	Firmicutes % of Total		66.02	61.56	66.81	
	Clostridia*	90.42	88.51	88.05	85.38	
	Erysipelotrichi*	2.36	2.61	1.91	5.32	
	Bacilli*	2.23	2.25	5.03	1.77	
Bacteroidetes	% of Total	17.59	23.3	20.36	16.52	
	Bacteroidia*	72.3	51.5	62.1	62.68	
	Sphingobacteria*	0.45	0.95	0.93	1.16	
	Flavobacteria*	2.71	7.19	3.26	2.61	
Proteobacteria	% of Total	4.84	2.81	5.45	3.89	
	Alphaproteobacteria*	7.72	8.22	5.45	17.73	
	Betaproteobacteria*	14.66	15.73	16.74	17.34	
	Deltaproteobacteria*	5.71	31.31	17.04	9.67	
	Gammaproteobacteria*	71.06	44.53	58.31	54.4	
Actinobacteria	Actinobacteria	2.88	1.34	4.79	2.6	
Spirochates	Spirochates	1.05	1.39	0.67	0.84	
Tenericutes	Mollicutes	1.59	2.57	1.62	2.38	
Verrucomicrobia	Verrucomicrobiad	1.26	1.17	1.62	1.83	
Unclassified bacteria	Unclassified bacteria	0.99	0.83	1.03	1.31	

*represents % of phyla


Figure 5-5b





Figure 5-6



Figure 5-6: PCA plot examining changes in the microbial composition in $IL10^{-/-}$ mice after 35 days on control chow, PM +chow, western diet, or western + PM diet. Results are based on the band patterns obtained during the TRFLP analysis of stool samples. Each dot represents one mouse. **A**- Control chow, **B**- western diet **G**- $IL10^{-/-}$ on chow + PM, **C**- western + PM chow.

Figure 5-7



Figure 5-7: PCA plot examining changes in the microbial composition in WT mice after 35 days on control chow, PM +chow, western diet, or western + PM diet. Results are based on the band patterns obtained during the TRFLP analysis of stool samples. Each dot represents one mouse. **D**- Control chow, **E**- western diet **H**- IL10^{-/-} on chow + PM, **F**- western + PM chow.

5-3-4. Western + PM diet alters short chain fatty acid production in IL10^{-/-} and WT mice

Short chain fatty acid (SCFA) analysis was performed on cecal contents from both IL10^{-/-} and WT mice after 35 days of treatment. In IL10^{-/-} mice placed on the western + PM diet, there was a significant decrease in butyrate and valerate concentration compared to control mice (Figure 5-8). This was different than what was observed in mice placed only on the western diet or PM chow respectively. Mice on the western diet demonstrated a significant reduction in acetate, propanoate, butyrate and caproic acid, and PM treated mice had significant increase in the branched chain fatty acids (BCFA) isobutyrate and isovalerate, compared to control (Figure 5-8). Production of acetate, isobutyrate, and isovalerate were not altered in mice on the western + PM diet, which suggests that the combination of the two factors results in a completely different response from the bacteria, resulting in altered fermentation within the IL10^{-/-} mice.

In WT mice, there was a significant decrease in acetate, propanoate, and butyrate, along with a significant increase in isovaleric and caproic acid, and trending increase in isobutyrate concentration in mice placed on the western +PM diet (Figure 5-8). This was different then the response observed in the IL10^{-/-} mice, which suggests there is different interactions with the western + PM diet between healthy control WT mice, and colitis prone IL10^{-/-} mice.

Figure 5-8a







Figure 5-8c







Figure 5-8e







Figure 5-8g



Figure 5-8: Short chain fatty acid concentration (SCFA) from cecal contents of IL10^{-/-} and WT mice after 35 days on control chow, PM chow, western diet, or western + PM diet. SCFA: **a**) acetic acid, **b**) propanoic acid, **c**) isobutyric acid, **d**) butyric acid, **e**) isovaleric acid, **f**) valeric acid, **g**) caproic acid. Values displayed as mean ± SEM (n= 7-8)

Statistical significance (P<0.05) between: ^a IL10^{-/-} mice and WT mice on the control chow, ^b control chow mice and respective treatment group, ^c western + PM diet mice and western diet mice, ^d western + PM diet mice and PM chow mice

5-4. Discussion:

As mentioned in previous chapters, environmental risk factors are essential components in the pathogenesis of inflammatory bowel disease (IBD), and are believed to be the primary cause of increased incidence around the world. High fat, high sugar (western diet) diets and airborne particulate matter (PM) are two such factors that are associated with increased risk of disease. I have been able to demonstrate in previous chapters that dietary exposure to PM₁₀ and a western style diet, each on their own, have the ability to alter in different ways, cytokine expression of various T-helper (Th) 1 and Th2 related cytokines, and microflora composition in the IL10^{-/-} mouse. Since individuals in western nations are typically exposed to both a western style diet and PM at the same time, I wanted to examine the role of these two factors in combination on the mucosal immune system and intestinal microflora composition in the IL10^{-/-} mouse model of colitis.

In this chapter, I demonstrate that treatment of IL10^{-/-} mice with a western style diet (rich in fat and simple carbohydrates (CHO)) in combination with airborne PM, resulted in attenuated colonic inflammation, characterized by a significant reduction of pro-inflammatory cytokine expression in the large intestine and decreased histopathological scores. This suggests there is an overall reduction in colonic disease severity in the IL10^{-/-} mice in response to the western + PM diet. I was also able to demonstrate a significant alteration in microfloral composition and diversity, and short chain fatty acid (SCFA)

production in the cecum in response to the western + PM diet. Interestingly, these results differed in WT mice, and between mice treated with the western diet or PM alone.

As I have demonstrated in the previous chapter, the untreated IL10^{-/-} mice have begun to develop colitis by day 35 of the experiment, as characterized by the increasing histopathological scores, increased colonic weight, and increased expression of various pro-inflammatory cytokines and chemokines compared to control WT mice. Interestingly, when IL10^{-/-} mice were placed on the combined western + PM diet, there was a significant decrease in colonic weight and a trending decrease in the overall histology score. Specifically I observed a decreasing trend in enterocyte injury and neutrophil infiltration, and although this was not significant, it should be noted only 17% of the mice had some sort of injury. These results were not significant because control IL10^{-/-} mice were in varying stages of disease. This does suggest, however, that there is less inflammatory cell infiltrate and damage within the colons of mice on a western + PM diet. In future studies, it would be of interest to run the experiments longer so that all the $IL10^{-/-}$ mice can develop disease, and perhaps these results would become more dramatic.

These results were very similar to what was observed in IL10^{-/-} mice on the western diet alone, in which there was also a significant reduction in colonic weight with reduced epithelial damage and neutrophil infiltrate. In PM treated

mice on the other hand, there was a trending increase in the colonic histological score which was the opposite of what was observed in the western + PM treated mice. Therefore it could be that the results I observed with the western + PM diet are simply the result of the western diet alone, which could be having a stronger effect on the physiology of the mouse intestinal tract. Interestingly though, there was a significant decrease in the colonic weight of the western + PM mice compared to the western alone mice, which could suggest PM is still having some sort of effect on the health of the colon.

I was able to demonstrate that treatment of IL10^{-/-}mice with western + PM diet resulted in a significant reduction expression for the pro-inflammatory cytokines IL12, TNFα, and IFNγ, along with a trending decrease in IL1β and IL17 compared to control IL10^{-/-} mice. These are Th1 effector cell mediated cytokines that are expressed in high levels in the intestinal tissue of CD and UC patients, and typically result in ulcerations and lesions (5). The decreased expression of these cytokines in the colonic tissue can have important implications for patients suffering from CD, such that if this western diet, in combination with PM was able to similarly reduce colonic inflammation, then these patients could have decreased intestinal injury and perhaps disease severity. There was also a significant decrease in CXCL1 chemokine expression in the colon of IL10^{-/-}mice on the western + PM diet compared to control mice. CXCL1 is a chemoattractant for neutrophils, therefore reduced expression suggests less neutrophils are being recruited to the colonic tissue, which is consistent with the histological data.

There was also a lack of IL2, which is a Th1 mediated cytokine needed for T cell activation and proliferation, being expressed in the colon of these mice. Therefore this suggests there is an overall lack of inflammation within the colon of IL10^{-/-}mice on the western + PM diet.

In IL10^{-/-}mice placed on the western + PM diet, there was a decrease in the expression the Th2 cell mediated cytokines IL4, IL5, and IL13, which are needed a humoral type immune response. This then suggests that the western + PM diet not only reduced the pro-inflammatory response, but instead had overall immunosuppressive effects within the colon.

Although there appears to be immune suppression in the colon of IL10^{-/-} mice on the western + PM diet, in the small intestine, the significant increase in IFNγ expression and trending increase in IL17, suggests low grade chronic inflammation within this tissue. These are both pro-inflammatory cytokines that have been known to be involved in several chronic inflammatory diseases, including IBD (6-9). Increased expression of IL17 suggests an increase in Th17 cells in the tissue, and IFNγ, which is involved in the maintenance of inflammation (10,11), suggests there is chronic Th1 inflammation in the small intestine in response to the western + PM diet in IL10^{-/-} mice. These results were not observed in the small intestine of WT mice on the western + PM diet, which suggests, these two factors in combination with each other only have the ability

to exacerbate small intestinal inflammation and possibly worsen disease severity in genetically predisposed individuals.

The cytokine results are similar to what was observed in the IL10^{-/-} mice on the western diet alone. Specifically there was significant colonic reduction in CXCL1, IL12, TNF α , IFN γ , and IL2 expression, with trending decreases in IL1 β , IL17, IL4, IL5, and IL13 compared to control mice. This suggests, similar with the western + PM diet mice, an overall reduction in mucosal immune function in the colon of IL10^{-/-} mice on a western diet. The colonic cytokine profile in IL10^{-/-} mice exposed to PM however, differed, in these mice there was no significant decrease in the above cytokines and instead expressed significantly higher IL17 in the colon compared to control mice. There was also a significant decrease in the expression of IL1 β , TNF α , IFN γ , and IL17 in IL10^{-/-} mice on the western + PM diet compared to those on PM alone. This suggests the effects on mucosal immune function appear to be the more of a result of interaction of the western diet with the host then the host with PM.

I observed significant changes in the microbial diversity and composition in IL10^{-/-} mice on the western + PM diet compared to control mice. This is not surprising since intestinal bacteria rely heavily on dietary nutrients for their survival, and the diet between the control mice and the western + PM mice was altered dramatically, thus changing they type of nutrients the bacteria were exposed to. In particular, altering the amount of fat and CHO within a diet will

result in compositional changes in intestinal bacteria (12,13). It is possible, that by increasing the amount of fat and digestible CHO in the diet, this has decreased the amount of food available for the bacteria, which could have resulted in decreased overall bacterial abundance within the colon. Although I did not measure for total bacteria, I did observe a decrease in diversity of bacteria, which could be indicative of decreased abundance as well. Decreased bacteria in the colon could in part be responsible for the lack of inflammation in this tissue within the IL10^{-/-}mice, since it has been shown that presence of bacteria are important for initiating inflammation in this mouse model of colitis (14). In future studies it would be of interest to examine total bacterial numbers and see if they were affected by this change in diet.

Interestingly, there was also a difference in the bacterial composition of western + PM diet mice compared to western diet or PM mice alone in the IL10^{-/-} mice. Any changes in abundance observed in this group of mice, were very dissimilar to changes observed in PM mice at the end of the 35 days. There was a closer resemblance to the bacterial profile observed in the western diet alone mice, however, principle component analysis (PCA) performed on the samples demonstrated that there was changes in the bacterial composition of western + PM mice that differed from the changes observed in control, PM, or western diet mice respectively, as these bacteria easily separated out from the other groups. TRFLP also demonstrated this difference, for example there was an increase in the abundance of *Alphoproteobacteria* in the western + PM mice compared to

control mice. While in PM and western diet alone mice each demonstrated a decrease in abundance of this class of bacteria compared to control. Therefore it appears as though presence of both environmental factors in combination has a completely different effect on the enteric microflora then they do alone.

Lastly, it's important to mention that WT and $IL10^{-/-}$ mice on the western + PM diet had a significant reduction in butyrate production compared to their respective controls. This is not that surprising, since short chain fatty acid (SCFA) are the fermentation products of undigested CHO, particularly resistant starches and dietary fibre (15), and the western + PM diet has very little fibre and complex CHO compared to the standard mouse chow. SCFA production is dependent on the type and amount of bacteria in the colon, the composition of the diet, and transit time through the GI tract (15). This could then suggest that the decreased production of butyrate and other SCFA's could be the result of the altered microbial composition, deceased bacterial numbers in the cecum and colon, or caused by a lack of fermentable nutrients in the diet. I hypothesize, however, that it is a combination of all of these factors that results in the reduced SCFA production. Interestingly there was a decrease in cecum size observed in the mice on the western + PM diet, which could confirm a decrease in bacteria fermentation in these mice. Because of the various health benefits associated with butyrate production (16,17), the decrease in butyrate concentration in mice on the western + PM diet could suggest, that although

there is no inflammation within the colonic tissue in these mice, the colonic epithelial cells themselves might be in an unhealthy state.

Again, differences were observed in the SCFA profile between mice on the western + PM diet and those on western diet or PM alone. This is mostly likely due to the differences in the bacterial composition associated with each treatment group, which suggests that the combination of these two environmental factors has the ability to induce a completely new response in the mice.

Environmental factors such as diet and airborne pollutants have recently been suggested to play a role in the development of IBD, however exactly how they are involved in disease development has yet to be determined. I have previously been able to demonstrate that PM and western diet, each, on their own, have the ability to differentially modulate intestinal immune function and microbial composition. It was believed that the two factors in combination with each other would result in a combined effect and increased overall intestinal inflammation. However, when mice were placed on the western + PM diet, similar as to what was observed with the western diet alone mice, there was colonic immunosuppression and increased small intestinal inflammation. This suggests the presence of the western diet has a stronger effect on mucosal immune function than the particulates. Interestingly, microbial analysis revealed completely different changes in bacterial composition in mice exposed to the

two factors in combination. This suggests that the interaction between the particles and the high fat diet alters the way the bacteria would respond to each of these factors alone. Future studies will therefore need to be done to examine how this interaction is altering microbial function. These results demonstrate that these two environmental factors have a part in altering intestinal immune function and microbial composition, however what role those changes play in the pathogenesis remains unknown.

References:

- 1. Danese S, Sans M, Fiocchi C. Inflammatory bowel disease: the role of environmental factors. *Autoimmun Rev.* 2004;**3**:394-400.
- 2. Montgomery SM, Morris DL, Thompson NP, et al. Prevalence of inflammatory bowel disease in British 26 year olds: national longitudinal birth cohort. *BMJ*. 1998;**316**:1058–1059.
- Vincent R, Bjarnason SG, Adamson IY, Hedgecock C, Kumarathasan P, Guénette J, Potvin M, Goegan P, Bouthillier L. Acute pulmonary toxicity of urban particulate matter and ozone. *Am J Pathol.* 1997 Dec;151:1563-1570.
- Vincent R, Goegan P, Johnson G, et al. Regulation of Promoter-CAT Stress Genes in HepG2 Cells by Suspensions of Particles from Ambient Air. Fundamental and Applied Toxicology. 1997;39:18–32.
- 5. Radford-Smith G, Jewell DP. Cytokines and inflammatory bowel disease. *Baillieres Clin Gastroenterol.* 1996;**10**:151-164.
- 6. Chabaud M, Lubberts E, Joosten L, *et al*. IL-17 derived from juxta-articular bone and synovium contributes to joint degradation in rheumatoid arthritis. *Arthritis Res.* 2001;**3**:168–177.
- 7. Matusevicius D, Kivisäkk P, He B, *et al.* Interleukin-17 mRNA expression in blood and CSF mononuclear cells is augmented in multiple sclerosis. *Mult Scler.* 1999;**5**:101–104.
- 8. Kurasawa K, Hirose K, Sano H, *et al*. Increased interleukin-17 production in patients with systemic sclerosis. *Arthritis Rheum*. 2000;**43**:2455–2463.
- 9. Wong CK, Ho CY, Li EK, *et al*. Elevation of proinflammatory cytokine (IL-18, IL-17, IL-12) and Th2 cytokine (IL-4) concentrations in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. *Lupus*. 2000;**9**:589–93.
- 10. Nakanishi K, Yoshimoto T, Tsutsui H, et al. Interleukin-18 is a unique cytokine that stimulates both Th1 and Th2 responses depending on its cytokine milieu. *Cytokine Growth Factor Rev.* 2001;**12**:53–72.
- 11. Trinchieri G. Interleukin-12 and the regulation of innate resistance and adaptive immunity Nat Rev Immunol. 2003;**3**:133–146.
- Jumpertz R, Le DS, Turnbaugh PJ, et al. Energy-balance studies reveal associations between gut microbes, caloric load, and nutrient absorption in humans. *Am J Clin Nutr.* 2011;**94**:58–65.
- Greenblum S, Turnbaugh PJ, Borenstein E. Metagenomic systems biology of the human gut microbiome reveals topological shifts associated with obesity and inflammatory bowel disease. *Proc Natl Acad Sci.* 2012;**109**:594–599.
- 14. Sellon RK, Tonkonogy SL, Schultz M, et al. Resident enteric bacteria are necessary for development of spontaneous colitis and immune system

activation in interleukin-10-deficient mice. *Infect Immun.* 1998;**66**:5224–5231.

- 15. Louis P, Flint HJ. Diversity, metabolism and microbial ecology of butyrateproducing bacteria from the human large intestine. *FEMS Microbiol Lett.* 2009;**294**:1-8.
- 16. Fiocchi C. Inflammatory bowel disease: etiology and pathogenesis. *Gastroenterologia*. 1998;**115**:182–205.
- 17. Nancey S, Bienvenu J, Coffin B. Butyrate strongly inhibits in vitro stimulated release of cytokines in blood. *Dig Dis Sci.* 2002;**47**:921–928.

Chapter 6. Conclusions and Discussion

6-1. Overview:

Inflammatory bowel disease (IBD) is a group of chronic gastrointestinal (GI) disorders with increasing incidence worldwide (1-3). Although the exact pathogenesis of IBD remains unknown, there is evidence to suggest that it is the result of a combination of an inappropriate immune response to enteric flora, genetic predisposition and environmental factors (4-7).

Diet is an environmental factor that has been suggested to play a role in IBD pathogenesis. Dietary antigens directly interact with intestinal epithelium and mucosal immune system, alter microbial composition, lead to insulin resistance and impair barrier function (8-11). Therefore, in a genetically predisposed individual, certain diets may act to initiate or exacerbate intestinal inflammation leading to the development of IBD. Increased fat intake and specific fatty acids may contribute to IBD through a direct effect of fatty acids on the intestinal inflammatory response (2). Previous studies have shown an association between high sugar and starch consumption with the development of insulin resistance and chronic inflammation (12,13). This suggests that there is specific dietary factors have the ability to alter immune function which could increase susceptibility to IBD.

Microbes are required for the development, health and function of the gastrointestinal tract including the mucosal immune system. There is significant

epidemiological and experimental evidence to suggest that because of this close association with the mucosal immune system, enteric bacteria and their products are key environmental factors in intestinal dysregulation and initiation of GI inflammation (14-17). Although the exact role bacteria play in the pathogenesis of IBD is unknown, it is hypothesized that IBD is due to a persistent intestinal infection with an unidentified organism, an alteration in bacterial composition, a defective mucosal barrier and/or a dysfunctional host immune response to bacteria.

Particulate matter (PM) is a component of air pollution that has been implicated in an increasing number of health conditions and, like enteric flora, may be involved in the pathogenesis of IBD. Sources of PM include vehicle exhaust, road dust, forest fires, and industrial emissions (18) and it is composed of a mixture of metals and polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons. PM has been shown to activate inflammation associated transcription factors NFkB and AP-1 (19,20) and has been associated with the development of gastroenteritis in children, appendicitis, colorectal cancer and Crohn's disease in individuals that are exposed to traffic related pollutants (21-28). However, the exact biological mechanism by which PM mediates intestinal disease is still poorly understood. It is thought that PM may act in a similar way as in the respiratory tract by causing oxidative stress and alter mucosal barrier function thus allowing for the translocation of particles and enteric bacteria from the lumen triggering a cycle of inflammation in a genetically susceptible individual (29).

Based on these principles there are four main goals that comprise this thesis: first, to examine the acute effects of oral exposure to particulate matter (PM10) on mucosal and systemic immune function and intestinal permeability in WT mice, second, to examine the effect of long term exposure of PM on the mucosal immune response and microbial composition in both WT and IL10 deficient mice, third, to examine the effect of a diet rich in fat and refined sugars (western diet) on the mucosal immune system and intestinal microbiota of the IL10 deficient mouse and, finally, to determine the effect of a combination of western diet and PM on the mucosal immune system and intestinal microbial composition in the guts of WT and IL10 deficient mice. I hypothesized that oral exposure to PM and a western style diet will increase intestinal inflammation and severity of disease in WT and IL10 knockout mice.

6-2. Conclusions:

In these studies I was able to demonstrate, at the level of transcription and protein translation, the ability of orally ingested PM to initiate an acute intestinal inflammatory response in WT 129SvEv mice. There was an increase in tissue secretion for various Th1 and Th2 cytokines, up-regulation of adhesion molecules—along with their complementary ligands—on inflammatory cells and recruitment of various leukocytes in the small and large intestines. In addition to this, PM increased gut permeability and altered systemic immune function. These findings provide a mechanism whereby airborne particulate matter may

play a role in triggering or exacerbating gastrointestinal inflammatory disease.

Because the long term effects of PM exposure are not well understood, I next examined the effect of long term (35 day) PM exposure on the mucosal immune response and microbial composition in both WT and the IL10 knockout (IL10^{-/-}) mouse model of colitis. I demonstrated that long term PM has the ability to alter the expression of various cytokines associated with Th1 and Th2 helper cells and can modulate the microbial composition in both WT and IL10 deficient mice. Although such modulation was not entirely consistent with the short term exposure of PM on WT mice, I still demonstrate a clear ability of PM to elicit/exacerbate inflammation in the mucosa of WT and genetically predisposed (IL10^{-/-}) mice as well as alter the microbial composition in both.

Since the pathogenesis of IBD is strongly associated with diet, I next examined the effect of a western diet on the mucosal immune system and enteric flora in the IL10^{-/-}mouse model of colitis. I found that the western diet significantly altered the intestinal microflora composition and diversity as well as decreased short chain fatty acid production in the cecum. However, contrary to what I hypothesized, this type of diet fed to IL10^{-/-} mice, resulted in an attenuation of colonic inflammation and reduction of pro-inflammatory cytokine expression. However, another unexpected finding was the observation that IL10^{-/-} mice on the western diet appeared to develop inflammation in the upper small intestine. These findings may be the result of studying the combined effect of

multiple macronutrient variables at a single time therefore future studies would need to be done to address the response to changes in individual nutrient components alone. Furthermore, it may be possible that certain elements of this western diet, (such as oleic acid or decreased linoleic acid and fibre) may be able to attenuate inflammation, or the changes in enteric flora in response to such a diet may have been protective effect in the colon, while shifting the disease into the small intestine. Another possibility is that the western diet altered bile salt composition, which together with changes in microflora caused inflammatory responses in the upper small intestine where bile salt concentrations are the highest.

Lastly, I examined the role of the western diet in combination with PM exposure, since both factors are typically associated with westernized nations. Similar to results from the western diet study, IL10^{-/-} mice given a western + PM diet demonstrated an overall reduction in colonic inflammation and disease severity, as determined by the decreased expression of pro-inflammatory cells and histopathological score in the large intestine. These mice also demonstrated significant alterations in microbial composition and function while on the western + PM diet. Interestingly, these were separate changes than those observed in mice on the western diet or PM chow alone, suggesting the combination of these two factors together, alters their characteristics in some way, that they can differentially affect enteric microbes.

Overall I have been able to demonstrate that PM and a western style diet have the ability to alter intestinal immune function and microbial composition, which if occurred in a genetically predisposed individual, could exacerbate underlying conditions, resulting in uncontrolled intestinal inflammation and possibly act as a trigger in IBD.

6-3. Limitations:

6-3-1. IL10^{-/-} mice

Animal models are essential tools used to study the pathogenesis of various human diseases, especially when human testing is limited or believed to be unethical. In this study I used the IL10 gene deficient (IL10^{-/-}) mouse as a surrogate for human IBD, specifically for Crohn's disease (CD) as this is an animal model that closely mimics human disease. IL10 is a regulatory cytokine that characteristically downregulates Th1 cytokines, MHC class II molecules, NFkB expression and other cell surface antigens involved in adaptive immunity. Because of this, IL10^{-/-} mice are unable to regulate immune responses, leading to a tendency toward excessive inflammation that is characteristic of CD. Despite being an excellent model, there are limitations to its use as a substitute for human disease. First, the gut microbes that inhabit mice are different from those found in humans. Thus, the changes that I saw in gut microbes in mice may not occur in humans. There are also some discrepancies between the adaptive immune system of mice and humans, and while the lack of IL 10 in mice yields a

mouse form of CD, the pathogenesis of human CD is much more complex and likely involves the dysregulation of many different factors. Similarly, IL10^{-/-} mice do not show the exact same symptomatology as CD patients. Therefore the results obtained in these chapters might not necessarily be transferable CD in humans.

6-3-2. Particulate matter

Particulate matter is the component of air pollution that has been implicated in the development of mucosal inflammation in both respiratory and gastrointestinal mucosa. Despite this implication, it is unclear what the optimal concentration for PM is in *in-vivo* studies (30). In this study, the mice received approximately 360ug of PM/day (through consumption in food or direct oral gavage). It has been reported that ambient PM concentrations within large American cities averages around 80ug/m^3 (31), however concentrations continuously peak well above 1000 ug/m^3 (33). In addition, particle composition is highly variable and can change according to climate conditions and may even vary within the same day (31). With such a wide range in composition, exposure concentrations, and the fact that it is still unknown as to how much of the inhaled particulates localize to the GI tract, makes it hard to determine an optimal concentration for exposure for the mice. However, given that similar studies have used around 200 ug of PM/day, it is possible the concentration used in this study is an overestimation of the concentrations individuals are exposed

to on a daily basis. This concentration was chosen, however, to make sure the entire GI tract would be exposed to the particle and to determine if that exposure could initiate an intestinal response. Further studies will need to be done to determine if PM induces similar effects on GI function and microbial composition at lower exposure levels or by intermittent exposure.

6-4. Future directions

There are many questions that remain unresolved regarding the pathogenesis of IBD. The protective anti-inflammatory effect of a western diet observed in the colons of IL10^{-/-} mice was an unexpected result. This could possibly be due to the fact that in our western diet there were anti-inflammatory elements, such as linoleic acid, that could have contributed to such a result. Future studies should address the ability of individual macromolecules (protein, fat and sugar) and other western diet components in causing an anti- or proinflammatory response in IL10^{-/-}mice. Furthermore, the combination of western diet with particulate matter still resulted in a decrease in inflammatory components of the diet "overpower" the pro-inflammatory effects of PM. Because of these unexpected results, it will be interesting to see how changes in individual dietary components will affect the intestinal immune function. Future studies will also need to be done to examine the long term effects of the western

diet to determine if long term exposure really does prevent the onset of disease in the $IL10^{-/-}$ mice.

References:

- Chapman-Kiddell CA, Davies PS, Gillen L, et al. Role of diet in the development of inflammatory bowel disease. *Inflamm Bowel Dis.* 2010;16:137-151.
- Gentschew L, Ferguson LR. Role of nutrition and microbiota in susceptibility to inflammatory bowel diseases. *Mol Nutr Food Res.* 2012;56:524-35.
- 3. Neuman MG. Immune dysfunction in inflammatory bowel disease. *Transl Res.* 2007;**149**:173-86.
- Triggs CM, Munday K, Hu R, et al. Dietary factors in chronic inflammation: food tolerances and intolerances of a New Zealand Caucasian Crohn's disease population. *Mutat Res.* 2010;690:123–138.
- 5. Ferguson LR. Nutrigenomics and inflammatory bowel diseases. *Expert Rev Clin Immunol.* 2010;**6**:573–583.
- Fiocchi C. Inflammatory bowel disease: etiology and pathogenesis. *Gastroenterology.* 1998;115:182 – 205.
- Karlinger K, Gyorke T, Mako E, et al. The epidemiology and the pathogenesis of inflammatory bowel disease. *Eur J Radiol.* 2000;**35**:154-67.
- 8. Amre DK, D'Souza S, Morgan K, et al. Imbalances in dietary consumption of fatty acids, vegetables, and fruits are associated with risk for Crohn's disease in children. *Am J Gastroenterol.* 2007;**102**:2016–2025.
- 9. D'Souza S, Levy E, Mack D, et al. Dietary patterns and risk for Crohn's disease in children. *Inflamm Bowel Dis.* 2008;**14**:367–373.
- Goodman AL, Gordon JI. Our unindicted coconspirators: human metabolism from a microbial perspective. *Cell Metab.* 2010;**12**:111–116.
- 11. Turnbaugh PJ, Ridaura VK, Faith JJ, Rey FE, et al. The effect of diet on the human gut microbiome: ametagenomic analysis in humanized gnotobiotic mice. *Sci Transl Med.* 2009;**1**:6-14.
- Maconi G, Ardizzone S, Cucino C, et al. Preillness changes in dietary habits and diet as a risk factor for inflammatory bowel disease: a case-control study. *World J Gastroenterol.* 2010;**16**;4297–4304.
- Bernstein CN, Rawsthorne P, Cheang M, et al. A population-based case control study of potential risk factors for IBD. *Am J Gastroenterol.* 2006;**101**:993–1002.
- 14. Sartor RB. Microbial factors in the pathogenesis of Crohn's disease, ulcerative colitis, and experimental intestinal inflammation. In Kirsner JB

(ed): Inflammatory Bowel Disease, ed 5. Philadelphia, WB Saunders, 2000;153–178.

- Haller D. Nutrigenomics and IBD: the intestinal microbiota at the crossroad between inflammation and metabolism. *J Clin Gastroenterol.* 2010;44:S6–S9.
- 16. Baker PI, Love DR, Ferguson LR. Role of gut microbiota in Crohn's disease. *Expert Rev.* 2009;**3**:535–546.
- 17. Garrett WS, Gordon JI, Glimcher LH. Homeostasis and inflammation in the intestine. *Cell.* 2010;**140**:859–870.
- HEI Perspectives. Cambridge: Health Effects Institute. c2001 [accessed June 1,2012]. Available from: http://pubs.healtheffects.org/getfile.php?u=24.
- 19. Ikeda M, Watarai K, Suzuki M, et al. Mechanism of pathophysiological effects of diesel exhaust particles on endothelial cells. *Environ Toxicol Pharmacol.* 1998;**6**:117–123.
- Sun Y, Taguchi K, Sumi D, et al. Inhibition of endothelial nitric oxide synthase activity and suppression of endothelium-dependent vasorelaxation by 1,2-naphthoquinone, a component of diesel exhaust particles. *Arch Toxicol.* 2006;**80**:280–285.
- 21. Kaplan GG, Hubbard J, Korzenik J, et al. The inflammatory bowel diseases and ambient air pollution: a novel association. *Am J Gastroenterol.* 2010;**105**:2412–2419.
- 22. Ananthakrishnan AN, McGinley EL, G BD, et al. Air pollution and hospitalizations for inflammatory bowel disease: An ecologic analysis. *Gastroenterology*. 2010;**138**:S17–S18.
- 23. Kaplan GG, Dixon E, Panaccione R, et al. Effect of ambient air pollution on the incidence of appendicitis. *CMAJ.* 2009;**181**:591-597.
- Orazzo F, Nespoli L, Ito K, et al. Air pollution, aeroallergens, and emergency room visits for acute respiratory diseases and gastroenteric disorders among young children in six Italian cities. *Environ Health Perspect.* 2009;**117**:1780–1785.
- 25. Guberan E, Usel M, Raymond L, et al. Increased risk for lung cancer and for cancer of the gastrointestinal tract among Geneva professional drivers. *Br J Ind Med.* 1992;**49**:337–344.
- Gerhardsson de Verdier M, Plato N, Steineck G, et al. Occupational exposures and cancer of the colon and rectum. *Am J Ind Med.* 1992;**22**:291–303.
- 27. Andersen A, Barlow L, Engeland A, et al. Work-related cancer in the Nordic countries. *Scand J Work Environ Health*. 1999;**25**(Suppl2):1–116.

- 28. Goldberg MS, Parent ME, Siemiatycki J, et al. A case-control study of the relationship between the risk of colon cancer in men and exposures to occupational agents. *Am J Ind Med.* 2001;**39**:531–546.
- 29. Mutlu EA, Engen PA, Soberanes S, et al. Particulate matter air pollution causes oxidant-mediated increase in gut permeability in mice. *Part Fibre Toxicol.* 2011;**8**:19.
- 30. Miyata R, van Eeden SF. The innate and adaptive immune response induced by alveolar macrophages exposed to ambient particulate matter. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol. 2011;257:209-26.
- Polichetti G, Cocco S, Spinali A, et al. Effects of particulate matter (PM(10), PM(2.5) and PM(1)) on the cardiovascular system. 2009.261(1-2):1-8.
- 32. Mage D, Ozolins G, Peterson P, et al. Urban air pollution in megacities of the world. 1996;30:681-686.

Appendix 1

Section 1-A: PM ₁₀	(EHC-93)	composition
-------------------------------	----------	-------------

DA11		
PAH composition	μg of PAH/g particle	
Acenaphtene	0.2	
Anthracene	0.54	
Benzo[a]anthracene	1.1	
Benzo[b]fluoranthene	2.78	
Benzo[ghi]perylene	1.52	
Benzo[a]pyrene	0.95	
Benzo[e]pyrene	1.09	
Chrysene	1.66	
Indeno[1,2,3cd)pyrene	1.19	
Fluoranthere	2.47	
Phenanthrene	1.83	
Perylene	0.28	
Pyrene	2.11	
Ion composition	µg of ions/g particle	
Sulfate ion	45 x 103	
Metal composition	μg of metals/g particle (% solubility in water)	
Aluminum	10 x 103 (2%)	
Chromium	42 (3%)	
Copper	845 (17%)	
Iron	15 x 103 (1%)	
Lead	7 x 103 (4%)	
Magnesium	7 x 103 (14%)	
Nickel	67 (7%)	
Vanadium	90 (0%)	
Zinc	10 x 103 (46%)	

Table A-1: PAH, Ion, and Metal composition of EHC-93

Table adapted from Vincent (1) and Vincent (2).Data is expressed in ug/g of particulate material.

<u>Section 1-B</u>: Mouse Th1/Th2 immune Panel- Taqman Low density Array

Information from Gene Cards - http://www-bimas.cit.nih.gov/cgi-bin/cards/

Cytokines

 $IL1\alpha$ – Cytokine. Member of the interleukin 1 cytokine family. Involved in various immune responses, inflammatory processes and hematopoiesis. Produced by monocytes and macrophages. Stimulates thymocyte proliferation by inducing IL-2 release, B-cell maturation and proliferation, and fibroblast growth factor activity. Involved in the inflammatory response and is an endogenous pyrogen. Can stimulate the release of prostaglandin and collagenase.

 $IL1\beta$ - Cytokine. Produced by activated macrophages. Stimulates thymocyte proliferation by inducing IL-2 release, B-cell maturation and proliferation, and fibroblast growth factor activity. Involved in the inflammatory response and is an endogenous pyrogen. Can stimulate the release of prostaglandin and collagenase.

IL2 – Cytokine. Important for the proliferation of T and B lymphocytes. Produced by T-cells in response to antigenic or mitogenic stimulation. Required for T-cell proliferation and other activities crucial to regulation of the immune response. Stimulates B-cells, monocytes, lymphokine-activated killer cells, natural killer cells, and glioma cells.

IL4 – Cytokine. Pleiotropic cytokine produced by activated T cells. B-cell and activator (as well as other cell types. Co-stimulator of DNA-synthesis and induces the expression of class II MHC molecules on resting B-cells. Enhances both secretion and cell surface expression of IgE and IgG1. Regulates the expression of the low affinity Fc receptor for IgE (CD23) on both lymphocytes and monocytes.

IL5 – Cytokine. Acts as a growth and differentiation factor for both B cells and eosinophils. Main regulator of eosinopoiesis, eosinophil maturation and activation. Elevated production of this cytokine is reported to be related to asthma or hypereosinophilic syndromes. Induces terminal differentiation of latedeveloping B-cells to immunoglobulin secreting cells. **IL6** – Cytokine. Involved in the final differentiation of B-cells into Igsecreting cells. Induces myeloma and plasmacytoma growth and nerve cells differentiation. Is an acute phase reactant and induces other acute phase reactants.

IL10 – Cytokine. Produced primarily by monocytes and by lymphocytes. Down-regulates the expression of Th1 cytokines, MHC class II Ags, and costimulatory molecules on macrophages. Enhances B cell survival, proliferation, and antibody production. Can block NF-kappa B activity. Regulates JAK-STAT signaling pathway.

IL12α – Cytokine. Acts as a growth factor for activated T and NK cells. enhance the lytic activity of NK/lymphokine-activated Killer cells, and stimulate the production of IFN-gamma by resting PBMC.

 $IL12\beta$ – Cytokine. Associates with IL23A to form IL-23. Functions in innate and adaptive immunity. IL-23 may constitute with IL-17 an acute response to infection in peripheral tissues. Activates the Jak-Stat signalling cascade. Stimulates memory rather than naïve T-cells and promotes production of proinflammatory cytokines. Induces autoimmune inflammation.

IL13 – Cytokine. Produced primarily by activated Th2 cells. Involved in several stages of B-cell maturation and differentiation. Up-regulates CD23 and MHC class II expression, and promotes IgE isotype switching of B cells. Down-regulates macrophage activity, thereby inhibits the production of pro-inflammatory cytokines and chemokines.

IL15 – Cytokine. Regulates T and natural killer cell activation and proliferation. This cytokine and interleukin 2 share many biological activities. The number of CD8+ memory cells is shown to be controlled by a balance between this cytokine and IL2. Induces the activation of JAK kinases, as well as the phosphorylation and activation of transcription activators STAT3, STAT5, and STAT6.

IL17 – Cytokine. Pro-inflammatory cytokine produced by activated T cells. Regulates the activities of NF-kappaB and mitogen-activated protein kinases. Stimulates the expression of IL6 and cyclooxygenase-2 (PTGS2/COX-2). Enhances the production of nitric oxide (NO). **IFNy** – Cytokine. Member of the type II interferon family. Soluble cytokine with antiviral immunoregulatory and anti-tumor properties. Potent activator of macrophages.

 $TNF\alpha$ – Cytokine. Secreted by macrophages and can induce cell death of certain tumor cell lines. Potent pyrogen causing fever by direct action or by stimulation of interleukin-1 secretion. Implicated in induction of cachexia, under certain conditions it can stimulate cell proliferation and induce cell differentiation.

Chemokine

CXCL10 – Chemokine. Stimulation of monocytes, natural killer and T-cell migration, and modulation of adhesion molecule expression. Chemotactic for monocytes and T-lymphocytes.

CXCL11 – Chemokine. Chemotactic for interleukin-activated T-cells but not unstimulated T-cells, neutrophils or monocytes. Induces calcium release in activated T-cells. May play an important role in CNS diseases which involve T-cell recruitment. May play a role in skin immune responses.

CCL2 – Chemokine. Chemotactic factor that attracts monocytes and basophils but not neutrophils or eosinophils. Augments monocyte anti-tumor activity. Implicated in the pathogenesis of diseases characterized by monocytic infiltrates, like psoriasis, rheumatoid arthritis or atherosclerosis.

CCL3 – Chemokine. Involved in the acute inflammatory state in the recruitment and activation of polymorphonuclear leukocytes. Inflammatory and chemokinetic properties.

CCL5 – Chemokine. Secreted proteins involved in immunoregulatory and inflammatory processes. Chemoattractant for blood monocytes, memory T-helper cells and eosinophils. Causes the release of histamine from basophils and activates eosinophils.

CCL19 – Chemokine. May play a role in inflammatory and immunological responses and normal lymphocyte recirculation and homing. May be important in trafficking of T-cells in thymus, and T-cell and B-cell migration to secondary lymphoid organs.

Chemokine receptor

CCR7 – Chemokine receptor. Receptor for the MIP-3-beta chemokine. Member of the G protein-coupled receptor family. Expressed in various lymphoid tissues and activates B and T lymphocytes. Controls the migration of memory T cells to inflamed tissues, as well as stimulates dendritic cell maturation.

CXCR3 – Chemokine receptor. Receptor for CXCL9, CXCL10 and CXCL11 and mediates the proliferation of human mesangial cells (HMC). Isoform 2 is a receptor for CXCL4 and also mediates the inhibitory activities of CXCL9, CXCL10 and CXCL11 on the growth of human microvascular endothelial cells (HMVEC). Isoform 2 may play a role in angiogenesis. Isoform 3 mediates activity of CXCL11.

Cell adhesion molecules

Sele – Adhesion molecule. Cell-surface glycoprotein having a role in immunoadhesion. Mediates in the adhesion of blood neutrophils in cytokineactivated endothelium through interaction with PSGL1/SELPLG. May have a role in capillary morphogenesis. Is thought to be responsible for the accumulation of blood leukocytes at sites of inflammation by mediating the adhesion of cells to the vascular lining.

Fn1 – Adhesion molecule. Fibronectins bind cell surfaces and various compounds including collagen, fibrin, heparin, DNA, and actin. Fibronectins are involved in cell adhesion, cell motility, opsonization, wound healing, and maintenance of cell shape. Interaction with TNR mediates inhibition of cell adhesion and neurite outgrowth

Vcam1 – Adhesion molecule. Important in cell-cell recognition. Appears to function in leukocyte-endothelial cell adhesion. Interacts with the beta-1 integrin VLA4 on leukocytes, and mediates both adhesion and signal transduction. The VCAM1/VLA4 interaction may play a pathophysiologic role both in immune responses and in leukocyte emigration to sites of inflammation.

Co-stimulatory molecules

CD40 - Essential in mediating a broad variety of immune and inflammatory responses including T cell-dependent immunoglobulin class switching, memory B cell development, and germinal center formation.
CD40lg - Expressed on the surface of T cells. It regulates B cell function by engaging CD40 on the B cell surface. A defect in this gene results in an inability to undergo immunoglobulin class switch and is associated with hyper-IgM syndrome.

CD80 - B-lymphocyte activation antigen B7-1 (formerly referred to as B7) provides regulatory signals for T lymphocytes as a consequence of binding to the CD28.

CD86 - Receptor involved in the costimulatory signal essential for Tlymphocyte proliferation and interleukin-2 production, by binding CD28 or CTLA-4. May play a critical role in the early events of T-cell activation and costimulation of naive T-cells, such as deciding between immunity and anergy that is made by T-cells within 24 hours after activation.

Icos - Enhances all basic T-cell responses to a foreign antigen, namely proliferation, secretion of lymphokines, up-regulation of molecules that mediate cell-cell interaction, and effective help for antibody secretion by B-cells. Essential both for efficient interaction between T and B-cells and for normal antibody responses to T-cell dependent antigens.

Cell markers

CD3 - The protein encoded by this gene is part of the T-cell receptor/CD3 complex (TCR/CD3 complex) and is involved in T-cell development and signal transduction.

CD4 - Accessory protein for MHC class-II antigen/T-cell receptor interaction. May regulate T-cell activation. Induces the aggregation of lipid rafts.

CD8 - Found on most cytotoxic T lymphocytes that mediates efficient cellcell interactions within the immune system. The CD8 antigen acts as a corepressor with the T-cell receptor on the T lymphocyte to recognize antigens displayed by an antigen presenting cell (APC) in the context of class I MHC molecules.

CD19 - Assembles with the antigen receptor of B lymphocytes in order to decrease the threshold for antigen receptor-dependent stimulation

Antigen presentation

B2M - Beta-2-microglobulin is a serum protein found in association with the major histocompatibility complex (MHC) class I heavy chain on the surface of nearly all nucleated cells.

References

- Vincent R, Bjarnason SG, Adamson IY, Hedgecock C, Kumarathasan P, Guénette J, Potvin M, Goegan P, Bouthillier L. Acute pulmonary toxicity of urban particulate matter and ozone. *Am J Pathol.* 1997 Dec;**151**(6):1563-1570.
- Vincent R, Goegan P, Johnson G, et al. Regulation of Promoter-CAT Stress Genes in HepG2 Cells by Suspensions of Particles from Ambient Air. Fundamental and Applied Toxicology. 1997;39:18–32.